DOCUMENT RESUME

FD	01	10	2	7/1
1.1	· V '	4 V -	- 6-	14

VT 010 859

¥114410 B	Wallace, Harold R.
શું જ જ શું છું.	Review and Synthesis of Research on Cooperative
	Vocational Education. Research Series No. 60.
TNSPLTUTION	Ohio State Univ., Columbus. Center for Vocational and Technical Education.
CRONC AGENCY	Office of Education (DHEW) - Washington, D.C.
DUR DAMP	Tun 70
NUT"	1240.
AVATLABLE FROM	The Center for Vocational and Technical Education,
	The Ohio State University, 1900 Kenny Road,
	Columbus, Ohio 43210 (\$2.25)
EDRS PRICE	EDRS Price MF-\$0.50 HC-\$6.30
DESCRIPTORS	*Bibliographies. *Cooperative Education, Educational
	Opportunities *Educational Research Educational
	Technology Thurouttonut Researchy Europation
	rechnorody, Emproyment Opportunities, forrowup
	Studies, Manpower Needs, Research Needs, *Research
	Reviews (Publications), Student Characteristics,
	Student Needs, Teacher Education, Technical
	Education, *Vocational Education, Work Experience
	Programs, Work Study Programs
	Fredramet werves the drawe

ABSTRACT

Basic concepts, definitions, and philosophical positions concerning cooperative vocational education were identified to form a theoretical model for program development. The review crosses the boundaries of the occupational fields within vocational-technical education, and attempts to focus more narrowly on a specific instructional methodology "Dissertation Abstracts," professional journals, and a computer search of the ERIC collection were reviewed to identify 279 research studies with publication dates from 1934-1969. Major topics are: (1) The Student Learner, (2) The Employment Community, (3) Educational Technology, (4) Program Implementation, and (5) Priorities, Problems, and Issues. Some research gaps include: (1) a theoretical and philosophical framework for research and development in vocational and technical education, (2) interpretative dissemination systems for manpower data, (3) research technology to provide for transformation of occupational analysis data into instructional objectives, and (4) communication of research and development products by practitioners in vocational-technical education. (SB)



s . (

ERIC

The Center for Vocational and Technical Education has been established as an independent unit on The Ohio State University campus with a grant from the Division of Comprehensive and Vocational Education Research, U.S. Office of Education. It serves a catalytic role in establishing consortia to focus on relevant problems in vocational and technical education. The Center is comprehensive in its commitment and responsibility, multidisciplinary in its approach, and interinstitutional in its program.

----

ERIC

The major objectives of The Center follow:

- 1. To provide continuing reappraisal of the role and function of vocational and technical education in our denocratic society;
- 2. To stimulate and strengthen state, regional, and national programs of applied research and development directed toward the solution of pressing problems in vocational and technical education;
- 3. To encourage the development of research to improve vocational and technical education in institions of higher education and other appropriate settings;
- 4. To conduct the research studies directed toward the development of new knowledge and new applications of existing knowledge in vocational , and technical education;
- 5. To upgrade vocational education leadership (state supervisors, teacher educators, research specialists, and others) through an advanced study and in-service education program;
- 6. TO PROVIDE A NATIONAL INFORMATION RE-TRIEVAL, STORAGE, AND DISSEMINATION SYSTEM FOR VOCATIONAL AND TECHNICAL EDUCATION LINKED WITH THE EDUCATION-AL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER LO-CATED IN THE U.S. OFFICE OF EDUCATION.

# ED0 40274

· •

ERIC

Research Series No. 60 VT 010 859

1

and a second second

# **REVIEW AND SYNTHESIS OF RESEARCH**

# **ON COOPERATIVE VOCATIONAL EDUCATION**

Harold R. Wallace

Associate Professor Vocational-Technical Education Michigan State University East Lansing, Michigan

June 1970

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION & WELFARE OFFICE OF EDUCATION THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN REPRODUCED EXACTLY AS RECEIVED FROM THE PERSON OR ORGANIZATION ORIGINATING IT POINTS OF VIEW OR OPINIONS STATED DO NOT NECES-SARILY REPRESENT OFFICIAL OFFICE OF EDU-CATION POSITION OR POLICY

3

ERIC Clearinghouse on Vocational and Technical Education The Center for Vocational and Technical Education The Ohio State University 1900 Kenny Road Columbus, Ohio 43210

This publication was prepared pursuant to a grant with the Office of Education, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare. Contractors undertaking such projects under Government sponsorship are encouraged to express freely their judgment in professional and technical matters. Points of view or opinions do not, therefore, necessarily represent official Office of Education position or policy. á.

ERIC



# PREFACE

. . . . . . . **. .** .

ERIC

This Review and Synthesis of Research on Cooperative Vocational Education is one of a series of "state of the art" papers in vocational and technical education and related fields. It should assist in identifying substantive problems and methodological approaches for researchers and curriculum development specialists, as well as providing practitioners with a summary of research findings which have application to educational programs. In the field of vocational and technical education, the pace of research and development activities has increased considerably during the period under review. Gaps which exist for some readers are probably the result of the author's prerogative to be selective.

As one of a series of information analysis papers released by the ERIC Clearinghouse on Vocational and Technical Education, this review is intended to provide researchers, curriculum development specialists, and practitioners with an authoritative analysis of the literature in the field. Those who wish to examine primary sources of information should utilize the bibliography. Where ERIC Document numbers and ERIC Document Reproduction Service prices are cited, the documents are available in microfiche and hard copy forms.

The profession is indebted to Harold R. Wallace for his scholarship in the preparation of this report. Recognition is also due Max Eddy, Professor and Head, Department of Industrial Education, Purdue University, and Mary Klaurens, Professor of Distributive Education, University of Minnesota, for their critical review of the manuscript prior to its final revision and publication. Joel Magisos, information specialist at The Center, coordinated the publicativ a's development.

Members of the profession are invited to offer suggestions for the improvement of the review and synthesis series and to suggest specific topics or problems for future reviews.

> Robert E. Taylor Director The Center for Vocational and Technical Education ERIC Clearinghouse on Vocational and Technical Education

iii

# INTRODUCTION

ERIC

It is almost axiomatic that blending practical experience with formal instruction enhances the educational significance of both. This blending can take many forms. It occurs under a variety of synonyms, in a variety of mutations. It is employed by schools, by industry, by public service institutions, by professional associations and unions. Current critics of education are insisting that instruction should be relevant, and some formula for combining work and education is an ever popular recommendation.

Within some of the established vocational-technical disciplines we find work-related education in highly structured administrative patterns, with well-developed methodologies, accepted basic concepts and definitions. These cooperative education programs, apprenticeship training programs, and supervised agricultural experience programs have been established, shaped and supported through legislative action for several decades. Recent legislation has intensified the demand for work-related occupational education, with a new emphasis on extending the programs beyond traditional boundaries. The call is to serve new and different clientele, and innovation is the keynote.

In decades past, the intuition and judgment of leaders in education and the world of work have formed the theoretical and philosophical base for occupational education program development. In 1966, a series of research reviews was produced. Each review was oriented to a specific field of vocational-technical education as an assessment of the state of the art in research for the researchers and practitioners in that field (Warmbrod, Tuckman, Streichler, Meyer, Lanham, Chadderon, 1.).

In each case the search and review procedure produced very little of no research oriented to the methodology of work-related education. Warmbrod's comment is typical (1966, 1.).

Programs of supervised experience in agricultural education have been justified philosophically and educationally on the grounds that supervised practice motivates the learner, allows classroom instruction to be taught in a meaningful context, provides an opportunity for the application of what is taught, enables the student to learn by doing, and contributes to the development of general skills and attitudes toward work which are needed in any occupation. Strangely enough, research growing out of these theoretical foundations and research designed to test these hypotheses concerning the values of supervised experience in agriculture have been meager. . . Research pertaining to the supervised aspect of agriculture has been almost entirely descriptive in nature. Recognizing the emerging need for a state of the art report concerning cooperative vocational education and the apparent void in current research reviews, the staff of The Center for Vocational and Technical Education are directing some of their resources and energy toward filling this void. This paper is one aspect of that effort.

As a state of the art report, this review departs from the usual pattern in two respects. First, there has been an attempt to take a much broader view, crossing the boundaries of the occupational fields within vocationaltechnical education and extending the search to wherever pertinent research could be found.

The second departure is an attempt to focus more narrowly upon a specific instructional methodology. This delimitation, in theory, should result in an intensive and thorough appraisal of a cohesive body of research, reported in the perspective of a definitive theoretical framework. For practical reasons this ideal concept has not been maintained. Most obvious is the problem of identifying a cohesive body of research when the research has been conducted in a variety of different disciplines by researchers who are working independently of each other, having no system for communicating and cooperating with researchers outside their own fields of study. A related problem is the absence of a well-articulated theoretical and philosophical structure which transcends the traditional boundaries of vocational-technical education.

As a compromise with the ideal, a statement of basic concepts, definitions, and philosophical positions has been developed as the theoretical framework for this research review.

The result of this departure from the usual review and synthesis pattern is a document which does not actually provide a thorough, comprehensive review within a definitive discipline. It is presented as a state of the art report, to aid the reader in apdating his perspectives on research which has implications for cooperative vocational education.

The most productive source of research reports was the ERIC Clearinghouse and the library of The Center for Vocational and Technical Education. A computer-generated bibliography based on a search of the ERIC collection was very helpful. Other important sources were *Dissertation Abstracts*, professional journals, especially the *Review of Educational Research*, and selected bibliographic documents.

The bibliography for this paper is arranged with the references in groups which correspond to the general outline of the text: The objective of this arrangement, as opposed to the usual alphabetical listing, is to provide the reader with a series of shorter bibliographies on the various research topics. Therefore, bibliographic entries contain an added item, the topic identification reference. For example, reference to Jacobsen (1966, 3.a.) indicates that the item is listed in section 3.a. of the bibliography.

ERIC

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

x

١

ERIC

		Page
	PREFACE	iii
	INTRODUCTION	v
I.	BASIC CONCEPTS	3
	Terminology	3
	Parameters	4
	Clientele	5
	Objectives	6
	Educational Program Development Model	8
II.	RESEARCH FOCUS: THE STUDENT LEARNER	11
	Emerging Theoretical Concepts	11
	Self-Concept	15
	Work Adjustment	16
	Research Design and Relevance	17
	Understanding Students With Special Needs	18
	Concerns and Expectations	25
	Comprehensive Research Design	27
	Popular Research Topics	28
	Description and Comparison Studies	29
	Descriptive Studies	32
III.	<b>RESEARCH FOCUS: THE EMPLOYMENT COMMUNITY</b>	34
	Expanding Perspectives	34
	Tasks of Manpower Analysis	36
	Manpower Analysis Studies	37
	Manpower Data Sources	40
	Comparing Task Analysis Models	41
	Task Analysis Design Problems	45
	Occupational Analysis Studies	49
IV.	<b>RESEARCH FOCUS: EDUCATIONAL TECHNOLOGY</b>	52
	Deriving Objectives from Task Analysis Data	52
	Instructional Content	55
	Teaching and Learning Research Design	56
	Comparing Instructional Methods	59
	Comparing Instructional Systems	64
	Instructional Strategies Research Problems	67
ν.	<b>RESEARCH FOCUS: PROGRAM IMPLEMENTATION</b>	68
	Scope and Delimitation	69
	Artistry of the Teacher	69
	Successful and Unsuccessful Teachers	70
	Teacher-Coordinator Personality	75
	Objectives for Teacher Preparation	76
	Critical Behaviors of Teacher-Coordinators	77
	Teacher-Coordinator Roles	78



Teacher A	ttitudes and Opin	níons.				 	 79
Instructio	nal Methods for	Teache	51	ainin	g	 	 80
Pilot Dem	onstration Proje	cts				 	 80
Institutes	and Workshops					 	 82
Program /	Administration.					 	 83
Program l	Evaluation					 	 86
VI. PRIORITIES.	, PROBLEMS,	AND I	SSI	JES.		 	 89
State of th	e Art					 	 89
Gaps in th	e Research Effor	t				 	 90
BIBLIOGRAI	РНҮ					 	 .94

.

1

ERIC

------

# **REVIEW AND SYNTHESIS OF RESEARCH ON COOPERATIVE VOCATIONAL EDUCATION**

مستور معجدته وردي

*.*.

,

ERIC

### BASIC CONCEPTS

### Terminology

ERIC

One painful reality of attempting to address this to the vocationaltechnical education community is the very sticky problem of using terminology which communicates and which at the same time avoids misuse and abuse of terms which have very special and specific meanings within certain disciplines. To illustrate the problem, it was found that the term "occupational education" has at least two very divergent meanings in certain segments of the educational community. In one instance, the term was selected to identify programs in a two-year college in an effort to avoid negative connotations evoked by use of "vocational" as a descriptive .erm. In the second case, "occupational" education was chosen in preference to "vocational" education to identify programs for providing part-time work and remedial instruction for prospective high school dropouts in an effort to retain and protect the positive connotations of "vocational" education. Other less dramatic examples are terms such as "cooperative" vs. "workstudy," "related classes" vs. "related instruction," "off-farm agriculture" vs. "agri-business," agricultural education "projects" vs. distributive education "projects," "business education" vs. "office education," and the perennial "education" vs. "training."

"Work-related occupational education" is a term which appears to be growing in popular use to designate the broad spectrum of program types where work and education are intertwined. "Coupled" is also gaining acceptance as being descriptive of the broad spectrum of cooperative effort among interested participants in career preparation. However, the terminology of the 1963 Vocational Education Act and the 1968 Amendments is "cooperative work-study education." Clearly, the intent of the authors of this legislation was to use the term as a designation for a broad variety of program types.

Some leading vocational educators and key people in the U.S. Office of Education have taken the position that the term "cooperative vocational education" is more desirable in identifying the type of program under discussion. They feel that "work-study" may be confused with the program which has a primary purpose of financial assistance—in both vocational education and higher education legislation. Another item of evidence showing acceptance of cooperative education as having a very broad meaning is a fragment of a speech by Dr. John A. Sessions, Education Specialist of the AFL-CIO (University of Minnesota, 1969, 6.c.), where he said ". . . in fact the whole apprenticeship system is a form of cooperative education."

I

Therefore, "Cooperative Vocational Education" was selected as a title for this paper. Other terminology is used with the intent to communicate to the broad audience and with the hope that inappropriate use of specific terms having distinctive meanings will not cause great distress.

### **Parameters**

4

Ę

The above paragraph might convey the impression that cooperative vocational education has no unique distinguishing characteristics. There are, however, several features which most educators would acknowledge as essential elements of this methodology. Perhaps the most important of these is the notion that the student must be actually involved in a productive employment situation. Also, the employment activities must be viewed as having educational significance. To bring about these two conditions it is essential that a partnership and a division of responsibility exist. One of the partners sponsors the educational component of the program and the other sponsors the productive employment component. Both partners are actively and knowingly committed to contribute to the educational development of the student.

The following illustrations will help to clarify the concept of partnership as an essential element in a cooperative vocational program. If a junior college accounting department requires students to secure summer employment in accounting occupations, but employers do not actively cooperate with the college, there is no partnership and no commitment by a partner from the employment community. This is not to imply that the students would not benefit educationally or that the program would not be effective. But by definition, it would not be a cooperative vocational program.

Another near-borderline case is that of an industrial concern which requires and pays for formal education courses for its employees. Unless the educational institution is directly involved in sharing responsibility and commitment to the program with the sponsoring employer, there is no partnership.

A third case which does not meet the criteria suggested here is the situation where the employment is primarily viewed as a wage-earning activity or as a means of keeping potential drop-outs in school on a part-time basis. This type of program is typically called "work-study" or "work experience" but the employment activities are not coordinated with school learnings and there is no partnership and commitment to the education of the student on the part of the employer.

Typically one partner takes the initiative and major responsibility for the program. In some cases, the subject is a student who receives part-time onthe-job training which is related to his school program. In other cases, the part-time work is supplemented with related instruction in school. The students "belong" to the school in the first case and to the business concern in the second. At times a third partner may be involved, particularly when the determination of the program content is not within the domain of the school or the employer. Health and public service occupations offer many examples of third-partner involvement because trade or professional associations in these fields often have statutory responsibility for certification licensing and for assuring that program graduates are effectively trained.

There are a number of other elements which are sometimes viewed as essential in cooperative vocational education. Some examples are the notion that student-workers must be paid, the requirement of an advisory committee, and the assumption that there will be a training plan for each student. Certain<sup>1</sup>y all these and other such specifications are essential in certain instances and within certain vocational-technical education fields. However, outside these fields program designs and established patterns are found which do not conform to all these specifications, but which are within the scope of this research review.

The preceding paragraphs have shown some of the parameters used in determining the scope and directions of the search and review. What follows is a somewhat more idealistic view of what cooperative work-study education is or should be. It represents what leading educators might accept us a theoretical and philosophical framework for research in cooperative work-study education.

### Clientele

-----

4

Since cooperative work-study education has been defined above as an instructional method, it follows that the clientele would be students or workers in any educational or employment setting where the method might be effectively used. However, the scope of this research review would be severely restricted if traditional concepts of the clientele of cooperative education were maintained. The concepts recommended by the National Advisory Council on Vocational Education are used to define and justify the broadened scope of this review. To quote from page 12 of the document (Committee on Labor and Public Welfare, 1968, 1.):

Of all the Panel's recommendations, two conceptual changes were most important. The first was the concept that vocational education must be redirected from training in a few selected occupational categories to preparing all groups of the community for their place in the world of work, regardless of occupation. Secondly, the Panel insisted that vocational education must become responsive to the urgent needs of persons with special difficulties preventing them from succeeding in a regular vocational program.

Therefore, the scope of this review does not exclude the college-bound student, the handicapped or disadvantaged student, the adult or four-year college student. It does not exclude health occupations, public service occupations, or other occupational fields which have not by tradition been included in the vocational-technical educational community.

Finally, no occupational level should be excluded. Cooperative vocational education methodology might be found useful for training from the lowest level in the occupational status hierachy, through the full spectrum

of careers to the education of high status professionals. However, the Advisory Council expressed primary concern for vocational-technical occupations. Programs which require more than a two-year college level of preparation often employ internships and other forms of work-related education, but the scope of the search for this review did not extend to sources where research concerned with high level professional training might be found. Therefore, this presentation is addressed to the community of educators and researchers who are primarily concerned with programs requiring less than four years of college education. ŧ

ł

### **Objectives**

در و به اجرا با ارو هم از ایران در ایرا همچنا میکور در از ایران در

> Cooperative vocational education should be viewed as a means of achieving goals and objectives which might well be achieved by other methods, and no particular set of objectives should be strictly identified with a particular methodology. However, there are certain broad goals of vocational education toward which cooperative education is usually oriented, and these should be identified here. Also, from outside the vocational-technical education community, goals are literally being thrust upon us. The 1963 Vocational Education Act and the 1968 Amendments are formulated as statements of objectives or tasks to which legislators feel vocational educators should direct their efforts.

To quote again from the Advisory Council Report (1.):

The objective of vocational education should be the development of the individual, not the needs of the labor market. . . Preparation for employment should be flexible and capable of adapting the system to the individual's need rather than the reverse.

It is assumed as a basic concept in this review, that the clientele of vocational education should include *both* students and the employment community in which they live and work. However, there appears to be a distinct shifting of priorities. The following statement by Henry Borow (University of Minnesota, 1969, 6.c.) represents this view:

Vocational educators more than other teachers must remain constantly alert to the distinction between considerations of manpower utilization and those of individual development. While an industrial democracy constantly strives to maintain a delicate balance between the two values, it is to the latter, the fostering of individual development through training and guided work experience, that the vocational educator owes his chief allegiance.

Another case of dramatically shifting emphasis, and one which deserves more attention than the nature and scope of this paper can permit, is the growing concern about general or liberal education. Three of the several facets of this issue are germane to the development of a theoretical and philosophical framework for cooperative vocational education.

First, with respect to the value of general education as vocational education, it is assumed that courses or programs of study are not by definition "general" or "vocational" without reference to the individual student, and that many courses and programs, some of which may be offered in elementary grades, may be essential for vocational development.

A second facet of the general education issue is not so easily submed up. Simply stated, it is the reverse of the first. That is, vocational educators should expand their perspective to include a concern for some aspects of the liberal or general education of its clientele. Grant Venn put it this way (1964, 1.):

What is called for is more and better occupational education, to be sure, but occupational education on a more general basis—teaching certain basic skills of course, but also devoting more time to the development of broader technical understanding of communication and computational abilities, and of an appreciation of civic, cultural, and leisure activities.

Here it is not suggested that vocational educators should assume the role of providing the general or liberal education as such. The point is that there is much in the domain of traditional general education which is essential for vocational competence in today's world of work.

The third issue is the nature and scope of the concern which vocational educators should have for contributing to the general or liberal education of all students. It is well established and accepted that general education programs in industrial arts, home economics, and business can fulfill a liberal education role. But in addition, there is an important role for cooperative vocational education programs in providing the socializing and self-actualizing opportunities needed by all youth in every career field. The following statement by Borow (6.c.) illustrates this concept.

Broadly speaking, three goals of vocational education are pursued in the work-experience aspect of cooperative education programs. First, the student learns the characteristic skills, duties, and practical understanding. Associated with the occupation. These are cognitive learnings. Second, he acquires what we may call a work ethos, a set of attitudes, rules of etiquette, and interpersonal skills involving relations with fellow workers, supervisors, and clients. The third objective is to build his self-identity as worker-to-be and to help him to know better what manner of person he is—what strengths, limitations, aspirations, and personal values characterize him. If the student is the beneficiary of wise and sensitive supervision, he will learn to see himself psychologically mirrored in the work situation.

A fundamental concept in the development of this review is the assumption that all students hould have educational experiences which will enhance their development in all three areas described above. Also, by implication, another concept is suggested. It is that cooperative vocational education might serve a general or liberal education function in the sense of providing a complex of experiences which will prepare the student for occupational flexibility and mobility and assist him in maturing socially and psychologically.

These few assertions concerning the basic concepts of vocational education have been identified here because they appear to be pertinent to this research review. They are not in any sense intended as a full and comprehensive treatment of the theoretical and philosophical framework for research and development in vocational-technical education.

# Educational Program Development Model

As illustrated in Figure 1, the process of developing and maintaining an educational program may be visualized as having three distinct phases. First is the investigation to gather or produce appropriate information. Consistent with the objectives described earlier, the investigation should be oriented toward the demands to be made upon the student-learners, and to the manpower needs of the community in which the student clientele will live and work. Other relevant information concerning educational resources, technology, etc., is also considered.

Next comes the planning phase where the accumulated information is synthesized, interpreted, and translated into specific objectives. The objectives become the targets for creative problem-solving to develop the strategy, specific tactics and plans to be employed in working toward the achievement of the objectives.

Implementation of the plan is the third phase of activity. Acquiring resources, organizing, developing, maintaining, and controlling the teaching-learning enterprise are the major tasks.

After the teaching-learning enterprise has been in operation long enough to stabilize and become productive, evaluation should occur. Evaluative information is used in adjusting, improving, and possibly redesigning the enterprise.

In theory, the investigation is the initial program development activity. In the real world, the usual task is to remodel an existing teaching-learning system. Therefore, program evaluation may be the initial step in the actual procedure. Evaluation should be viewed as an essential aspect of the continuing investigation. Also, even after a major redevelopment has occurred, it is still important to remain abreast of trends and developments that might provide useful input data for planning and implementation of the program. The investigative process should recycle continuously. Up-to-date information should be utilized in reformulation of objectives, strategies and tactics, and administrative practice.

Figure 1 shows the theoretical design which is used as the framework for this review of research. Accordingly, chapters are devoted to research concerning the major components of this theoretical system. Only selected items are reviewed, the purpose being to describe or illustrate exemplary research projects in each broad area.

More thorough consideration and more comprehensive review and discussion are devoted to research with direct implications for cooperative vocational education. In the model shown in Figure 1 the block captioned

ERIC

# Figure 1

ERIC

# OCCUPATIONAL PROGRAM DEVELOPMENT MODEL



... continuing investigation ...

"broad strategy, tactics and plans" represents the place in the system where it is assumed that some form of cooperative vocational education would appear.

To more fully identify the important elements of a cooperative vocational education program, and to provide a framework and theoretical perspective for developing a state of the art report, the following list of tasks is presented. Ideally, and in theory, each of these tasks must be performed effectively if the cooperative program is to develop and function properly. The tasks are to:

- 1. Develop a system for recruiting selecting, training, and constantly upgrading the performance of effective teacher-coordinators.
- 2. Develop a system for providing and maintaining the facilities and resources required for effective operation of the program.
- 3. Develop and maintain an effective advisory committee.
- 4. Develop and maintain an effective public relations program.
- 5. Provide for recruiting and selection of students.
- 6. Develop a program of vocational guidance including appropriate placement services and activities.
- 7. Develop a system for integrating the cooperative program with the education and training preceding and following it.
- 8. Develop a system to provide appropriate personal counseling, remedial or advanced instruction, or other special services as required by individual students.
- 9. Provide for effective selection and development of training sponsors and training stations.
- 10. Provide for the development and utilization of appropriate on-the-job training plans for each student.
- 11. Develop and maintain a program for utilizing the educational resources of the community to supplement and enrich the institutional program.
- 12. Provide for appropriate co-currícular activities including student organizations patterned after the professional and trade associations in the occupational areas served by the program.
- 13. Develop and maintain an effective program of related instruction which is geared to the needs of youth in their first contact with real employment and the world of work and effectively articulated with specific technical instruction and with the on-the-job training component of the program.
- 14. Develop a system for assessing and evaluating student performance, and for utilizing this information in appropriate program revision, vocational and personal guidance, training plan revision, etc.
- 15. Develop and maintain a continuous program evaluation system including appropriate communication and implementation activities directed toward constant upgrading of the effectiveness and efficiency of the program.

ERIC

----

# **RESEARCH FOCUS: THE STUDENT LEARNER**

# **Emerging Theoretical Concepts**

A well-established tradition in the development of cooperative vocational education programs is to begin with a community survey. In theory, the task is to ascertain the demand for workers in a pre-determined occupational field and possibly to locate potential training stations. With this accomplished, the students are selected on the basis of their interest and aptitude for success in the selected career fields. The primary role of vocational guidance in this system is to assist with the selection process. It is assumed that the school student body provides a pool from which the appropriate number of students is drawn, and that students should meet certain specifications regarding their willingness, ability, and readiness for the program. When guidance personnel select students who are not ready, able, and willing, the program may be viewed as a "dumping ground."

The emerging concept of curriculum development in cooperative vocational education reflects a somewhat different perception of the roles of the community survey and vocational guidance. The community survey remains as an important aspect of the developmental process, but it is no longer first on the agenda. First is an investigation to provide information about the student clientele. A key concept in this revised theoretical pattern is the *identification* rather than the *selection* of students. The roles of guidance personnel are expanded to include the educational function of helping students in their carcer development—a process which extends backward into the students' early school years and ahead to the series of educational and occupational experiences which form the rungs on a career ladder.

There appears to be a growing trend which departs from the pattern described in the first paragraph. The emerging theoretical pattern includes a new element, the investigation to gather important information about the student clientele. The traditional community survey is seen in a new perspective, with less emphasis on providing for the unmet manpower demands of the community and with intensified interest in how the resources of business and industry can be utilized in serving the employment and educational needs of the students—students who are identified *before* the community survey is accomplished.

This chapter includes a review of selected items of research concerned with the broad task of becoming acquainted with prospective studentlearners in vocational-technical education. The focus is on research which might be used as input data for curriculum development and implementation in cooperative vocational education.

The typical research project is designed to produce a specific set of descriptive data for a particular type of student. The variety of these studies

II

is shown in Table 1, which is a list of the studies reviewed. A comprehensive search would produce hundreds more, and a complete taxonomy of research of this type would, in theory, comprehend the full spectrum of descriptive data on one dimension and a complete assortment of potential student types on the other. By browsing over the information in Table 1, the reader will be better able to visualize what this complete theoretical matrix might look like.

After attempting to sort and classify the studies presented in Table 1, two things became obvious. One is that the great majority of studies are concerned with how the student *feels* about something his values, aspirations, perceptions, concerns, and the like. Usually the study attempts to measure or assess the feelings directly through some form of questionnaire or interview procedure. In some cases less direct techniques are used, with inferences drawn from biographical data, environmental conditions, or other factors which are postulated as affecting, the students career development or performance in some significant way.

# TABLE 1

Characteristics studied	Types of students under study	Reference
Work values as related to: academic achievement job performance personal adjustment	Disadvantaged twelfth grade boys those on cooperative programs vs. those not on such programs	Bernstein 1968, 2.b.
Educational development (using Iowa Tests)	High school diversified co- operative students	Bledsoe 1968, 2.a.
Occupational status	Young adult deaf	Boatner 1964, 2.a. Kronenberg 1966, 2.a.
Factors in decisions to refuse MDTA training	Unemployed adults	Brazziel 1964, 2.b.
Personality (as measured by the Edwards Personal Prefer- ence Schedule)	College freshmen: high G.P.A. vs. low G.P.A. vs. drop-outs; male vs. fe- male; co-op. vs. non-co-op.	Briggs 1966, 2.a.
Attitudes toward: the training program recent work experience Career aspirations	Electricians in California	Bushnell 1963, 2.a.

# STUDIES CONCERNED WITH STUDENT CHARACTERISTICS

ERIC

Characteristics studied	Types of students under study	Reference
Concerns and expectations re- garding involvement in co- operative education	Students, employers, parents participating in programs	Cushman 1967, 2.a.
<b>B</b> iographic and socioeconomic information	Job Corps trainees	Edgerton 1967, 2.a.
Vocational satisfaction, voca- tional needs	Employed adults	Golden 1968, 2.b.
Vocational realism	Educable mentally retarded adolescents	Gorelick 1966, 2.b.
Self-concepts of ability	Delinquent and non-delinquent boys	Haarer 1967, 2.b.
Self-concepts of academic ability	Caucasian male high school students and drop-outs	Harding 1966, 2.b.
Personal adjustment: in school post school Vocational success	High school mentally handicapped graduates and drop-outs	Harper 1968, 2.a.
Work attitudes, self image, social-psychological background	Work-seeking Negro youth	Herman 1967, 2.a.
Occupational problems	lowa high school drop-outs	Howe 1966, 2.a.
Vocational outlook	Educable mentally handicapped youth	Jones 1966, 2.b.
Occupational and educational plans as related to work experiences	High school vocational agricul- ture students	Judge 1963, 2.b.
Self-concept related to oc- cupational requirements, job satisfactions	Male high school students	Kaufman 1967, 2.a.
Occupational aspirations	Negro youth	Keig 1969, 2.b.

# TABLE 1-Continued

5 e 1000 anti-

.

ERIC

ł

13

رو الدو

Characteristics studied	Types of students under study	Reference
Job satisfaction as related to: occupational experience perceptions of job perfor- mance, attitudes toward career, interpersonal relations, emotional adjustment, career plans	High school distributive education students	Klaurens 1967, 2.b.
Biographical data: education, age, leisure activities, etc.	Working class males (adult education clientele)	London 1963, 2.a.
Academic status: H.S. rank, G.P.A., Mental Maturity Scores, drop-out rates	High school distributive edu- cation students	Mills 1963, 2.a.
Biographical data, career interests, personal and educa- tional characteristics	Apprentices in Nebraska re- lated classes	Parrish 1964, 2.a.
Educational aspirations, expectations and abilities	Rural male high school students and drop-outs	Schill 1968, 2.b.
Home environment factors	Employed adult males	Scruggs 1966, 2.a.
Personal values	Vocational agriculture students	Thompson 1964, 2.b.
Socioeconomic status, employment, etc.	Various ethnic groups	U.S. Dept. of Labor 1969, 3.a.
Self-concepts of vocational ability, socioeconomic status, occupational interests, aspira- tions and expectations	Individuals two years out of high school, all white	Wamhoff 1969, 2.b.

# TABLE 1—Continued

یه شوه م<sup>رو</sup> در

Second, it is obvious that much of the research is generated and conducted in comparative isolation, without reference to a larger theoretical framework. In only a few instances do we find an integrated and articulated series of studies with a common theoretical focus. However, the trend

ERIC

appears to be in the direction of more sophisticated theory building and toward concerted research efforts by educational psychologists and vocational educators.

The professional literature of the educational psychologists concerned with vocational guidance is a productive source of research about the student clientele of vocational-technical education. In his review of research on career development Tennyson (1968, 1.) says that "psychologists are beginning to champion sound conceptual models of vocational behavior and are evidencing a lively interest and involvement in putting theoretical propositions to test." For the reader who is interested in a more comprehensive study and review in the area of vocational guidance and career development theory, the Tennyson article includes a 131—item bibliography which appears to be an excellent source of additional information.

# Self-Concept

AND A REAL AND A REAL

An example of a theory which has become the focus of growing interest and cooperation by researchers in vocational-technical education is the selfconcept theory. Another is the theory of work adjustment, which is described in the following section. Both are a step closer to the mainstream of behavioral science than the traditional trait and factor theories which relate a test score, environmental factor, or some other single measure to performance in a selected occupation.

An excellent review of research relevant to self-concept theory as it applies to vocational education, is found in a doctoral study by Wamhoff (1969, 2.b.). Wamhoff's study is an extension of work by Brookover (1967, 2.b.) and is related to basic concepts of a theory of occupational choice development by Ginsberg (1951, 2.b.), and Super's self-concept theory (1963, 2.b.). Wamhoff developed and used an instrument similar to one used by Brookover in the study of high school students' concepts of their academic ability as it relates to school achievement. Another dimension of the theory which Brookover and his associates developed is the social dimension which drew upon the interactionist theory of Mead (1934, 2.b.).

A full and adequate description of the self-concept theory cannot be given here. Such a description would include such high-toned terms as "symbolic interactionism," "social-psychological frame of reference," and "significant others." When the theory is applied to the self-concept of vocational ability, we would expect to see the student limited in his vocational development by what he thinks of himself. We would also expect to see him make career choices consistent with his self-concept. A student would not necessarily achieve at a high level simply because he has a high level concept of himself. But he would be unable or unlikely to achieve at a high level if he has a *low* concept of himself.

A basic premise in the Wamhoff study is that the self-concept of vocational ability is not a remote psychological construct. It is, in effect, whatever the student might feel about himself, and it is assumed that the student is fully aware of and able to accurately report what his self-concept is. The

social dimension of the theory is brought in with the assumption that the self-concept is mainly a product of what people who are important to the student are perceived to be communicating to him.

To measure the self-concept of vocational ability Wamhoff developed a questionnaire patter ned after that which was in use by Brookover to measure the self-concept of academic ability. The instrument is short, asking such questions as "Do you think you have the ability to do any job you desire?" and "Compared to your best friends how well do you feel you can do any job?"

Some of the findings reported by Wamhoff led him to conclude that there was a "substantial relationship" between the students' self-concepts and their perceptions of how others would evaluate their potential for success in high status occupations. Parents were most frequently listed as "significant others." The vocational students were found to have lower selfconcepts of academic ability than nonvocational students while both groups were equal in their self-concepts of vocational ability. Most interesting was the finding that the self-concept of vocational ability was not related to the socioeconomic status of parents.

The Wamhoff study is likely to be followed by a cluster of doctoral dissertations and other limited scale efforts because the design and procedure are understandable, simple replications should be easy to manage, and a variety of student groups have not yet been tested. Also, the products of this type of research have fairly obvious implications for vocational education. However, the value of these efforts will likely be diluted because of the difficulty of finding what the researchers would call "constant referents." A referent such as "auto mechanic" might have high relevance to one individual and none at all for another, but both might respond in the same way on the measure of Self-Concept of Vocational Ability. Therefore, it is a gross distortion of the data to draw inferences about entire populations when the individuals vary in their perceptions of specific occupations.

# Work Adjustment

Another theory which has been the focus of a concerted series of research projects is the theory of work adjustment. This theory "proposes that vocational satisfaction is a function of the correspondence between the reinforcers in the work environment and the individual's vocational needs." (Golden, 1968, 2.b.). Careful unraveling of a detailed description of this theory reveals the widely accepted notion that when a worker finds personal satisfaction (or satisfaction of his individual needs) in what happens on the job, he will like his job. In translating this bit of folklore into a scientifically respectable theory, one which lends itself to testing by statistical research, the fundamental concept becomes less obvious.

The theory builders and researchers are aware of the problem of measuring reinforcement, measuring satisfaction, and then being sure that they are really different entities. Golden and Weiss found a very high correlation between the measures of these two factors, and expressed much concern for the problem of finding adequate measures of reinforcement in an employment situation. As is typically the case when broad theories about human behavior are subjected to stringent scientific testing, this research effort presents itself as a sophisticated, multidimensional enterprise. It appears that a great deal of effort is required to get a very small amount of genuinely useful information.

This particular study utilized questionnaires to measure needs, reinforcers, and job satisfaction. For each of the three variables there are 20 "dimensions" such as security, social status, variety, creativity, and working conditions. The major hypothesis of the study was that "The average satisfaction of the high-need low-reinforcement group is less than that of a high-need high-reinforcement group." The findings are presented so as to communicate with other researchers but the typical vocational education practitioner would likely find the report somewhat bewildering. This is not to detract from the quality or value of the project, but only to indicate what often happens when an attempt is made to test the validity of some fundamental assumptions in vocational education.

It was concluded by Golden that this study lends further support to the theory of work adjustment. Some of the specific findings were:

The results support the previous study by Weiss (1964, 2.b.), in finding mean satisfaction scores lower for the "high need" group in a "high reinforcement" job environment than for a "low need" group in a similar environment. The results also support the validity of measuring reinforcer level by measures derived from employee ratings using the Job Description Questionnaire. Furthermore, additional support is obtained for the Minnesota Importance Questionnaire as a measure of vocational needs, and the Minnesota Satisfaction Questionnaire as a measure of job satisfaction.

# Research Design and Relevance

The above two studies exemplify how research efforts can and perhaps should be coordinated within the framework of an articulated theoretical structure. The following study by Klaurens (1967, 2.b.) illustrates a type of research project which makes a much more direct impact upon the immediate problems of curriculum development in cooperative vocational education. This research might have been tied in with a number of existing theories. However, certain aspects of the study are obviously not directly related to theories which have been well articulated and developed. The total project is a series of small research efforts which are not tied together through a theoretical framework, but rather through the researcher's perception of important problems and considerations in distributive education.

A quick and easy test of the relevance of research output is to ask the question, "So what?" If a number of obvious answers seem to snap back at the questioner, the research product might be viewed as having high relevance for the reader. The researcher's answers to the "So what?" question usually appear as a statement of recommendations or in a discussion at the end of the research report. The following items from the recommendations sections of the Klaurens study illustrate the kind of obvious relevance which many vocational educators hope to find in research reports.

- 1. Criteria for selection of training stations should include evaluation of potential satisfactions in training positions.
- 2. Planned experiences on the job should provide opportunities for student trainees to experience psychological growth through work activities that challenge their abilities.
- 3. Student trainees should receive their initial training experience in positions where supervisors and co-workers are suitable role models and are individuals with whom the student trainees can interact.
- 4. Student trainees should enter the initial job with basic skills and some specialized competencies which will prevent them from experiencing failure and equip them to experience achievement, recognition, and responsibility in their training.
- 5. Student trainees should have learning experiences which help them to be tolerant of the needs, values, and personal characteristics of coworkers, supervisors, and customers.

The central problem of the Klaurens study was to identify factors in occupational experiences of students that are associated with job satisfaction. The study was expanded in a number of different directions, touching upon personal adjustment, occupational performance capability, emotional adjustment, career plans, and others.

The procedure of the Klaurens study included semi-structured interviews with selected student trainees. The information was coded and classified according to a system which seems to be applicable in a variety of research settings. Some of the findings of this study appear to suggest important directions for the development of curricula designed to assist the student in developing the "work ethos" to which Borow (6.c.) refers. For example, it was found that interpersonal relations with co-workers and supervisors was a factor which was frequently associated with job satisfaction. Failure to perform the job well, poor working conditions, and the lack of recognition for work well done, were some of the factors associated with job dissatisfaction.

As a final point, it might be observed that the Klaurens study could be used as a model for other studies designed to provide information which would be useful in the development of instructional objectives in the affective domain.

# Understanding Students With Special Needs

Thus far the studies reviewed have been conducted within the traditional boundaries of vocational-technical education. Now attention is given to

------

several projects dealing with essentially the same problems, but which were conducted with a very specific student clientele as the focus concern. Typically these researchers do not identify themselves with specific occupational fields, showing little or no concern about the needs of the labor market. They are basically concerned about, and identify themselves with, a specific student group, relating freely with any and all occupational fields in which their students might find employment. These studies are described here because they appear to be in some respects worthy of emulation and because they offer some interesting comparisons with the studies already discussed.

۰.

Two studies of "educable mentally handicapped" (or "retarded") were concerned with the self-concept of vocational ability and with vocational aspirations, using entirely different terminology from what was used in the studies described earlier. The study by Jones (1966, 2.b.) used the term "vocational outlook" and the one by Gorelick (1966, 2.b.) referred to a similar construct in terms of "the vocational plan" and "the vocational aspirations." These are all highly related concepts as is shown by a comparison of the stimulus questions which were used in the various instruments:

Self-Concept of Vocational Ability (Wamhoff)	"Do you think you have the ability to do any job yo desire?" (and similar questions)	
Vocational Outlook (Jones)	"Could you ever (be a dentist, be a car hop, own a bank downtown, operate an elevator, etc.)	
Vocational Plan (Gorelick)	"What job do you think you will be able to get when you get out of school?"	
Vocational Aspiration (Gorelick)	"What job would you like if you could choose any job in the world?"	

The "could you ever" scale was developed by Jones for use in his study. It was subjected to a pilot administration to students and teachers. Students' scores were considered to be correct when they indicated that they could do what instructors of educable mentally handicapped students think the students are capable of. The test score was derived by counting the number of "correct" perceptions. A high score indicated an "appropriate" vocational outlook and a low score was labeled "inappropriate."

The apparent rationale supporting the method used in developing the "could you ever" scale is in striking contrast with the theory presented by Brookover and adopted by Wamhoff, mentioned earlier, which postulates a relationship between the perceptions of "significant others" (the teachers in this case) and the perceptions the student holds about his vocational ability. If the Brookover theory had been postulated in developing the "could you ever" scale, we would expect the use of "experts" to be unacceptable. A more appropriate procedure would have been one similar to that used by Gorelick, as described later.

The problem of the Jones study was to determine possible relationships between vocational outlook of educable mentally handicapped adolescents and certain aspects of the high school program in which they were enrolled (course offerings, facilities, services, expenditures). No significant relationships were found. Another part of the study was concerned with possible relationships between the appropriateness of the student's vocational outlook and his age, sex, race, intellectual level, reading ability, work experience history, and home background. Girls as a group scored significantly lower on the "could you ever" scale than boys indicating that they are less appropriate in their vocational outlook. Non-white subjects were more inappropriate in their responses than white subjects. Low I.Q. students also received lower vocational outlook scores. One finding of particular interest for this review, was that students who had been employed in on-thejob training or work experience programs improved in vocational outlook following the experience.

The Jones study illustrates an approach which assumes that the first step in curriculum development is to identify, then describe in detail, the student clientele, leaving questions of instructional content and method, employment opportunities, and the like, for later. The following three studies are similar examples.

The Gorelick study is one which might be described in detail if space would permit. It produced a large amount of information, much of which appears to be very useful. It illustrates the kind of large scale effort that is required in vocational education if the research product is to be of substantial value. It was a two-phase study with 32 variables under investigation in the first phase and 116 in the second. The two phases represent a very desirable design feature. First, the students were interviewed at a time when they were still in school as students, and again after they had been employed at a later time. This longitudinal approach made it possible to determine the extent to which the vocational plans and aspirations identified earlier, had been realized. The second phase, after high school, included a very thorough examination of socioeconomic characteristics.

One striking feature of this study in contrast with others reviewed above is the directness and clarity of the report. Also, the study is apparently well designed. The impact of these two features in combination is refreshing, especially after an arduous effort to comprehend reports which seem to have been written to an audience of sophisticated research specialists. The Gorelick research report gives attention to the traditional statements of hypotheses, descriptions of data processing techniques, and the presentation of statistical tables. But it does not dwell on them at great length nor does it let them stand alone for the reader to decipher. Sophisticated analysis and interpretation procedures were used and were reported so as to give credibility to the research, but the report can be read and understood by the casual reader. Because this type of research is the order of the day in vocational-technical education, the following very brief description is presented, using fragments of the research report summary (Gorelick, 1966, 2.b.).

20

ERIC

*Purpose.* The large number of educable mentally retarded (EMR) individuals in the nation makes it essential to find effective means of successfully integrating them into the community as wage earners and citizens. The purpose of this research was to find a way of predicting the post-school Employment Success of EMR adolescents. The level of Vocational Realism of high school EMRs was assessed, and the relationship between Realism and post-high school Employment Success was studied. If it were found that EMRs at a particular level of Realism were the most successful vocationally, then the concept could be used to evaluate school programs in terms of their effectiveness in fostering Realistic or Unrealistic vocational plans.

......

ور وی دور ور موند موند ورد دردو

> Hypotheses and Objectives. The major hypotheses of the study were: a) high school EMR students who were assessed as having Realistic Vocational Plans would be more successful in post-school employment than EMRs who had Unrealistic or No Vocational Plans; b) EMRs who were in work experience programs in high school would have more Realistic Vocational Plans than EMRs not in these programs. The general objectives of the study were to determine the significant correlates of the level of Vocational Realism in high school and post-school Employment Success.

> The Sample. The study covered a two-year period and was divided into two phases which included the high school and the posthigh school EMR. The final sample for the first phase included 886 tenth to twelfth grade EMRs with IQs between 46 and 79, who were drawn from 39 high schools with special training classes located in 10 school districts representative of different socioeconomic levels in Los Angeles County.

> The subjects for the second phase of the study were drawn from a total of 280 EMR students who had been interviewed in Phase I and who had subsequently either graduated from or dropped out of school. Of the 280 possible subjects, the final Phase II sample contained 149 EMRs (74% had graduated and 26% had dropped out).

> Data Collection Instruments. In phase I, a semi-structured student interview was used to record the EMR's Vocational Plans, Vocational Aspirations, knowledge of the job requirements of his Plan, persons who helped formulate Plans, information regarding his family background, and his school program including work experience.

> Data from school records were used to obtain information regarding race, sex, birthdate, grade, IQ scores, health, and school attendance. A semi-structured administrator interview was employed to gain information regarding school curriculum and counseling programs. A teacher questionnaire was given to all the EMRs' teachers to obtain information on the teacher's background and teaching preferences.

> > 21

ł

Phase II used two interview forms, one for the EMR and the other for his parent or guardian. The questions asked in the parent interviews roughly duplicated those in the EMR interview with the idea of verifying the information provided by the retardate. A great deal of information was sought including personnal data, any changes in the level of Vocational Plans and Aspirations since leaving high school, employment history, educational history, and social-recreational data. 1

Data Analysis. A large amount of descriptive information was collected concerning the EMR in high school and in the post-school period. In the general discussion, percentages were used most often. When hypotheses were being tested, four techniques were utilized: chi square, product moment correlation, analysis of variance, and discriminant analysis.

The summary of the report continues with a presentation of the specific research findings, summarizing the descriptive data and the results of the testing of hypotheses, and continuing with a brief statement of conclusions. Following are a few samples from the conclusions section.

The hypothesis that the Realistic EMR would be more successful in terms of post-school employment than the Unrealistic or No Plan EMR was not confirmed. On all measures of Employment Success the Realistic EMR maintained a middle position.

The hypothesis that EMRs with formal work experience in high school would be more Realistic was partially confirmed. The confirmation applied only to those EMRs who were employed offcampus through Work Experience Programs or who were employed independently of the school. . .

Some significant correlates with Vocational realism were found. . .In terms of Vocational Plan, Aspiration, and Education Plan, the Unrealistic male was consistently Unrealistic; he also exhibiticd a stability in maintaining the Unrealistic Plan over time. . .

The Realistic male was characterized by his socioeconomic environment he was likely to be a Caucasian from a middle income home in which the father was present. . .

The No Plan male tended to have an Unrealistic Aspriation in high school and maintained this Aspiration in the post-school period. He seemed to be greatly influenced by his socioeconomic environment. The No Plan male was apt to be a Negro from a lower income family where the father was not present.

A majority of the schools in the study did not keep adequate records concerning counseling contacts, follow-up procedures, and curriculum for EMR high school students.

The post-school training engaged in by the EMRs in this study appeared to have little vocational value for them.

Following the conclusions, of which the above are only a sample, a carefully prepared and thorough statement of the implications of the study

ERIC

• •

د این بر استاد ساخت این از از is presented. The nature of this portion of the report, and its relative importance in the total presentation, indicates that these researchers are more concerned abc.at the *product* of their research than about the *process*. They relate their findings to those of Ginsburg, Super, and others. Recommendations are addressed to guidance, curriculum development, teacher training, and the like. They do not hesitate to suggest what might be "between the lines" of their reported findings. A brief sample will serve to illustrate.

Work Experience. Some school districts are instituting or reinforcing on-campus training programs as the major focus in work preparation for EMRs. Although it is hoped these experiences will help develop positive attitudes toward work and interpersonal relations, the present research does not show this type of program to have the power to build in and transfer these attitudes and skills to the outside world of work. The present sheltered on-campus type programs may not have the impact of reality which could be obtained in an off-campus work experience situation. . .

One design weakness, which is acknowledged by Gorelick, should be mentioned here because it detracts from the creditbility of some of the statistical findings, and because it is a weakness of much of the research of this type. The weakness is in the identification and measurement of employment success. Finding suitable criteria of employment success, and validation of those criteria, is a difficult and long neglected task in vocationaltechnical education. This study illustrates the usual compromise, that of using the "best available" data. Success criteria need to be studied along with behavioral change resulting from a variety of factors. In this study the measures that were selected as reflecting employment success were whether or not the students found jobs on their own, whether or not the individual held a job for at least two or three months, total number of hours worked, total income earned and income per month since leaving school. Some of these measures are clearly interrelated. They seem also to be only remotely related to the usual concepts of "success" in employment. It appears that whether those students identified as successful were adequately productive, efficient, or well adjusted on their jobs, remains somewhat in doubt. While in theory, "satisfactoriness" may be inferred if the employee is retained on the job (as postulated in the Minnesota Theory of Work Adjustment, Golden, 1968, 2.b.), as a practical matter, an individual may be very unhappy in his job, but keep it because he feels he cannot find one that is satisfactory.

Like the previous two studies, the following two are concerned with a specific student group, in this case the young deaf adult. The first (Boatner, 1964, 2.a.) was conducted in New England and the second (Kronenberg, 1966, 2.a.) was conducted in the Southwest, using essentially the same design and producing similar findings.

These studies of the young deaf adult are reviewed in some detail because they represent another desirable model for research in vocationaltechnical education. In contrast with the Gorelick study, which was a very large scale effort, these studies employ a design requiring nominal resources

and research talent. The design also appears to fit nicely into situations where a companion study of the employment community is feasible. The two research projects could be blended and some resources could be economically used for both.

There were three broad objectives of the Boatner and Kronenberg studies. The first was to assess the occupational status and vocational preparation of the students. This part of the study gives a picture of where the student stands with respect to the cognitive learnings and occupational competencies required for effective performance as a worker. The second broad objective was to learn about the students' aspirations, aptitudes, and capabilities, to provide the basis for judging their performance potential and directions of career development. The third broad objective was to demonstrate the need for a regional vocational-technical education facility to serve this particular group of students. The third part of the study is 1.0t considered here because it is not directly concerned with the student learner.

An important feature in this type of study is the utilization of advisory and planning committees to assist in the investigation by reviewing the design and expediting the collection of data. (They could perform similar service in the community survey.) Data collection forms included an interview schedule for young deaf adults, an interview schedule for the immediate supervisors of young deaf employees, a questionnaire for the administrators of schools attended by one or more deaf students, and a form for description of the vocational education programs in the schools. The General Aptitude Test Battery was administered. Four interviewers were selected, and trained when the interview schedules and questionnaire were developed and field tested, before the data collection process began. After the data were collected, tabulated and summarized, the advisory committee participated in the interpretation of the findings and the preparation of the conclusions section of the report. Finally, the planning committee met to discuss the implications of the findings for the deaf student, and to translate the information into specific program development strategies and plans.

The above design appears to be adaptable to the study of a variety of student groups. Some easy modifications might include the substitution of other measures, assessment techniques and devices such as the GATB, by developing advisory and planning groups of a somewhat different character but utilizing them in the same ways as suggested above, by gathering data using procedures other than interviews and questionnaires, but processing it in approximately the same way.

One of the recommendations of the Kronenberg study was that a valid instrument be developed for measuring the vocational aptitudes of deaf persons. This recognizes the problem of using the GATB in this situation. Since it was developed using a general population, its use with this very unusual population may not be proper without extensive validation and the development of norms for the deaf. This case illustrates the *misuse* of standardized tests (again, because they are the "best available") which draws criticism to the research efforts of vocational educators.

With respect to the occupational status of the young deaf adult it was found that the unemployment rate was 17 percent; 71 percent of the males were in semi-skilled and unskilled positions (double that of the national proportion); their wages were 22 to 25 percent lower; supervisors of 95 percent considered the deaf to be average or better in their job performance.

Vocational aspirations were determined by asking what job the individual would like to have in 10 years. Only 17 percent were content with present employment, while 83 percent aspired to professional, technicaltrade, or business and distributive positions requiring more skill and training. Also, it was concluded on the basis of a variety of other data, that many of the young deaf adults were underemployed.

The General Aptitude Test Battery scores indicated that the young deaf adults are significantly inferior to the general adult population on the highly verbal aptitudes and superior in form perception and manual dexterity. When the GATB scores were used as predictors, this group showed sufficient aptitude for success in 753 of 840 occupations, but none of the students tested produced scores high enough to indicate probable success in a standard four-year college program.

# **Concerns and Expectations**

-----

Another type of study which might provide pertinent data in preparation for the development of cooperative vocational education programs was conducted by Cushman (1967, 2.a.). This procedure could be added to and integrated with the design described above, involving the use of advisory committees in development of the research instruments and to interpret the findings.

The Cushman study is not only concerned with prospective student clientele, but also with their parents and prospective training sponsors. Therefore, it has some of the elements of a community survey and might have been reported in Chapter III. A patterned interview procedure was used to gather information about the concerns and expectations of students, their parents and employers, who were likely participants in a cooperative off-farm agriculture program. The interview schedules were carefully prepared, field tested, and revised. Trained interviewers were used. The first portion of the interview consisted of a detailed description of the "directed work experience concept" and a listing of duties and responsibilities. Next, the person being interviewed was asked to express his concerns, expectations ("feelings of marked uncertainty or hope"), assuming he were to be involved in the program. No prompting was given at first. After free responses were recorded, specific areas were suggested including the kind of work responsibilities and hours of work. It should be noted that these cues were not the kind of leading questions that might appear in a structured questionnaire, Q-sort, or other such instrument. It is interesting to observe that the final form of the interview instrument is very open-ended, even though the preliminary version was developed on the basis of a review of literature which produced a long list of anticipated concerns and expectations.

A synthesis and interpretation of the findings of the Cushman study produced some practical information as input for program development and implementation. Following are a few selected items.

Most prominent among student concerns was whether or not the work experience would have educational value. They expected to receive specific training for an occupation, academic credit for the work experience, varied and interesting assignments, pleasant, fair, and helpful supervision, at least the minimum wage, and that the experience would lead to further training. Parents' concerns and expectations were consistent with those of the students.

Employers were concerned about whether or not the students would work long enough to be productive and worthwhile and whether they would have a voice in selection of student employees. They expected that the students would perform a variety of tasks, have good work habits, and desirable personal attributes. They wanted the school to provide specific occupational training, provide effective coordination, and they expected the coordinator to solve problems that might arise. They would insist that the students work at one job in blocks of time long enough to make it worthwhile.

The findings of the Cushman study, as shown above, illustrate the pervasive dilemma of cooperative vocational education. The employer expects productivity while the student expects the activity to have cducational significance. But as the productivity of the student increases, the educational significance of the activity drops off.

In the chapter which lists implications of the Cushman study, it is obvious that the dilemma remains as a concern of the researchers. In effect, they suggest that the reader should worry about it but they do not suggest specific ways to get off one horn or the other. One implication that they *might* have drawn would be consistent with the fundamental concept in the definition of cooperative vocational education, given earlier, which stresses the necessity of a commitment to the educational development of the student by *hoth* partners in the enterprise. They might have recommended that training sponsors be selected from among those who *expect* to sacrifice the usual productivity for educational significance, and who show a willingness to utilize their production as a vehicle for education. Or possibly they might have recommended that, in promoting and developing the program, the prospective employers should be persuasively encouraged to accept this philosophy, viewing their role as an educational one—helping them to see themselves as part of the "downtown faculty."

An alternative which would place the student on the opposite horn of the dilemma, would be to persuade him and his parents to be content with less educational significance in the employment activity

This is not to criticize the Cushman study. Like st good research, it provides information which helps to define problems with more precision and which provides a more substantial factual base for decision-making. But it does not dictate the decisions or solutions.

ERIC

# **Comprehensive Research Design**

.....

The studies reviewed to this point would fit within the theoretical framework outlined in Figure 1, under the top center heading titled "student clientele." These studies were designed to stand alone with no direct connection to other research under the heading of "education" or the "employment community." In contrast with this approach is the comprehensive research effort which integrates several of the components of the suggested model. A study conducted by the Stanford Research Institute illustrates this research design concept (Bushnell, 1963, 2.a.). The project consisted of a series of related research effort's some of which are listed below under the three component headings:

Employment Community	Student Learners	Education		
Projected growth in de- mand for workers	Experience and Back- ground	Present training practices		
Output of existing ap- prentice programs	Attitudes toward present programs	Selection of equipment		
Effectiveness of existing programs	Attitudes toward present work	Instructional techniques Teaching machines vs.		
Job descriptions	Carpon Aunimotions	programmed learning		
Task analysis	Expectations of change	Programmed learning vs. live instruction		
edge and skill require-		Experimental program vs. previous courses		

The reader should not assume the above list to be an accurate or adequate description of the scope and design of the Bushnell study. Much more was involved, and a detailed review could show other ways in which this large scale research project corresponds to the theoretical model described in Chapter I. At this point the portion of the study concerned with the student-learner is reviewed. Other facets of the Bushnell study are considered where they appropriately fit in following chapters.

The Bushnell study illustrates a high degree of cooperative effort in the utilization of community resources. Farticipants included organized labor (the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers), a trade association (the National Electrical Contractors Association), and an educational institution (the College of San Mateo). The student clientele were journeymen electricians and the broad purposes of the project were to develop an effective voluntary adult education program to serve this student group, and to contribute to the manpower development needs in one segment of the labor market.

In studying the journeyman electrician, an unusually large variety of procedures and techniques were used and the result was an apparently accurate, multidimensional description of this distinct student-learner
group. In reviewing the study it becomes obvious to the reader that the data produced were of critical importance in program design and implementation.

Chapter 3 of the Bushnell study summarizes and interprets the findings of the research on the journeyman electrician in San Mateo County. Sections are devoted to occupational experience and other biographical data, attitudes toward present employment, attitudes toward voluntary training programs, career aspirations, expectations of change, and a few paragraphs of comments. In the interest of brevity, the comments section is presented here as a review of the findings and to illustrate how they contributed to the development of the instructional program.

Because of the diversity of background and experience of the trainees, a journeyman training program must offer each participant ample opportunity to explore in depth the information to be learned, based upon his own ability, and at his own rate. Absence from the educational scene for 12 years or more will probably necessitate that a number of journeymen review the fundamentals of electricity before qualifying for more advanced study.

Most journeymen are interested in performing quality work, and seek out interesting, challenging assignments. Some may not be aware of the value of informal training in obtaining these objectives.

In selecting course materials that relate to specific job problems, the journeyman is likely to apply the pragmatic criteria of usefulness and comprehensibility to a course of study. Their comments concerning previous courses underscore the significance of keeping the information to be learned on a simple and straightforward basis. Permitting this type of student to work with carefully programmed instructional materials should be an advantage. Those with previous records of disinterest or failure will also need encouragement and careful handling if an interest in training is to be rekindled.

While job security has been high during the previous decade, most of the journeymen anticipate "some" to "many" changes in the next five years. Older workers tend to be more satisfied with their training for their present work than younger workers. They would be, therefore, less likely to feel motivated to take part in a training program. Since it is this older group who will require an increasing amount of training as time passes, the problem of convincing them of this need becomes more difficult.

#### **Popular Research Topics**

This completes the review of studies selected for illustrative purposes. Following is a summary showing popular research topics. It might be noted that the emphasis appears to be on assessment of highly personal psychological constructs rather than on characteristics which are more easily measured or identified such as biographical data, educational achievement, and occupational experience.

ERIC

<b>Research Topics</b>	References	
Personality, attitudes and personal values.	Bernstein, Brazziel, Briggs, Cushman, Harper, Herman, Klaurens, Parrish, Thompson.	
Personal adjustment.	Bernstein, Harper, Klaurens.	
Self image.	Golden, Gorelick, Haarer, Harding, Herman, Jones, Kaufman.	
Aspirations.	Bushnell, Gorelick, Howe, Jones, Judge, Keig, Klaurens, Parrish, Schill.	
Job satisfaction.	Bushnell, Harper, Howe, Golden, Kauf- man, Klaurens.	
Academic ability and achievement.	Bernstein, Bledsoe, Jones, Mills, Parrish.	
Experience or occupational competence.	Boatner, Harper, Klaurens.	
Biographical and environmental data.	Department of Labor, Edgerton, Gore- lick, Herman, Jones, Howe, Kaufman,	

To conclude this chapter without a definite statement regarding the "state of the art" in studying the student learner, violates the fundamental review and synthesis concept. On the other hand, to derive such a statement from the limited perspective provided by this project, might be a greater violation. Therefore, a few additional studies are briefly reviewed in the following paragraphs with the hope that they will give added perspective and with the hope that this limited effort will be followed by a more thorough appraisal of existing research in this important area.

London, Parrish, Scruggs.

#### **Description and Comparison Studies**

Two monumental research projects, the annual Manpower Report of the President (Department of Labor, 1969, 3.a.) and a large study of vocational education in the secondary schools conducted by the Institute for Research on Human Resources at Pennsylvania State University (Kaufman, 1967, 2.a.), provide much relevant descriptive information. Major emphasis in these studies is on biographical and environmental data, especially with respect to student-learner groups for whom vocational education is or should be provided. Discussion of the Kaufman study also appears in Chapter V where it is cited as an example of program evaluation on a national scale. The Manpower Report is reviewed in the next chapter as an important source of information about the employment community.

The Kaufman study provides a good example of a very popular research design concept, that of comparison of one group with another. The Wainhoff, Kronenberg and Boatner studies, as well as most of those which follow, employ this technique. Kaufman compares Negroes with whites on

such factors as socioeconomic and environmental characteristics, employment and I.Q. He compares males with females on many factors. He compares graduates of vocational, academic, and general curricula.

Edgerton (1967, 2.a.) compared job corps trainees with the general population of the same age, on various biographical and environmental factors. The trainees were found to be in the lower ranges of the total youth population in terms of high school graduation and highest school grade completed, more were heads of households and most were employed in unskilled jobs.

The group comparison technique is particularly popular in doctoral studies. Five examples concerned with cooperative vocational education students are briefly reviewed in the next few pages. Then, to conclude this chapter, four descriptive studies are reviewed.

Mills (1963, 2.a.) compared the academic achievement of distributive education cooperative program participants with comparable students on the basis of available normative data, including mental maturity test scores, class rank, grade averages and drop-out rates. Eighty-five high schools located in 28 states were included in the sample. It was found that the participants in the cooperative program showed a greater tendency to complete high school than their fellow students; mental maturity scores and class rank of the cooperative students was low, with more than 70 percent in the lower half of their graduating classes; achievement of the cooperative students compared favorably with their abilities as reflected in their mental maturity scores. These findings suggest that a refutation can be made of the charge that cooperative vocational education cannot be tolerated because it prevents high school students from getting a good basic general education.

A similar study by Bledsoe (1968, 2.a.) compared the educational development of diversified cooperative education students with a control group of comparable students who were not in the program. In this instance both groups were actually subjected to the same assessment procedure, the Iowa Tests of Educational Development. Student groups were matched on the basis of data collected from individual cumulative records. The sample was limited to selected secondary schools in Indiana, with 95 subjects in each group. In contrast with the Mills study, no statistically significant differences were found within female groups, within male groups, within any of the schools, or between the experimental and control groups in total. This leads one to question the assumption underlying the Mills study, that a national sample of distributive education cooperative students is homogeneous. It might be interesting to see if there is variability among large, medium, and small schools, among states, between urban and rural schools, etc.

The third example of comparison of cooperative vocational education students with other groups is a dissertation by Harper (1968, 2.a.). This study compares drop-outs with continuing students in work-study programs for the mentally handicapped. The characteristics that were analyzed and compared related to the subjects' in-school adjustment, post-school adjust-

ment, and vocational success. School records, interviews and questionnaires were used as data sources. A number of differences were identified, most indicating that the drop-outs showed less desirable characteristics than the continuing students. Continuing students were obviously more employable but there was no difference between the groups on overall job ratings by the employers. There were no marked differences in parental background or other biographical factors. The only difference revealed by the employers was that the program graduates had more desirable and positive attitudes than the drop-outs. Also, the graduates made significantly more successful social adjustment and demonstrated higher vocational competence. This lends support to Borow's suggestion that cooperative vocational education should be used to assist all students in development of the "work ethos."

The fourth example (Bernstein, 1968, 2.b.) is a comparison of the work values (measured by the Work Values Inventory developed by Donald Super) of a group of disadvantaged high school cooperative education students with those of a comparable control group. Changes in work values and personal adjustment were also measured and incorporated into the research design. The study is a good example of the application of sophisticated research methodology, predictive and criterion measures which have acceptance in the community of psychological researchers, and careful reporting to an audience which is assumed to be concerned with methodology as much as with the product of the research. While the following summary statement should not be viewed as representing the essence of the 265-page dissertation, it might serve to indicate something about the product of this study.

For the most part there was little evidence of any work value differences between the co-op and the control students. Correlations between the work values and academic achievement, personal adjustment, and job performance were generally low. Nonetheless there were sufficient findings to encourage further research in the area of work values and to indicate that the study of work values might be a meaningful approach to understanding the vocational development of disadvantaged youth.

The fifth and final doctoral study in this set of examples (Briggs, 2. a.) compared the personality characteristics (using the Edwards Personal Preference Schedule) of students in a work-study program at Colorado State College, with a group who were not participants in the program. Comparisons were made within groups can the basis of sex, grade point average, and whether or not the student dropped out of school. Findings were presented as follows:

A significant difference was found, at the five percent level, between the low grade-point average male group and the male group of dropout students on the variable, Heterosexuality. The male drop-out students indicated a lower need for heterosexuality than the low grade-point average males. The high grade-point average female students were found to differ significantly from the low grade-point average female students on the variable, Endurance. The female low grade-point average students indicated a lower need for endurance than the high grade-point average female students.

It should be noted that the Briggs study involved entire populations rather than samples. Since the population engaged in the Work-Study Program at Colorado State College was small, the numbers of subjects in each sub-group classification were so small (from three to five for males and from five to 23 for females) that even though the analysis included "the Dunn c Procedure for multiple comparisons as a test of significance," any generalization based on this study would be difficult to justify.

The latter two doctoral studies, involving measures of "personality," "work values," and "personal adjustment" produced findings which might be questioned on the basis of the validity of the measures as used in these studies. They produced findings which appear to have minimal applicability for program development or instructional content, in contrast with those studies concerned with more accessible and, perhaps, more mundane characteristics of the student learner. This not to say that the study of inaccessible and vaguely defined constructs such as personality, work values, and personal adjustment is not of considerable importance. Perhaps such investigations are potentially most important of all, if and when researchers can more accurately define and measure them. The point to be made here is that the apparent cost-benefit payoff of these particular research efforts is quite low, unless a very high value is placed on the *added* educational significance, as compared with studies which utilize welldefined and easily measured constructs.

#### **Descriptive Studies**

The last four studies to be reviewed in this chapter illustrate a number of departures from the general pattern of the previous group. They are not comparative studies, but simply descriptive of a single student-learner group. They were conducted outside the mainstream of vocational-technical education and did not involve cooperative programs in the traditional sense. They are very briefly considered here because their findings might have meaning for cooperative program design and implementation in the vocational-technical education community, and because they illustrate several patterns of investigation and several research design concepts which might be utilized in cooperative vocational education.

Howe (1966, 2.a.) conducted a study titled "occupational problems and vocational training needs" which produced a descriptive profile based on interviews with 102 Iowa high school drop-outs. This was a small, inexpensive study which produced a considerable amount of biographical and environmental data and other information easily derived through personal conversations. Simple tabulations were used to summarize and report the findings.

On a much larger scale and with the effective use of more resources, a similar design was employed in a study of 601 young Negro ghetto residents who were seeking work through a Neighborhood Youth Corps

ERIC

program (Herman, 1967, 2.a.). Of particular interest was a follow-up study of 377 of the original 601 who were not placed in jobs within three months of their initial interviews. This, of course, was a comparative study to determine differences between those placed and those who remained unemployed. Some of the findings were: those who remained unemployed viewed the placement function of the Job Corps centers as far more important than the training and remedial services; they did not differ in any major respect from those who were placed by the centers; the centers were more successful in placing youths who were interested in training than those who just wanted jobs.

An unusual and interesting study was conducted by Marguerite Scruggs and Mary Fern Souder (1966, 2.a.) to determine interrelationships between home environment and employment success. Biographic and environmental data included social participation of the family, housing, psychological characteristics of the wife, food, family authority patterns, and even such unexpected factors as whether the wife preferred one 14 dollar dress over two seven dollar dresses. Formal statements of hypotheses and appropriate data processing techniques were employed. Much information was produced but the challenge of finding immediate applicability was left to the reader. Major recommendations were for additional studies, refinement, and validation of the variables used, and that consideration should be given to interviewing the husband as well as the wife, in future follow-up studies.

The final study to be considered in this chapter was conducted by the Virginia Employment Commission (Brazziel, 1964, 2.b.). The subjects of the invesitgation were 314 men who had been contacted personally and invited to enroll in retraining programs. Nearly all were Negro. The purpose of the study was to determine what factors might have influenced the decision to refuse retraining under the Manpower Development and Training Act. Detailed findings need not be reported here. The point is that this type of study might well be employed wherever potential participants refuse in large numbers, to become involved in programs designed to serve them. The approach used by Cushman (1962, 2.a.) could also be used for this purpose.

The Brazziel study employed a thorough and careful procedure. A number of difficulties were described in the report so that the reader who might want to follow the same research pattern would be able to avoid some pitfalls. The procedure is adaptable and flexible. Specific hypotheses were derived and tested using accepted methods. Findings are reported in terms which make their application to new manpower training program design and implementation clear. For example, it was found that the small training allowance was in most cases the reason for rejection of the program. The rejectors were found to be unacquainted with employment opportunities and unlikely to have been employed outside their home towns or in military service. They had less often worked with or near skilled tradesmen and their restricted experience might have made them prone to misunderstand the requirements for enrollment. These findings highlight the importance of effective communication with prospective trainees as they are being recruited, and the need of an effective guidance program when the student clientele has been limited in its career development perspectives. 1

## III

#### **RESEARCH FOCUS: THE EMPLOYMENT COMMUNITY**

#### **Expanding Perspectives**

-----

By long standing tradition the development of cooperative vocational education programs has included a preliminary and continuing study of the employment community in which the student-learners found employment. The traditional community survey has been used as a means of assessing the manpower demands of the locality with the following three major purposes in view: 1) to assure the supporters of the program that graduates would find adequate job opportunities, 2) to assess and develop the community resources which might supplement and enrich the educational resources provided by the school, and 3) to assure the supporting populace that the educational system strives to serve the community by attempting to identify and meet existing needs.

Another well-established tradition in cooperative vocational education is job or occupational analysis for the purpose of determining what the students should know and be able to do in order to perform effectively in their chosen careers. Occasionally this component of the study of the employment community is integrated with the community survey, but the typical pattern is to view the two research efforts as being separate.

The traditional assumptions which have been used to justify the local community survey and the job analysis as a basis for program design are apparently changing and another set of basic assumptions is emerging. The result is not the abandonment of these two research activities, but rather a greater emphasis on them and an expanded perception of what they should include. Following are the revised assumptions or philosophical positions and the emerging concepts to which they relate.

First it has been assumed that the students would be selected from a large pool of prospective applicants, and that they should enter the program with predetermined occupational goals, with a willingness and academic capability which would indicate a high potential for success in the chosen career field. As pointed out in Chapter II, the emerging concept assumes an intensive investigation to become acquainted with the student-learner, as opposed to a predetermination of student-learner characteristics with emphasis on careful selection of vocational program participants from a large population. The basic philosophical change is the rejection of the notion that students should be selected to fit predetermined career specifications, and acceptance of the view that careers should be selected and job opportunities found to match the needs of the student clinetele with which the program planners have become acquainted and to whom they have a primary commitment.

The impact of this change on the investigation of the employment community is twofold. First, the community survey is broad med to include a whole spectrum of occupational fields or clusters, not with a primary concern for unmet manpower needs in all areas, but rather to identify an assortment of career opportunities from which the individual student may choose. Second, the accumulated information is adapted for use in vocational guidance and career development activities to a greater extent than in traditional programs.

In the past it has been assumed that the local community in which the educational program was located and the specific occupation in which the student was initially employed, were the proper focus of the community survey. The increased geographic mobility of trained workers, combined with their mobility in changing occupations and in moving from one industry to another, has brought about a broadened concept, recognizing that "the community" usually should be defined as a larger geographic area than the locality or school district in which the cooperative vocational program is sponsored. Also, traditional job analysis concepts are being enlarged to include intensive study of occupational clusters as opposed to narrowly defined jobs, and to include concern for a wider assortment of educational and training objectives along with the specific job skills and associated knowledge produced by traditional job analysis procedures.

These new assumptions abut the nature and scope of the community survey and job analysis place the local program planners in a difficult position. In theory, they should produce and/or gather information about a much larger community, about a wide assortment of occupations, and the information should be more applicable for guidance and curriculum development. Kaufman and Brown, in a research review concerned with manpower supply and demand and related topics (1968, 1.), make some disparaging remarks about the "lack of knowledge and lack of necessary tools for manpower analysis." They point out that:

This raises the question of how useful manpower projections are for planning of vocational education in the form of a narrow specific type of training for a certain type of skill. Very detailed and accurate knowledge of the labor market is necessary, which is almost impossible in a market economy determined. by many unpredictable variables. Furthermore, national projections are of limited use to the vocational educator, who is primarily concerned with the local area, yet local statistics are not widely available. Nevertheless, manpower analysis can indicate the broad magnitudes of change within occupational clusters. Thus it is more realistic to plan and train for occupational clusters than for specific occupations. Hopefully, this will also allow greater flexibility and smoother adjustments of supply in response to changes in demand. With the emerging concepts of what the study of the employment community should accomplish, the following general pattern for the investigation seems to be appropriate. This is what should occur if we accept the assumptions identified above, and if program planners have the resources and skills to conduct such an investigation.

#### **Tasks of Manpower Analysis**

In theory, the study of the employment community might be viewed as including the five major tasks listed below. These tasks would be accomplished in an investigation of local scope by utilizing the best available data from sources such as the Department of Labor, national, regional, or state sponsored manpower surveys, large scale studies of the world of work such as the Occupational Outlook Handbook, and studies of the requirements for effective performance in selected industries or occupational fields. When the investigation is part of a statewide, regional, or national program development effort, program planners might expect to generate much of their own research data, particularly when the program is concerned with a limited spectrum of occupations or with a single industry. The five major tasks are:

- 1. Assessment of the manpower requirements for the employment community and projecting the demand for various types of workers.
- 2. Assessment of existing and anticipated manpower resources which might be available to satisfy the demand.
- 3. Using the information produced in steps one and two, development of an appraisal of job and career opportunities.
- 4. Assessment of existing and anticipated education and training resources which might have a significant impact on the supply of competent workers.
- 5. Selection of the industries to be served, the occupational clusters or careers, and the specific entry level and career development jobs in which the student clientele might receive on-the-job training and in which they might ultimately be employed.

Furthermore, it might be assumed that program planners should remain abreast of trends and developments by viewing the five major tasks as an ongoing effort, and that program modifications, adjustments, and innovations would occur in response to significant changes in the employment community.

The five tasks listed above are an abbreviated description of the emerging concept of the community survey. With reference to the theoretical model for the development of an educational program (see Figure 1) the information obtained in this portion of the investigation of the employment community would be used primarily in deriving manpower development objectives, and in defining the ways in which the educational program is to serve the employment community.

After the fifth task is completed it is possible to begin planning the instructional objectives. The body of information which is essential for

proper development of the instructional objectives is produced in the analysis of the selected careers, occupational clusters, industries, or jobs. It should be noted that the comments of Kaufman and Brown, cited earlier in the Chapter, with respect to the "lack of knowledge and lack of necessary tools for manpower analysis" might be repeated with respect to the tools and procedures for deriving appropriate instructional objectives from information gathered in the analysis of careers, occupational clusters, industries, or jobs. A variety of procedures and theoretical models are in current use, none of which has been widely adopted. Common to all these procedures or models, however, is the notion that the demands to be made upon the worker-to-be should somehow be used as input for a system which produces a description of what the student-learner must know, what he must be able to do, and the kind of person he must be in order to function effectively in his chosen career. Additional discussion and consideration of research related to the development of instructional objectives for vocational education is found in the last part of Chapter III and the last part of Chapter IV.

The remaining portion of this chapter is devoted to reviews of selected research reports. Not many were found in the search of the ERIC collection or in *Dissertation Abstracts*. Professional journals do not publish many such reports because they often have meaning only to those who conduct the research. Most difficult to obtain, of course, are the limited scale, locally oriented studies. Easiest to find are the large scale studies concerned with many occupational areas, many industries, and wide geographical areas. However, the following reviews can acquaint the reader with some of the various research reports which might be of value as source materials. Some are presented as samples of the various type of designs for research which might have wide applicability, and some exemplify the emerging concepts described in the foregoing portion of this chapter.

## **Manpower Analysis Studies**

An example of a small scale study which was oriented to a single occupational cluster (this is a good example of the cluster concept), a single educational institution, and a limited geographic area, was concerned with: "The Need to Establish a Marine Sciences Technology Program at Shoreline Community College" (Teel, 1966, 3.a). It accomplished all the major tasks described in the expanded concept of the community survey and it produced a body of perment data from which instructional objectives could be derived.

The occupational cluster with vhich the Teel study was concerned included three related types of technicians described as follows:

Marine Biology Technicians: do laboratory work which relates directly to the biological aspect of marine environments. These technicians work in laboratories such as radiation biology laboratories, shellfish research laboratories, etc. *Physical Oceanographic Technicians:* work with physical processes which occur in the marine environment. These technicians work for the Coast and Geodetic Survey, the Oceanography Department of the University, etc.

General Biological Technicians: do routine laboratory work relating to the biological sciences but not necessarily in the Marine Sciences. These technicians work in food processing plants, for instructions such as the University research labs, etc.

One product of the Teel study is a list of "common skills" such as the ability to record and organize data, draw graphs and prepare preliminary reports, solve linear equations, use calculators and slide rules, perform simple repair of electronic instruments by using schematic diagrams and electronic testing equipment, and to communicate with people. The items listed under the specific technical areas appeared to represent an inventory of the tasks performed. Some examples are: to develop film and print using enlarger, to operate a kymograph, to maintain sterile conditions within a laboratory. This aspect of the study is explained more fully in the discussion of task analysis later.

The procedure included a personal interview survey of selected personnel employed by 28 of the major Marine Science laboratories on the Pacific Coast. The study was conducted during the summer months, with some of the college faculty as interviewers. In addition to the occupational analysis data described above, a body of statistical data was developed showing for each employer, the numbers and types of employees and projected needs in each area. The study also included an assessment of the resources available for training the needed technicians, and list of the reasons for the "phenomenal demand" for trained people in these occupations. The report is concluded with a persuasive and well-documented appeal for the establishment of a new program to train technicians in the marine sciences. ```s is a good example of a very brief study conducted with limited resource

A study by Jacobsen (1966, 3.a.) offers some dramatic contrasts with the study reviewed above. It is titled "A Survey of the Te hnical Needs of Industry and Implications for Curriculum Development in Higher Education." The most striking contrast is in the sheer magnitude of the undertaking. While the Teel study was concerned with one cducational institution, the Jacobsen study was concerned with all the two- and four-year colleges engaged in preparing technicians for industry across the United States. While the former was oriented to a cluster of technical occupations, the latter was oriented to the full spectrum of careers in the fields of chemical technology, and many more. The purposes of the study are described in the report as follows:

The objective of this study was to survey and identify the technological and manpower needs of industry and to relate those needs to curriculum development in higher education. An attempt was made

FRIC

-----

to determine not only the number of technicians needed by industry, but also the specific types of technicians and the talents which they should possess.

After reading the above statement, one is left with the impression that the scope of the project is unrealistic. But a brief review of the findings of the study, which are presented in over 100 beautifully prepared graphs, charts, multidimensional tables and figures, suggests that the stated objectives were achieved to a substantial degree.

The method used to gather the information was a mail questionnaire, which provides a much less desirable data source than the personal interview as used in the Teel study. It should be noted that there was only a 10 percent response to a saturation mailing. The researchers recognized that the sample could not be considered as representative of the population to which questionnaires were mailed. Therefore, inferential statistics were not employed in the analysis. Only descriptive statistics were used (means, medians, percentiles, and correlations).

The questionnaire was developed by first reviewing pertinent literature including the curricular offerings of schools which offer two- and four-year technical programs. Also, the *Dictionary of Occupational Titles and Codes*, industrial and professional organizations were used as resources. A trial questionnaire was developed and refined, based on its applicat: In in a pilot study. The resulting instrument includes 18 well-designed multiple response questions, a manageable task at first glance. But the nineteenth question is one which might be expected to intimidate the most ardent questionnaire addict. It is presented in the form of a two-dimensional matrix, with a list of 61 technical occupations on the vertical margin, 99 courses (from "algebra" to "Russian") across the horizontal margin. The 6,000 little cells are used for the respondent to record the degree to which each specific course is considered essential in training each specific type of technician. Since no interviewer was present to supervise the response, one might question the reliability of the data produced by this instrument.

While exact replication of the Jacobsen study is not recommended, it does represent a type of research which is much needed in the various areas of vocational-technical education. A better approach would be to coordinate a series of investigations which employ the expensive but more productive techniques of the Teel study, and which in combination would have the comprehensive scope of the Jacobsen study.

The two studies reviewed above illustrate the application of some of the emerging concepts outlined at the beginning of this chapter. Their design conforms quite well to the five manpower analysis tasks. In addition, they incorporate an occupational analysis procedure which produces the raw material from which instructional objectives may be developed. However, there is one important aspect of the theoretical design with which they do not conform. That is, they follow the traditional assumption that places identification of the occupational cluster or field first in the sequence of

39

ł

ŝ

events, they build their justification for establishing the programs on evidence of the needs of the employment community, and they apparently assume that the students will be recruited and selected to fit the program.

Chapter II includes reviews of several studies which identify the student population first, resting the case for establishing programs on the needs of students. The studies reported by Boøtner and Kronenberg are the best examples. In these instances, some pertinent manpower survey data were reviewed but the main effort was in studying the student clientele in the employment situation with the rationale for program development resting on the anticipated improvement in the students' ultimate welfare as a result of the proposed training. The selection of careers for which the students were to be trained was based on the degree to which the requirements of that occupation conformed to the aptitudes of the students.

#### Manpower Data Sources

-----

Ĵ

To continue the review of exemplary research projects, the following items are concerned essentially with manpower analysis, involving one or more of the five major tasks already identified. Next will follow a review of studies concerned primarily with occupational analysis, the ultimate purpose being to provide information for use in planning instructional content or objectives. Finally, a few miscellaneous studies will be briefly reviewed to illustrate other approaches to the study of the employment community.

The U.S. Department of Labor produces many documents which report surveys of the employment community on a very large scale. Among the most valuable of these, in the context of this review, is the annual Manpower Report of the President (1969, 3.a.) which summarizes and describes many research efforts concerned with manpower requirements, resources, utilization, and training. One section of the report titled "Meeting Individual Needs," reviews programs for special groups including American Indians, Spanish-speaking minorities, rural Americans, older workers, inmates of correctional institutions, and the handicapped. Another part of the report presents statistical information regarding industry employment trends, improvement in Negro employment, the geography of unemployment and underemployment, developments in the labor force with respect to young workers, population and labor force trends, and manpower requirements of the future. A large portion of the report is devoted to a review of manpower research and experimentation. This, along with the research review by Kaufman and Brown (1968, 1.), can provide the reader with a good perspective of the important trends and developments in this area.

As source material for the development of instructional objectives and for occupational information and guidance purposes, two other documents sponsored by the Department of Labor should be mentioned. They are the Occupational Outlook Handbook and the Dictionary of Occupational Titles and Codes. Since most readers are probably familiar with these, they will not be described here. Manpower research orientec to a region, a state, and often to a smaller geographic area or community, may be found in profusion on the shelves of university and public libraries. These sources should not be neglected when vocational programs are being planned because they often contain an abundance of material which might be helpful for local program planning and implementation. A case in point is a study of "Resources for Southern Manpower Development" conducted by the Oak Ridge Institute of Nuclear Studies (Russell, 1965, 3.a.). This is a very large study, apparently very well designed and effectively managed. The research report does not give a detailed description of how the data were gathered, as it is obviously designed as a public relations or promotional document rather than as a research report to the academic community. It gives a very persuasive presentation and interpretation of the findings of the survey.

The Russell study contains information about labor force characteristics and manpower development and training resources of 15 southern states. Social scientists were used as interviewers, talking to several hundred staff members in 58 schools. Interviews were held with representatives of 35 different industries and with leaders in labor and public service agencies. The resulting descriptive data were used as the basis for a clear and interesting overview of the existing manpower resources and the critical areas of need. A series of very specific recommendations were made for utilizing existing resources more effectively. For example, it was recommended that an information service project be developed, including an information center, services to demonstrate projects, conferences and symposia, and a register of technical assistance sources. Other suggestions included utilizing universities through faculty participation, graduate research fellowships, manpower seminars, development of manned traveling exhibits, and a publications program. The point to be made by this somewhat detailed description is that much that is valuable to the planners in vocational-technical education is available in pre-packaged form, for the asking. However, these materials are not usually found in the distribution channels of the vocational-technical education community.

## Comparing Task Analysis Models

This completes the review of research in the manpower survey category. Following are reviews of several research projects concerned primarily with occupational analysis for the purpose of providing information to be used in deriving instructional content and objectives, usually as statements describing the anticipated performance capabilities or behavioral outcomes after the teaching-learning process. This type of research has become very popular as a topic for doctoral studies and as the focus of a variety of large scale funded projects.

At the time of this review several large projects were underway but research reports were not available for review. Therefore, the reader may be disappointed to find that a project in which he may be particularly interested is not mentioned here. Some examples which come quickly to mind

are the New Office and Business Education Learning Systems project (NOBELS), a project identified as an Educational System for the Seventies (ES-70), Project Talent, and the National Assessment project. All of these studies have allocated substantial resources and energy to the derivation of teaching-learning goals through some elaborate system for extracting relevant data from the employment community.

The few studies selected for review here have been chosen because they are very directly concerned with cooperative vocational education or because they illustrate what appears to be an important style or method of occupational analysis and determination of instructional objectives. At this point an earlier observation bears repeating. It appears, on the basis of this limited review, that a variety of procedures and theoretical models are being employed in the analysis of careers, occupational clusters, industries, and jobs, but none has been widely adopted. There is wide agreement and concern about the need to effectively determine what should be taught, and equal concern about the need to make this information available in appropriate form. Therefore, we may expect the various theoretical models for determining what students should learn, to be tested through practical application, with the best eventually emerging with wide acceptance. At this point, however, the reader must use his best judgment and intuition in selecting his favorite.

The following three studies have much in common, and are reviewed as a group because they represent a type of research which offers the promise of bringing about important changes in vocational-technical education. They also represent contrasting approaches to the achievement of the same goal, the production of a comprehensive inventory of very specific objectives. All have adopted the concept of orienting the investigation to occupational clusters as opposed to single jobs. First the three projects are described to aid the reader in visualizing the general design features and the nature of the end products. Then some apparent similarities, contrasts, and personal observations are discussed.

The Allen study (1966, 3.b.) was an investigation of the aviation mechanics occupation in the four most important industrial categories: airline stations, airline overhaul stations, large general aviation companies, and small general aviation companies. The occupational cluster includes workers employed in the four industrial settings, where a variety of distinct specialties were included under the aviation mechanic title. Airframe and power plant specialists, for example, would have quite different jobs. The broad goals of the investigation were:

- 1. To investigate the technical knowledge and manipulative skills
- of aviation mechanics as required by the aviation industry.
- 2. To identify a core curriculum for the training of aviation mechanics.
- 3. To identify the scope of training offered by industry.

A questionnaire was used as the main source of data. It was designed and developed in a preliminary study and submitted to an advisory committee for approval. The questionnaire was designed to gather information

ERIC

about the tasks performed by the aviation mechanic, as might be expected. But for each task identified, five other questions were asked. A very elever coding technique was developed, permitting the respondent to give all five responses with precision in a very compact space. The first impression is that the questionnaire is confusing, perhaps impossible to fathom. After careful reading and digestion of the instructions, however, the total image of what is expected comes through.

It should be noted that when the questionnaires were being completed, a trained interviewer was available to encourage the respondent and to provide instructions. In some cases the interviewer left the forms for completion at a later date, if he had confidence in the respondent's capability and willingness to do the job on his own.

In all, 401 companies and stations responded to the survey. The information was processed using a computer program which summarized the data and presented it in 52 tables using the same design as that used in the questionnaire. Each table represents a major topic heading and shows as sub-topics the tasks performed by the aviation mechanic. With each table is a one-page summary of principal findings and recommendations of the advisory committees.

To dientify a core curriculum for the training of aviation mechanics, the findings were reviewed by the advisory committee and a topic outline was produced. The list of topics and sub-topics is classified by "teaching levels" and "testing levels" according to the Bloom and Krathwohl taxonomy. Examples are given which show the reader how to develop an examination, with "instructional settings" for both teaching and evaluation which correspond to the "teaching levels" specified for the topics or tasks to be learned. A section of the report presents the findings which review the nature, scope, sources and methods of training offered in the aviation industries.

The second example of research to develop instructional objectives is one of a series of projects conducted at Washington State University to identify "task and knowledge clusters." At the time of this review it was not possible to obtain copies of all the research reports. Also, some of the projects were still in process. The items found in the search of the ERIC collection are listed in the bibliography (Perkins, 1966, 3.b.; Bakamis, 1966, 3.b.; Rahmlow, 1966, 3.b.; Ertel, 1967, 3.b.). Included in the series are projects concerned with office occupations, general merchandise retailing, building trades, electronics, food services, and child care. This series of projects illustrates the approach discussed earlier in which the primary concern is for serving a specific student clientele and in which the occupational fields for which training is to be provided are selected to match the needs of the students. To quote the introduction to the Ertel study (1967, 3.b.):

The objective of our clusters research is to obtain facts about what major types of tasks are actually performed in occupations most likely to provide employment opportunity for substantial percentages of noncollege bound youth and to identify major types of knowledge most likely to prepare them for such work. The occupations (listed above) were selected on the basis of Bureau of Labor Statistics projections. The project selected for review here is the Ertel investigation, which illustrates the general design, procedure, and outcomes of this group of projects.

The second of the two objectives identified in the above quotation had not been accomplished at the time of this review. The knowledge clusters associated with performance of tasks were to be developed by juries of employees, supervisors, and vocational teachers. At this point it is sufficient to describe the portion of the project devoted to identification of tasks.

The Ertel study employed a checklist questionnaire which was developed in consultation with employers, employees, and vocational teachers. A portion of the instrument was designed to obtain data on age, sex, major types of tasks presently performed by the employee and by the supervisor, and other background information. Project personnel delivered the questionnaires to employers and asked that the employer deliver the materials to respondents during a store meeting. If that were not possible, the instructions were that "the next best method is for the manager to distribute them to all employees while you are still there." Since the checklist contained 225 items for the employee and 332 items for the supervisor, it was obviously essential to use some persuasive effort to insure that the questionnaires were completed. By classifying the questionnaires according to the workers' occupational status and length of experience, some data were produced with respect to "combinations of major categories of workers in entry jobs and in positions representing career development opportunities."

The result of this phase of the study is a very long list of tasks, in functional groupings, with an assessment of the frequency of occurrence of each task in each Standard Industrial Classification. It may be assumed that the information about the knowledge required to perform each task or "cluster" of tasks would provide additional input material for the derivation of instructional objectives.

The third project in this series of reviews is a study by Lucy Crawford (1967, 1969, 3.b.) titled "A Competency Pattern Approach to Curriculum Construction in Distributive Teacher Education." The project objectives are mainly concerned with teacher education and only one phase of the research relates directly to occupational task analysis. The purpose was to determine "what competencies the distributive education student-trainee should have in order to enter and advance in (a distributive) career "

The determination of competencies involved three steps. First was the identification of critical tasks performed by workers in the field of distribution. Second, "A tentative list of technical competencies needed to perform the identified tasks was drawn from the literature, from personal experience of the investigators, and from conversations with business people." Third, the lists of technical competencies were evaluated by specialists in the distributive field and distributive teacher-educators. The evaluative procedure is described as follows:

The list was mailed to the paired distributive specialists who were requested to evaluate each statement in terms of appropriateness

The second states

and clarity They were also requested to note whether or not they agreed with the selection of jobs needing each competency by crossing out the ones with which they disagreed and by adding other jobs they deemed appropriate. In most cases paired specialists met with the investigator to discuss their reactions and to make further suggestions.

In addition to the lists of critical tasks and the lists of technical competencies, the report includes a series of tables. On the left margin are the identification numbers for the competencies. Across the top are the code numbers for the various jobs. Within the cells are check marks. "Common cores of competencies for jobs of a similar nature" are identified by using these tables.

#### **Task Analysis Design Problems**

The three studies just reviewed have a number of common characteristics. These similarities are found in most other studies which are concerned with determining the demands to be made upon workers as the basis for developing instructional objectives. Because studies of this type are essential in cooperative vocational program development and because many more are needed, the following comparisons and contrasts are presented. The purpose is not to criticize the three studies reviewed as examples, but rather to highlight some of the problems and difficulties encountered in this type of research. In the following paragraphs, six characteristics are identified with comparisons, contrasts, and pertinent observations.

First, all three studies are oriented to occupational clusters rather than to specific jobs. Apparently the concept of "job analysis" which was prevalent in earlier decades is not as widely used in current studies. Second, direct and objective observation (which is the fundamental data source in "job analysis") was not used. It is assumed that questioning the workers, their supervisors or "experts" is a practical and proper method for obtaining data. Questionnaires, patterned interviews, or card-sort instruments are developed first in "laundry list" form. The intuitive judgment of advisory groups, juries, or other respected authorities is used to validate and revise the instruments. A third characteristic of these studies is the inclusion of a procedure for identifying or deriving common learnings which are assumed to be important for all the jobs, occupations, or careers in the cluster. Fourth, in all these studies tasks are identified first, as the basic components of the job, occupation, or career. It is assumed that a list of the tasks performed by the worker is only input data; that some transformation or derivation procedure is necessary to produce appropriate instructional objectives. Fifth, the production of instructional objectives typically involves intuitive judgment of advisory groups, juries, or other respected authorities. The sixth common characteristic is the expectation that the instructional objectives will encompass the full spectrum of manipulative, intellectual, social, and attitudinal demands of the career or occupation.

With the above general characteristics and considerations in view, the key problems and difficulties encountered in this type of research appear to be related to the following questions:

1. Are the occupational clusters appropriate? Are they homogeneous enough to have a substantial "common core" of essential learnings? Are they diverse enough to avoid the disadvantages found in narrow job specialization?

2. Can the responses of the workers, their supervisors and "experts" in the field be accepted as accurate and complete? Does the data obtained from them tell the whole story with respect to the manipulative, intellectual, social, and attitudinal demands of the occupation or career?

3. Are the data gathering instruments and techniques effective and efficient? Are they valid and reliable? That is, were they developed without relying heavily on intuition and guesswork?

4. Is the task data easy to analyze? That is, can it be effectively used to derive or produce instructional objectives using direct, logical inference (as opposed to intuitive inference and guesswork)?

5. Is the procedure for developing the "common core" of learnings one which relies on direct, logical inference?

6. Are the data processing procedures efficient and effective? More specifically, is the research product in a form that can be easily used by curriculum developers and teachers? Are the advisory groups, juries, and respected authorities able to make valid, reliable judgments as they process the data?

If the above questions were used as evaluative criteria, none of the studies found in this search and review would obtain a perfect score, or even a very high one. It appears that these are difficult criteria to meet, given the ambitious nature and scope of these projects. If the researcher were to orient his efforts more narrowly, to a single occupation or job (instead of a cluster, an entire industry, or a galaxy), and if he were to be content to deal with data which can be obtained by direct observation (as in the traditional job analysis approaches), and if he were concerned with developing instructional objectives only at the lowest levels of manipulative skills and knowledge, then the above criteria might be met more easily. But the research product might not satisfy modern demands.

Therefore, as comparisons are made among the Allen, Ertel, and Crawford studies, it is with full recognition that none of the three undertook an easy task. It should be noted that while the Allen study, involving the aviation mechanics occupation, was apparently the "tightest" or "cleanest," as a research design expert might say, it also might be viewed as the easiest task of the three. The spread or comprehensiveness of the aviation mechanics occupation, as a cluster, is not so great; the proportion of tasks which require manipulative skills, factual and conceptual learnings is greater; the transformation of task data to instructional objectives might be viewed as being more easily accomplished with direct, logical inference.

In contrast, the Crawford study was oriented to a very wide and diverse "cluster" of occupations. Seventy-six jobs were included. They were selected from seven industrial classifications: department stores, variety stores, hotel/motels, food stores, automotive service stations, restaurants, and wholesale enterprises. Also, the proportion of tasks requiring manipulative, factual and conceptual learnings is smaller in many of the distributive occupations. Finally, the problem of determining "what it takes" to accomplish many of the common distributive tasks, is obviously quite difficult, requiring the researcher to accept expert judgment and intitution (as opposed to direct logical inference) as the best available method of deriving instructional objectives.

-----

Below are a few tasks selected to illustrate this problem, showing how some tasks may be more easily analyzed than others. The top sets of examples are taken from the Allen study, the bottom sets from the Ertel and Crawford studies. The examples at the left illustrate the types of tasks which appear to relate to physical objects which can be manipulated, described, measured, and where the task can be reduced to a reliable step-by-step procedure. The tasks listed on the right involve psychological constructs or personal qualities (ethics, integrity, analytical skill, tact, etc.). They relate to people rather than to physical objects, where manipulation, measurement, and precise description are more difficult and less reliable.

Easy to Analyze	Difficult to Analyze	
Identify types of welded joints.	Employ ethical practices in personal	
Fabricate tubular structures.	conduct.	
Weld aluminum.	Performjob estimating.	
Keep display fixtures clean.	Determine customer wants and needs.	
Set advertising schedule.	Adjust customers' complaints.	
Gift wrap customers' packages.	Interview job applicants.	

The point of contrast is that in the Allen study, which deals with aviation mechanics, it appears that a larger proportion of the identified tasks are easy to analyze because they require overt, observable performance. The distributive occupations studied by Ertel and Crawford include many critical tasks which appear to be more difficult to analyze because what happens is not easily observed, even by "experts."

An important aspect of this distinction is that analysis of essentially manipulative tasks requires less reliance on inference and intuitive judgment. Also, the "inferential gaps" are not so large as they are when intellectual behavior is analyzed. More intuitive judgment is involved in determining the essential steps in the procedure or process, in determining what the worker must know, what skills and abilities he must have, and what personal qualities and attitudes are required to perform the task effectively.

On the basis of this review, it appears that whenever a task analysis approach is used with tasks requiring motor skills and factual knowledge, validity of the resulting objectives is apparent and the relevance of the instructional objectives to the development of teaching-learning strategies is obvious. But when the specified tasks require high level intellectual skills and attitudes, the task analysis procedure results in a less usable product. Examples of such tasks are rare in the Allen study but are found in profusion in the Ertel and Crawford investigations. If more appropriate analytical tools are not available, the researcher is left with the alternatives of accepting the wider inferential gaps or being content to build an instructional program based on the fragmentary data that remains if tasks which do not lend themselves to easy analysis are neglected or ignored. This point receives broader emphasis in the concluding chapter.

Another problem common to the three studies reviewed above is that of dealing with a large volume and great variety of output data. Because of this problem, interpretation and synthesis of the data are critical. Systems for multidimensional classification and proper data processing techniques are essential to insure effective communication of the research project.

The Allen study illustrates a research design and procedure which appears to be unusually effective in dealing with the problem of a multitude of output items while the Crawford and Ertel studies were found to be less effective. The following discussion is an attempt to highlight some reasons for this contrast.

A comparison of the data collection procedure and input instruments of the three studies reveals that all are long, requiring the respondent to produce a large quantity of very specific, detailed information. However, the Crawford and Ertel questionnaires are very simple, asking for a single response for each listed task while the Allen questionnaire is comparatively complex and asks for multiple responses regarding each listed task.

After processing the data produced on these long, detailed questionnaires, the Crawford and Ertel studies present great quantities of information, essentially unprocessed. To illustrate, pages 337 to 1187 of the Crawford project report are devoted to the presentation of findings, lists of critical tasks and technical competencies. The findings of the Ertel study are reported as a list of hundreds of tasks, indicating percentages of respondents who reported performing each one. The Allen study reports findings in 52 tables with a one-page summary and interpretation for each table. A relatively larger portion of the 235-page document is devoted to synthesis, interpretation, and recommendations.

One reason for this contrast is obviously the data processing procedure. The Allen study employed an unusual, sophisticated input instrument coupled with a carefully designed computer program to produce output which was literally "untouched by human hands." The Ertel study employed the computer only for frequency counts and percentage calculations while the Crawford study was limited to analysis which could be performed within the resources of the project, without the aid of electronic data processing.

Another characteristic of the Crawford study which compounded the problem described above is the ambitious objectives of the project. It should be noted that the primary purpose was not simply an analysis of distributive occupations. This was an essential part of the project, but the major

-----

objective was to develop a competency pattern which could be used to design a teacher education curriculum built on the assumption that the teacher-coordinator should be technically competent in a broad array of distributive occupations. Perhaps a less comprehensive design might have been used if the analysis of distributive occupations had been the fundamental purpose. However, there are so many concurrent, intertwined and interdependent sub-projects, and so many multidimensional classifications, that describing the project and reporting the findings present some immense communication problems.

The Ertel study takes a somewhat smaller perspective, being concerned with only three closely related industrial classifications: department stores, variety stores, and general merchandise stores. Also, both Allen and Ertel refrained from identifying tasks with specific jobs. The Allen study considered only one job classification in four very similar industrial settings. The point of contrast here is in the comprehensiveness and scope of the occupational groups which were "clustered" for the purpose of identifying "common learnings." Achieving an optimum balance of homogeneity and diversity in the occupational groupings appears to be essential if task analysis research is to produce usable results.

This concludes the discussion of the three task analysis studies. The purpose has been to show some of the common design features, and to identify some of the inherent problems with this type of research.

#### **Occupational Analysis Studies**

To complete the review of studies concerned with performance requirements in the work environment, two additional studies are described below, and reference is made to two studies reviewed in earlier chapters. Not all these studies employ the task analysis design described earlier, but they conform to the broader occupational analysis concept.

Carmichael (1968, 3.b.) studied "middle management" personnel in retailing using a questionnaire containing 202 statements that describe selling, sales promotion, buying, operations, and managerial activities. The activities are ranked according to crucialness to success on the job by 701 retail employees. This activity list bears a remarkable resemblance to the lists of tasks found in the Crawford and Ertel studies. Through a procedure involving the tabulation of frequency of occurrence of the activities, a "common core" of activities described as crucial to success of retail middle managers was developed. The common activities were found in various types of firms, levels of management, and in a variety of job types.

A study reported by Clark (1966, 3.b.) deserves attention here because it is a good example of simplicity and brevity in the design and reporting of task analysis research. It can serve as a model for small scale projects where sophisticated analytical procedures are not feasible. The 10-page report is titled "Vocational Competencies Needed for Employment in the Agricultural-Chemical Industry in Michigan." This study is one of a long list of similar efforts, each oriented to a specific off-farm agricultural in-

dustry. A summary of research findings in this area (Taylor, 1965, 1.) is available for the reader who might wish to have additional information on this topic.

A distinctive feature of the research conducted by Clark and his associates is its orientation to a single industry, with a focus on the essential functions, rather than on specific occupations or jobs. A function is defined as "something that is done at one or more points in the total industry and that is essential for the successful operation and performance of the industry." In the agricultural chemical industry Clark indentified nine functions: research, transportation, processing, public relations, sales, service, office records and management, maintenance, purchasing. It is interesting to note the similarity between this list of functions and the competency areas used in the Crawford study (selling, advertising, display, merchandising, operations and management, product and service technology, social skills, and basic communication skills). As in the Crawford study, the product is a list of tasks (called "competencies" by Clark) associated with each function.

The procedure for the Clark study was to first develop a tentative list of functions (using "expert" judgments), then validate the list through interviews with industry representatives. For each of the functions indentified, competencies assumed to be essential for successful performance of the function were listed. Again, the list was validated by representatives of the agricultural chemical industry in Michigan. Finally, each competency was placed on a small color coded card according to function. The eards were sorted by the industry representatives, to indicate relative importance of the competencies.

An interesting feature of the functional analysis approach is that it results in occupational clusters which are defined by a single industry. Clark makes the assumption that individuals will specialize in some functional area and that training programs should be designed accordingly. But the traditional boundaries of the vocational disciplines are disregarded. To illustrate this point, a few of the competencies from the Clark study are listed below. Note how they naturally fit within the various vocational fields.

Distributive:

Develops and designs promotional sales programs. Sells directly to customers across the counter. Determines purchase price based on market reports, etc.

Business and Office:

Helps to maintain complete and accurate record files. Establishes systems for collecting accounts receivable. Applies modern principles and concepts of accounting.

Trade and Industrial:

Maintains electric motors, belts, and drives.

Makes simple electrical wiring installations.

Makes minor repairs on delivery trucks and similar equipment.

2

ERIC

Agricultural:

Samples and tests products for conformity to specifications. Keeps in touch with research in area of agricultural chemicals. Explains agricultural policy information.

Additional assumptions of the functional analysis approach are that all occupational levels are included in the cluster, with the student building his career within the industry as he moves from entry level to the technical and professional levels; and that occupational experience is an essential component of the training program at all levels.

To conclude this chapter two studies which were reviewed earlier are considered again. The Teel investigation (1967, 3.a.) included a "job analysis" based on interviews with experts in the marine sciences technologies. The product was a long list of tasks which look very much like those produced in the Allen study of aviation mechanics. Also, a list of "common skills" in which all the technicians were expected to be proficient, was developed. Instead of developing, or even mentioning, "objectives" as such, the list of specific jobs performed by the technicians was used as the basis for identifying courses to be offered. This illustrates the situation found in many academic programs, especially in higher education. Specific statements of instructional objectives are simply not produced. This does not necessarily mean that they are not understood, however. The objectives are apparently communicated by implication when the instructional strategies, tactics, and content are spelled out.

Finally, the Bushnell study report (1963, 2.a.) concerned with the journeyman electrician included a chapter devoted to the determination of the course outline. The steps in the process were a "task analysis," specification of knowledge and skill requirements, determination of what the students expected from the training, development of instructional objectives, with the course outline as an end product. As in the previous examples, interviews with key people were the major data sources.

An important point of contrast between the Bushnell study and those reviewed earlier in this chapter is in the form of the final product. There are no long lists. The specific tasks involved in the "task analysis" are not reported. The knowledge and skill requirements are presented as 10 short sentences (which look like statements of broad objectives) such as: "A thorough knowledge of symbols and conventions used in electric wiring and schematic diagrams," and "An ability to use electrical test equipment and to interpret the readings of the instruments." The course objectives are presented in very broad terms such as assisting the journeyman electrician "to improve his job performance." The course outline includes 15 specific topics such as "fundamentals of electrical circuits," "the sine wave" and "the transformer."

The relative merits of dealing in general terms, as exemplified by the occupational analysis phase of the Bushnell study, as compared with the much greater detail found in studies such as those reported by Allen and Crawford, is briefly discussed in the concluding chapter. It should be noted

51

i

here, however, that Bushnell makes a strong case for very careful and proper determination of the goals of the program in terms of "knowledge and skills expected of the traince at the conclusion of the course." In fact, this rationale is often used to justify the development of extensive compilations of very specific objectives stated in terms of measurable performance. ÷.

## IV

#### **RESEARCH FOCUS: EDUCATIONAL TECHNOLOGY**

Chapters II and III were each developed to correspond to one of the three components of the "continuing investigation" as illustrated in Figure 1. The computer search of the ERIC collection and the somewhat limited search of professional literature produced a substantial number of research reports which were used as the basis for the development of the two preceding chapters. This chapter and the one which follows cannot be tailored to fit the theoretical model so neatly because the search procedure did not produce a well-ordered package of research reports to correspond with the remaining components of the model. This chapter includes a review of those studies which were found to correspond to the "education" component. Chapter V includes reviews of the research reports which were logically related to the portion of the model concerned with "program implementation."

The first part of this chapter deals with the procedures, products, and problems of research to determine instructional objectives and content. This topic is an extension of the last portion of Chapter III. Following will be a review of selected items of research concerned with teaching and learning, the techniques and procedures employed as the "strategy, tactics, and plans" in cooperative vocational education program development.

#### Deriving Objectives from Task Analysis Data

The last portion of Chapter III included reviews of several studies designed to determine by occupational analysis what students should learn as they prepare for the employment situation. A fundamental assumption in all of those studies was that information about the demands to be made upon the worker-to-be are important in determining what the student should learn. That information, usually in the form of a list of tasks, was used to derive the instructional objectives. The following few paragraphs are devoted to a continuation of the earlier reviews, showing how the task analysis data were used and describing the final products of these studies.

Crawford (1967, 3.b.), Ertel (1967, 3.b.), and Carmichael (1968, 3.b.) assumed that derivation of instructional objectives was a separate activity, presenting the task lists as the products of their research. Allen (1966, 3.b.) and Bushnell (1963, 2.a.) included the development and presentation of

Secondaria de la constana de la cons

content outlines as part of their project reports. Teel (1967, 3.a.) and Clark (1966, 3.b.) did not produce statements of specific objectives, but made recommendations about the nature and content of courses to be offered.

)

As mentioned earlier, the Ertel study was viewed as the first step in producing "task and knowledge clusters" of importance in general merchandise retailing. The final phase of that project had not been completed at the time of this writing. Apparently Carmichael expected that his study would be used by program developers to derive their own instructional objectives. The instructional objectives of the Bushnell study were presented as very broad statements, with a topic-by-topic outline of instructional content serving to communicate what the students were expected to learn. Allen does not refer to objectives or goals of instruction, but presents a topic-by-topic outline of a "core curriculum" for the aviation mechanics occupation.

Essentially, the specific sub-topics, which Allen calls "behavioral tasks" are those tasks which were found to be important enough to be included in the "core." Therefore, there is no difference in form or meaning between the statement describing the task and the curriculum sub-topic. Tasks, objectives, content descriptions - all are identical in form.

The theoretical basis for development of instructional objectives is slightly different in the Crawford study, which uses the "competency pattern approach." The procedure can be summarized as shown below:



The previous chapter includes a description of the portion of the Crawford study (1967, 3.b.) which was devoted to developing the lists of tasks and competencies. In what might be viewed as a separate project, Crawford (1969, 3.b.) produced a statement of the "technical objectives" which were derived on the basis of the 1967 research findings. The procedure for translating the task analysis data into statements of instructional objectives involved two steps. First, the statements of the objectives were written by the research project staff. These statements were then submitted to specialists who suggested changes in wording and indicated their assessment of the appropriateness of each stated objective.

The resulting objectives appear to be very similar to the critical tasks and required competencies on which they were based. Main headings are apparently identical in form to the statements of competencies (which are essentially the same as the statements of critical tasks). Under each main heading, which is identified as the "terminal or ultimate objective" is found a list of "enabling objectives." The assumption here is that for a given task there might be a number of related objectives, each contributing an essential element to the total competency. The reverse logic appears to be applicable, since the list of objectives is much shorter than the list of tasks and



competencies which were used as input data. In this case, the achievement of a given objective might result in the development of a number of related competencies.

One doctoral study was found which was unusual in that it was concerned only with the derivation of instructional objectives (Petro, 1969, 3.b.). An earlier doctoral study (Ozzello, 1967, 3.b.) was used as the source of task analysis data. The student clientele was assumed to be two-year college students preparing for accounting technician careers. Petro selected 35 accounting tasks (called "activities" in his study) such as maintaining a sales journal, computing overtime payroll, making manufacturing expense schedules, and preparing income statements. These tasks were assumed to be "representative of the larger set of technical accounting activities identified by Ozzello." (Ozzello identified 250 activities.)

An unusual feature of the Petro study is the procedure for derivation of the objectives. Lmploying a concept similar to the "enabling objectives" model found in the Crawford study, Petro "fractionated" each activity (using his own intuitive judgment) into "concepts, skills, and operations." Then flow diagrams were prepared, one for each of the 35 tasks, showing the interrelationships of the component concepts, skills, and operations. Finally, instructional objectives were written on the basis of the flow diagrams. Expert judgment, in this case using a jury panel of accounting instructors, was used to validate the objectives.

The resulting list of objectivos is presented in what appears to be a very usable form. Each "task demand statement" is identified with a group of instructional objectives which "should be achieved in order for students to demonstrate the terminal behavior" associated with the task. For example, six objectives are identified with the task of "making a balance sheet." Each objective is presented as a statement in three parts. First is a description of the learning situation or of what the student is given to work with. Second is a statement regarding what the student will be able to do. Third is a statement about how performance capability might be judged or evaluated. This system appears to be much like one described by Allen in his presentation of "teaching levels" and "testing levels" in the study of the aviation mechanics occupation.

Allen used the Bloom and Krathwohl hierarchy (1956, 1. and 1964, 1.) while Petro used the Gagne (1965, 1.) approach. Allen, however, designed his questionnaire to determine "teaching and testing levels" directly, while Petro relied on intuitive judgment.

Thus, after considering the various approaches to developing instructional objectives on the basis of an investigation of the employment community, the identification of tasks appears to be the fundamental and essential research activity. While a variety of procedures are used in processing the task analysis data, no procedures were found to rely on sophisticated statistical manipulations, no procedures were found to produce a substantial transformation of the task analysis data as instructional objectives are derived.

#### Instructional Content

ERIC

The search of the ERIC collection produced a number of items which could not be considered as "research" but which were essentially concerned with what cooperative vocational students should learn. Dozens in the could be quickly identified on the shelves and in the files of phost vocational directors, teacher educators, and others associated with cooperative vocational education. Classification and tabulation of the items which appear in the bibliography category titled "Instructional content and Materials" revealed that over three-fourths were produced in the fields of agricultural education and industrial education as study guides, workbooks, curriculum materials, and the like. A few similar items were found in the areas of business and office, distributive, and health occupations. Some were found to be concerned with career development and work adjustment and some were oriented to the educable mentally retarded. A few typical examples will indicate the nature and variety of these documents. These are not actual titles, but only descriptive phrases used to identify the items in the classification.

"Curriculum materials for high school agri-business programs."

"Programmed instruction land judging and plant nutrition."

"Study guide auto body and fender."

"Study guide cooperative program in barbering."

"Model business education curriculum."

- "Course of study eleventh grade cooperative program, medical records."
- "Guidelines for group discussions on work adjustment mentally handicapped."

It should be noted that only a few of the many documents concerned with instructional content and materials are found in the ERIC system, and certainly it should not be assumed that this document search produced a significant portion of those that might be found if other descriptors had been used.

Some of the curriculum guides, course outlines, and other such materials include statements of instructional objectives, others do not. It is obvious, as one reviews these materials, that in some instances a great amount of effort and expertise have been utilized in the development of objectives and determination of content to be taught. If the procedures had been described and a research framework employed, some of the "curriculum guides" might have been presented as research reports. Also, there are a few items which appear to have been developed without much awareness or concern about the demands of the work situation.

The impression one retains after reviewing this assortment of documents is that there are very few cases in which it can be shown that the instructional objectives and program content are solidly based on the kind of research that finds acceptance in the academic community. On the other hand, there are many examples to be found, where the experience and good judgement of experts in the employment community have been well used in the development of instructional objectives and program content. No convincing evidence was found to support the notion that a formal research procedure produces more appropriate or more valid objectives than those which appear to be produced by "arm-chair" procedures, since expert judgment is usually the main ingredient in both cases. ŧ

#### Teaching and Learning Research Design

Having considered research about what should be taught (or more properly, what should be learned) in cooperative vocational education, we now turn to another important component of educational technology; the question of how to teach (or more properly, how to facilitate learning).

In the introductory comments it was pointed out that very little research has been found to be directly oriented to the methodology of work-related education as a system or strategy. In this search, four doctoral studies were identified, each comparing a typical cooperative vocational program (as a whole) with another instructional system that might be viewed as an alternative approach (Bobbitt, F., 1969, 5.; Ferguson, 1967, 5.; Rowe, 1969, 5.; Saunders, 1967, 5.).

A number of other projects were found to relate very directly to instruction in cooperative vocational education even though the cooperative method may not have been employed. Many more might have been found if the search had duplicated the efforts of others who have completed review and synthesis projects in the various areas of vocational and technical education.

Since the specific tactics or techniques applied in typical classroom situations are often appropriate for instruction in cooperative vocational education, we find many other sources of relevant research-based information in the professional journals of the educational community as a whole. A relatively new journal, *Educational Technology* promises to be a fruitful source. Also, a recent article in the *Review of Educational Research* (Householder, 1968, 5.) offers a brief review of studies concerned with techniques and modes of instruction in vocational education, with a bibliography of 83 items.

Research concerned with teaching and learning technology, according to what was found in the studies reviewed for this project, appears in one of three characteristic designs. The studies listed in Table 2 are examples of the most common design. The basic procedure is to identify two or more groups of subjects, usually students. One group serves as a control group and is given some traditional form of instruction to provide a base for comparison. One or more groups serve as experimental subjects, receiving instruction by some method or technique which is under investigation. Usually pretests are given, then the experimental and control groups are subjected to an instructional treatment, after which post-tests or other assessment techniques are employed. Differences in achievement, as measured by the apparent differences in test performance, are taken as evidence of differences in the effectiveness of the innovative technique or procedure as compared with the traditional approach.

,

## TABLE 2

# STUDIES COMPARING TEACHING-LEARNING TECHNIQUES

Teaching-Learning Techniques	Instructional Content	Student Subjects	Reference
Individual Self Instruc- tion vs. Lecture-Discus- sion	Specific Related Information in Distributive Ed.	High School Distributive Ed. Students	Robertson 1967, 5.
Standard Programmed Instruction vs. Enriched Programmed Instruction vs. Program- med Instruction on How to Learn Plus Traditional Instruction	Technical Business Vocabulary	High School Office and Distributive Ed.	Lanham 1963, 5.
16mm Sound Film Plus Group Discussion vs. Lecture-Discussion	A Series of Teacher Training Lessons	Potential Instructors (Craftsmen)	Pratzner 1969, 6.b.
Individual Self Instruc- tion With Tradesman as Monitor vs. Individual Self Instruction With Professional Teacher vs. Conventional Instruction	A Series of Les- sons in Electronics	Adult Vocational Training Program Enrollees	Bushnell 1963, 2.a.
Individual Self Instruc- tion with Telecture vs. Individual Self Instruc- tion Only	A Series of Les- sons on Inter- action Analysis	Public School Teachers	Kennedy 1969, 6.b.
Management Simulation (Business Game) vs. Lecture-Discussion	Basic Concepts of Pricing and Prof- it Analysis	Two Year College Business Students	Ashmun 1966, 5.
Cartridged Sound Films for Individual Instruc- tion vs. Group Demon- stration and Lecture Plus Individual Practice	Business Machines Operation	Two Year College Business Students	Edwards 1969, 5.

ERIC

A second type of investigation is illustrated by the studies presented in Table 3. The basic design and procedure are the same as that described in the paragraph above except that instead of dealing with a single tactic or component of an instructional system, the entire system (or broad strategy) is under investigation.

The third type of investigation is like the second in that an instructional system or program is under investigation, but the orientation and concern of the researchers is not necessarily upon the system itself. Rather, they are interested in demonstrating the feasibility of the system (or, perhaps, any system) in achieving certain objectives with a certain student clientele. Typically, the study is designated as an experimental or pilot project to determine (or demonstrate) the value of an instructional system for the specific student group. Presumably, if the system under investigation is shown to be ineffective, some other system would be attempted as a means of achieving the predetermined goals with the same student group. While a pre- and post-test system may be employed and a traditional program may be used for comparative purposes, the typical pattern is to simply evaluate the effectiveness of the system using the usual program evaluation procedures. If the results "look good" as judged on some rational basis, the experiment is viewed as "successful."

#### TABLE 3

## STUDIES COMPARING INSTRUCTIONAL STRATEGIES

Instructional Strategies	Student Subjects	Reference
Traditional Cooperative Voca- tional Program With Released Time for Student Employment vs. Cooperative Vocational Program Without Released Time for Student Employment	High School Students in Off- Farm Vocational Agriculture	Bobbitt, F. 1969, 5.
Traditional Cooperative Voca- tional Program vs. The Preparatory Vocational-Tech- nical School	High School Students in Var- ious Occupational Areas	Sanders 1967, 5.
Traditional Cooperative Voca- tional Program vs.	Distributive Education 11th and 12th Grade Students	Ferguson 1967, 5.
Project Training Program Without Coordinated Concur- rent Employment		Rowe 1969, 5.

ERIC

Some of the research reports that were found in our search of the ERIC collection, which logically fit the above description of pilot and experimental or demonstration project reports are listed in Table 4. As an aid to the reader in visualizing the nature of these projects, brief descriptions rather than full titles are used. For convenience, these items are listed separately in the bibliography. It should be noted that typically these projects are designed to determine or demonstrate the feasibility of a particular instructional system in achieving a particular set of objectives with a particular student clientele. Many of these projects utilized on-the-job or sheltered workshop training, but the extensive review and synthesis that would be required to extract information that would be of value here, was simply not possible with the available resources and time.

It should also be noted that a fourth general design which is very similar in many respects to the pilot or demonstration project, is that used for the typical program evaluation. Program evaluation studies constitute the largest group of research reports found in the search of the ERIC collection and in *Dissertation Abstracts*. These studies are considered in the next chapter.

The reason for the above descriptions of the various types of studies is to call attention to the fact that many of the research projects in the vocational and technical education areas are concerned with demonstrating the feasibility, effectiveness, or relative merits of a specific instructional technique, a larger instructional system or a total program. Although not many of those studies are described in this chapter on educational technology, the reader should be aware that many of them have implications for teaching and learning in cooperative vocational education.

#### **Comparing Instructional Methods**

In the two previous chapters, several studies were identified as exemplary and reviewed in detail so that the reader might visualize other applications of the research designs. Because more comprehensive review and synthesis project reports are available, the presentation in this chapter does not follow that pattern. This is not to say that these research reports were not reviewed. The problem is that not many exemplary investigations were found in these few (apparently typical) research reports.

To be specific, of the 12 studies reviewed, only three found any "significant differences" between the traditional or control treatment and the innovative or experimental techniques. This oversimplifies and somewhat misrepresents the findings of these studies, and brief reviews are presented below to show a more accurate picture. But the typical problem, or frustration, is well expressed in the summary and discussion section of one of the research reports (Kennedy, 1969, 6.b.):

The obvious conclusion emanating from this research effort was that the effectiveness of the inservice self-instructional program could not be verified on the basis of criterion variable analysis. This dudy, therefore, joins the ranks of the vast majority of investigations which

## **TABLE 4**

## **EXPERIMENTAL PILOT AND DEMONSTRATION PROJECTS**

Educable Mentally Han licapped Youth

#### Groundsman-gardener summer training Nicolaysen, 1965, 4.b. programs Special class curriculum and environ-Harvey, 1963, 4.b. ment and vocational rehabilitation Occupational training center project Greenstein, 1966, 4.b. Vocational rehabilitation and other Crump, 1966, 4.b. secondary level education and vocational training experiences Vocational instruction using the co-Eddy, 1966, 4.b. operative work-study program. Evaluation of program presented as Part II Project through work experience center Bitter and O'Neil, 1967, 4.b. Coordinated program of special educa-Georgia State Department of Education, tion and vocational rehabilitation 1966, 4.b. Residential treatment center program Devereux Foundation, 1964, 4.b. for vocational rehabilitation Culturally Deprived, Disadvantaged Youth Summer residential education project Mitchell, 1965, 4.b. Shrank and Lorber, 1964, 4.b. On-the-job training program Illinois State Board of Vocational Edu-Cooperative supervised job training cation and Rehabilitation, 1966, 4.b. program Two-year general technology program Gillie, 1967, 4.b. Educational cooperative program in Rhodes, 1968, 4.b. Appalachia (Proposal) Drop-outs

for 16-18 year olds Vocational core program for junior and Manzanares and Barnes, 1966, 4.b senior high youth

Occupational training center program

#### 60

Kaplan, 1967, 4.b.

ERIC

# TABLE 4—Continued

ERIC

Office of Education Connecticut State Department of Education, 1967, 4.b.	Educational and occupational training center program for youth			
Jeffery, 1967, 4.b.	Social and educational rehabilitation program utilizing reinforcement method			
Canadian Department of Citizenship and Immigration, 1967, 4.b.	Program for training and motivation of adults			
Seattie Public Schools, 1967, 4.b.	Modified Job Corps program for youth providing education and part-time employment (Proposal)			
Youthful Offend	ers, Delinquents			
McKee, 1967, 4.b.	Training and placement project			
Sullivan and Mandell, 1967, 4.b.	Vocational training project			
Adı	ilts			
Kaufman, 1966, 4.b.	Cooperative community action project for training, retraining, and employment			
Women's Talent Corps, 1967, 4.b.	Training of women in poverty areas for community service positions			
Georgia State Department of Educa- tion and Department of Health, 1964, 4.b.	Vocational rehabilitation of mental patients through a total psychiatric care program			
Stevens, 1967, 4.b.	Agricultural education program for farmers through on-the-job and class- room instruction			
General				
Brown, 1968, 5.	Short-term intensive training of high school seniors for entry level clerical and retail sales jobs			
Minelli, 1965, 4.b.	Industrial-technical education project for university, community college, and high school levels (Proposal)			
Chandler, 1967, 4.b.	Counseling and instruction project in mechanics, applied electronics, and of- fice occupations for grades 11-14			
Ramey, 1967, 4.b.	Programs and services of rural Ken- tucky vocational school			

61

•

have attempted to assess the differential effectiveness of teaching methods and which have been able to report only "nonsignificant results." Greater confirmation is thus afforded the emerging tenet that it is extremely difficult to empirically demonstrate that one method of instruction is better than another. 1

The kind of frustration described above is shared by the practitioners in the vocational-technical community. This is illustrated by an incident that occurred as this chapter was being written. An eminent person called long distance to ask if any substantial research had been discovered to document and support the value of the cooperative method in vocational education. Ironically, this individual had been contacted earlier as one of about a dozen key people in the vocational-technical education community, all of whom had indicated that substantial research evidence probably could not be found.

Two of the studies comparing teaching-learning techniques (Table 2) produced "significant differences." Both utilized motion pictures with sound as the main element of the experimental treatments. Pratzner (1969, 6.b.) presented a series of teacher training lessons to craftsmen who were viewed as potential instructors in industrial education programs. Each lesson included a one hour seminar discussion on the content of the film lesson. "The control treatment consisted of a face-to-face, integrated lecture-discussion of essentially the same content." On the basis of performance on written achievement tests it was found that (as a group) those who had viewed the film learned more (p < .038). Both groups liked the experience and "felt that the course was of value to them."

A doctoral study by Edwards (1969, 5.) is the other case in which statistically significant differences were found. "The problem of this study was to determine whether the particular office skill of business machines operation could be as effectively learned from filmed demonstrations viewed individually in an unstructured, open-laboratory situation as from a traditional classroom method and environment." Two community college business machines classes (randomly divided) were used as experimental and control groups. "The control group met at the regularly scheduled times, receiving instruction by the traditional, rotation-plan method. The experimental group received its instruction individually in carrels from the prepared films viewed on a rear-screen projector." The students were permitted to view the films at their convenience, checked their own work and saw the instructor only when they took the initiative to do so.

At the end of the 10 week term both groups took an identical final examination, and the students who had viewed the films completed a questionnaire about their impressions of the experience. "The great majority of experimental-group students had a favorable attitude toward the experimental process." Test score differences (comparing the mean scores of the two groups) indicated that the students using the audio-visual-tutorial method learned more (p < .025).

ERIC

Another study using two year college business students as subjects (Ashmun, 1966, 5.) employed a management simulation (business game) without a textbook or lectures, to teach basic concepts relating to pricing and profit determination. The simulation was not the sophisticated computerized type with many interacting variables (such as are found in university business courses). The students worked in small groups, attempting to manage the purchase and price determination decisions related to two items of merchandise (watches) in a jewelry wholesale business. The control groups worked in the traditional ways, in a lecturediscussion situation, to learn the same concepts and procedures as those required in the simulation.

222.2.2.2.2.2**.2.2**2.2

No statistically significant differences were found in the factual and conceptual learnings but students apparently enjoyed the simulation activities and felt that their "business sense" had been enhanced. Therefore, the Ashmun study might be viewed as supporting the use of business simulation activities instead of the traditional topic-by-topic methods of teaching basic business concepts. It would have been interesting to see the results of some assessment procedure to determine if the students taught by the simulation method retained the learnings longer and if they were more capable of applying the utilizing the learnings in everyday business employment situations.

The remaining four studies used some form of individual self instruction or programmed learning as the experimental treatment. Kennedy (1969, 6.b.) was concerned with the added benefit or effect of a taped "telelecture" compared with the individual self instruction materials alone. No differences were found. The discussion of findings is mainly devoted to an analysis of what went wrong or why the findings might not have been an accurate reflection of the value of the added television presentation.

Lanham (1963, 5.) in a much more complex research approach, found no differences between experimental and control groups. One objective was to test the postulate that injecting very interesting subject matter (called "motivational materials") into a standard program of self instruction might enhance the motivation and, therefore, the desire to learn what might be considered as dull and uninteresting material. The material was the technical vocabulary related to the commercial letter of credit. The enrichment material consisted of colorful illustrations, extra drawings to illustrate certain points, humorous illustrations and cartoons, etc. One finding was that the "motivational materials" were not very interesting after all.

Another objective of the Lanham study was to investigate the effect of teaching the students (through a different individual instruction program) how to learn technical vocabulary, then applying the traditional textbook and dictionary usage approach. To summarize (and perhaps oversimplify) the findings of the Lanham study, all three groups learned something, though not enough to satisfy the researchers. All three learning situations produced about the same results. An immediate post-test and another test given two weeks later indicated that the "loss of learning was negligible."
Bushnell (1963, 2.a.) in a comprehensive project to develop and test an instructional system for upgrading the employment skills of journeymen electricians, investigated the relative effectiveness of two ways of using programmed self instruction as compared with conventional instruction to teach the same technical knowledge and skills. One "instructional mode" was viewed as least expensive, the programmed materials combined with a competent tradesman as a "monitor" to supervise the learning situation and answer questions. A second more expensive approach utilized the same instructional materials but utilized a professional teacher and provided for more interaction of the teacher with the student. The control was conventional instruction as found in the typical adult education evening program.

1

The Bushnell study employed a sophisticated procedure of pre- and posttesting in an effort to isolate the effects of the differences in the instructional treatments. The results were as follows: "No significant differences existed between the three instructional modes; within group variances were relatively large.....Thus it may be assumed that the mode samples were not significantly different....."

A doctoral study by Robertson (1967, 5.) is last in this series concerned with specific teaching-learning techniques. The purpose was not to study programmed learning as in the above studies, but to investigate "the individual study method" of teaching specific related information in cooperative distributive education programs. The traditional method, used for comparison, was the classroom lecture-discussion method. The research design was apparently appropriate, with adequate numbers of subjects, control of factors such as teacher effect, student capabilities, and other variables that often contaminate the findings of this type of research. The abstract of Robertson's conclusions and recommendations included the following: "The informational gain of students taught by the lecturediscussion will not be significantly different from the informational gain of students taught by written individual study assignment sheets." It was found that costs, both financial and in terms of coordinator time, are greater for the individual instruction. Also, Robertson makes a strong point of the need for "more and better specific related information reference and study materials."

### **Comparing Instructional Systems**

The studies listed in Table 3 are similar to those reviewed above in their basic design concepts, but they are addressed to a much larger problem of comparing two instructional systems to determine their relative effectiveness. Four of the five studies (the four which did not produce "statistically significant differences") are directly concerned with cooperative vocational education. All four are doctoral studies.

Sanders (1967, 5.) titled his dissertation as "A Comparison of Two Methods of Preparing Youth for Employment: Cooperative Occupational Education Versus The Preparatory Vocational-Technical School." Instead of the pretest-post-test experimental design employed in the other studies listed in Table 2 and Table 3, Sanders compared the two methods by gathering and summarizing data from the state department of education records and school personnel files. Questionnaires were also used to gather information from graduates of the two programs, their parents, cooperating employers and current employers. Therefore, this study is essentially descriptive and evaluative, even though comparisons are made. Since it was found that "cooperative occupational education graduates tend to work progressively toward elerical, service and sales occupations, whereas vocational-technical school graduates worked toward skilled and semiskilled occupations," this study does not compare two methods having the same objectives. It might be assumed that one program was primarily oriented to distributive and office occupations while the other was oriented to the field of trade and industrial education.

Selected items from the summary and conclusions of the Sanders study are:

Cooperative occupational education graduates were rated higher by current employers on personal characteristics, work habits and overall competencies than were vocational-technical school graduates.

Vocational-technical school graduates were earning a higher average current salary than cooperative occupational education graduates.

Parents of the two groups of graduates expressed favorable opinions toward the programs in which their child was enrolled.

There were no statistically significant differences between graduates of the two programs with respect to intelligence, percentile ranks, scholastic rank and grade point average.

The major portion of both groups did not enter the occupation for which they were trained.

Many employers who had cooperated with the cooperative occupational education programs looked upon the programs as a source of low cost, part-time workers who may be assigned to perform routine tasks.

Frank Bobbitt (1969, 5.) conducted a study comparing a traditional form of cooperative vocational agriculture (off-farm) with a similar type of program which did not permit the students and coordinators to have released time from school. The research design was developed on the assumption that a thorough description of each program type, considering the attitudes and activities of the participants, could form a valid basis for comparison.

In the section of the report titled "recommendations" following statements are found:

The responses of pupils, agricultural occupations instructors and school administrators involved in the concurrent work-education model with school released time or in the concurrent work-education model without school released time indicated that there was little

65

difference in their attitudes toward non-farm supervised agricultural experience programs. The responses....indicated that there was little difference in their activities and accomplishments.....It is therefore recommended that both models for obtaining concurrent work-education....be retained as options for teachers to select in order to meet their local situations.

Two additional studies (Ferguson, 1967, 5.; Rowe, 1969, 5.) were designed to compare the effectiveness of cooperative vocational programs with an alternative program type. In the Bobbitt study the alternative was a program which was assumed to be essentially similar except that student employment was after school. Ferguson and Rowe investigated a system which omitted the on-the-job training component entirely and replaced it with a block-time program of school sponsored learning activities called "project training" or "the project method."

The "project method" was introduced to distributive education in 1965 through several speeches and papers presented by Mary V. Marks and Edwin L. Nelson, at various professional meetings. A collection of speeches and papers on the subject (Haines, 1968, 6.c.), presented at a national conference concerned with the "project method" in distributive education, can provide the reader with the theoretical and philosophical framework for this innovative approach. The essence of the strategy "involves a series of selected learning activities or projects.....related to the student's occupational interests." (Crawford, 1967, page 17, 3.b.). "The project method extends classroom instruction into a laboratory environment.....to enrich and enlarge upon understandings and skills developed initially during regular class sessions." (Marks, 1965, 1.).

The purpose of the Ferguson and Rowe studies was to compare the effectiveness of the traditional cooperative program in distributive education with a block-time school sponsored laboratory approach without training stations or training sponsors from the employment community. The Ferguson study was conducted in the state of Michigan and Rowe studied programs in Arizona. The research design, procedures, and findings were essentially similar.

Selected high school distributive education programs were set up as "pilot programs" to provide data. In contrast with the Bobbitt study, where ongoing programs of both types were available for study, Ferguson had to work within the limitation of not having "project method" programs available for comparative purposes. Rowe had only three. Therefore, an important design compromise was necessary. The result, in effect, was to compare regular twelfth grade cooperative programs with eleventh grade preparatory classes.

The only statistically significant finding with respect to the differences in achievement between cooperative and "project" groups was found by Ferguson, with the students in the cooperative programs obtaining higher scores on the tests of sales comprehension. Rowe found no differences on any of the measures. State supervisors of distributive education were surveyed to determine the extent to which they were using and intending to use the block-time school sponsored laboratory as an alternative to the cooperative method (Wallace, 1969, 5.). Results of the survey indicated that only a few twelfth grade "non-coop" distributive education programs were in operation and very few new ones were anticipated. To quote:

At this time a majority of D.E. state supervisors are not ready to consider laboratory block-time instruction in situations where effective cooperative programs are feasible. A few, however, vision of a new and potentially more effective instructional system for distributive education....Twenty-five respondents (71%) indicated specifically that the main value of the project method is as a "substitute for the coop method in situations where adequate training stations are not available." Many also suggested that preemployment and preparatory training should utilize the project method in a block-time laboratory approach.

This concludes review of studies concerned with teaching and learning. As mentioned earlier, many more might have been reviewed.

### Instructional Strategies Research Problems

Very few research reports provide dramatic evidence about the value of one instructional technique as opposed to another, or of one instructional system compared with others. Some studies are apparently well designed (the studies by Ashmun, Bushnell, Kennedy and Edwards, for example), others are not.

The purpose of this discussion is to highlight for the reader, how very difficult it is to design and conduct "neat, clean, tight" research in this area. Evidence of the problem is found in the great amount of space the researchers dedicate to complaints, excuses, apologies, and the like, as they review, summarize and interpret their findings.

Apparently there are two possible reasons for the frequent failure of research on teaching and learning technology. One is that the technical aspects, the strategies, tactics, media and the like have little real effect on the quality of the teaching-learning experience; that the artistry of the teacher is the single important factor in the situation. More discussion on this point appears in the next chapter. The second possible cause of failure is in the inadequacy of the research technology. Earlier in this chapter the typical design used in investigations of teaching and learning techniques and strategies was briefly outlined. It appears that there are several critical points in that design, where failure and frustration repeatedly occurs. The following comments, which are a continuation of the earlier quotation by Kennedy indicate one typical problem:

But it must be remembered that the present investigation, among others, was limited in terms of the measures and instruments used to detect behavioral change. The present investigation employed i.

measures which may not have been sensitive enough to detect change. Or possibly, the "wrong" kinds of questions may have guided the conduct of the research.

One problem, as illustrated above, appears to be that instruments, techniques and procedures are not adequate to measure what should be measured in the pre- and post-test evaluations to determine the relative effectiveness of the teaching-learning methods under investigation.

Another obvious problem is figuring out how to design the study so that uncontrolled intervening variables do not contaminate the findings. Research in the natural sciences has been refined to a stage where experimental investigations are commonplace. But in the human sciences (except where animals are used as subjects, and where "pure" or "basic" research is the order of the day) manipulation and control of the subjects, the environmental factors, etc. is usually difficult if not impossible. The studies which were apparently most successful, investigated a single factor (such as the use of sound films) and were able to provide a teaching-learning situation which was obviously similar for the experimental and control subjects, leaving the experimental treatment as the major difference. When a list is made the many variable factors that are not accounted for in some of the more broadly oriented studies, the extent of the problem becomes more apparent.

## V

## **RESEARCH FOCUS: PROGRAM IMPLEMENTATION**

Implementation of the broad strategy and specific tactics of cooperative vocational education includes many activities. In the theoretical model presented in Chapter I, five broadly defined tasks are suggested:

- 1. Acquisition of the required resources including money to finance the enterprise, facilities, equipment and other material resources, qualified capable people such as coordinators, administrators, guidance personnel, training sponsors, advisory committees, etc.
- 2. Organizing to effectively utilize the available resources. This includes a complex of activities including the assignment of responsibility and and authority, development of plans, procedures, policies, guiding principles, etc.
- 3. Program operation, including initial development, the activities required to maintain it and to control it as a functioning system.
- 4. Evaluation of the effectiveness of the system in achieving the planned objectives, the appropriateness of the strategy, tactics, and plans.
- 5. In accordance with the findings of the program evaluation, the original objectives, strategies, tactics and plans may be revised or adjusted, improvements and innovations may be adopted.

The search procedure employed in this project produced an assortment of research reports which are reviewed and discussed in the perspective of the broad implementation tasks as delineated above.

### Scope and Delimitation

Obviously, a complete review giving adequate attention to the five broad areas would require many projects, employing the specialized talents of a variety of people. More thorough and comprehensive search and review projects oriented to specific aspects of program implementation are obviously needed. Examples of such projects which have been recently completed deal with the application of cost-benefit analysis in vocational education (Warmbrod, 1968, 7.a.), and with program administration (Wenrich, 1969, 7.a.)

The documents selected for review in this chapter are those which seem to relate most specifically to the implementation of cooperative vocational programs. It happens that a relatively large number of studies, mostly doctoral dissertations, were found to be concerned with describing the characteristics of effective teacher-coordinators. Other very important research topics are not so popular. For example, research involving advisory committees, training sponsors, club programs, and teacher education appears to be very rare.

Therefore, the content of this chapter represents an effort to acquaint the reader with a few of the most relevant of the studies which appeared in the ERIC collection and *Dissertation Abstracts*, while drawing material from other sources to provide a more balanced perspective. A majority of the studie: found in this area relate to the demands made upon the vocational teacher or teacher-coordinator as he functions in the teaching-learning situation, with the research products appearing as competencies, roles, job behaviors, personal qualities and characteristics. A few studies are related to pilot or experimental projects to train teacher-coordinators and other key personnel. Finally, reference is made to the proceedings of conferences, workshops, and seminars for developing teaching and leadership resources.

After a comparatively extensive review of the studies about the characteristics of effective teachers, very limited attention is devoted to research and literature concerned with program administration and program evaluation. The purposes in these concluding sections are to acquaint the reader with the types of documentary material and research reports which are available, and to provide information to assist the reader who might wish to extend his study beyond what can be presented here.

### Artistry of the Teacher

A significant point brought out in Chapter IV was the fact that very few studies comparing the effectiveness of various instructional methods produced evidence of the superiority of one method over another. The difficulty of designing research so as to minimize the effects of uncontrolled intervening variables was cited as a contributing factor. Another possible explanation, however, is that the artistry of the teacher has such a powerful impact on the quality of the students' learning experiences that differences in procedure, technique, equipment, organization, and method are apparently insignificant. .

Figure 2 illustrates the notion that many interacting and mutually dependent resources, including the artistry of the teacher, are brought to the teaching-learning situation. Ideally, research effort should be directed to each aspect of the teaching and learning situation, and research reports could be found to relate to each sub-topic and many more. However, not all of the factors identified in Figure 2 are equally suitable as research topics. While the artistry of the teacher may be viewed as a critical factor, substantive research-based evidence is simply not available to show how this resource contributes to effective learning. Manipulation and measurement of the artistic element in the behavior of the teacher is obviously difficult and researchers have oriented their efforts to more manageable (and possibly less crucial) technical factors.

However, a considerable amount of evidence is found to support the notion that the artistry of the teacher is the paramount factor in the teaching-learning situation. Some of it is presented below, as an assortment of opinions. Since some of the more respectable research reviewed in earlier chapters relies on "the intuitive judgment of experts" as a data source, perhaps a similar rationale can be used to justify presentation of the following quotations.

Max Beberman, head of the Curriculum Laboratory at the University of Illinois, speaking at the American Vocational Association Convention, 1967, reflected upon his experiences in the "new math" curriculum development projects:

Curriculum development is, at this stage in the history of education, a craft and not a science. Curriculum development is something that artisans have to carry out. It is an art, it takes a great deal of craftmanship.

John Steinbeck made this point eloquently. The exact source could not be found, but the essence of his message is as follows:

To have three great teachers in a lifetime is a fortunate occurrence. Great teachers are great artists. Perhaps teaching is the greatest art because the medium is the human mind and spirit.

### Successful and Unsuccessful Teachers

With a different kind of eloquence, a graduate of a cooperative vocational education program conveys a similar message, expressing the negative side of the issue. The student is Ann Ewalt, formerly a regional officer in the Distributive Education Clubs of America. The occasion was the National Conference on Cooperative Vocational Education, Minneapolis, 1969.

I have many pet peeves. Perhaps number one is the teachercoordinators. It is such a sad, sad thing for me to see a teachercoordinator come into the classroom and ruin thirty students. I've seen it wherever I've gone. I've seen it; no matter where you turn, you see it. The first thing you have to realize is that the teachercoordinator is the backbon. If a cooperative program. You have to be willing to give them . . . the extra special training because they have to care. They have to care so much that it hurts; that they are willing to work the extra hours, that they are willing to go the extra mile, because you can't inspire students, you can't make them enthusiastic, you can't do a darn thing with the student unless you've got a teacher . . . you've got to have top-grade teachers.

At the same conference, Dr. H. I. Willett, Superintendent of the Richmond, Virginia schools, made the point that people without professional training may be more effective than professionals.

### FIGURE 2



# **RESOURCES OF THE TEACHER**

**RESOURCES OF THE LEARNER** 

71

I would like to emphasize some of the results that we are getting from the use of para-professionals. Now, we have known for a long time that you do not have to have a teacher with a master's degree in child development to help children put on their galoshes. But, you know, the major thing we are finding is that some of these paraprofessionals are able to communicate with these youngsters (high school drop-outs) when the professionals cannot . . . All I am trying to say here, ladies and gentlemen, is that we must use the best that we know in terms of the relevance of technique. If we could just stop teachers from talking all the time, and set up learning situations . . .

The highly personal reflections quoted in the above paragraphs are strikingly consistent with the findings of a research effort in which Kaufman (1968, 6.a.) capitalized on an unexpected opportunity to compare a group of effective teachers with a group which was without question ineffective (in vocational and academic programs for high school drop-outs). Such investigations are rare, apparently because researchers are understandably reluctant to directly and openly identify teachers as ineffective. This one is reviewed in detail here because of its obvious implications for cooperative vocational education and because the research design appears to be effective and adaptable.

The design and procedure of this unusual piece of research are described as follows:

A composite picture of the effective teacher and the less effective teacher was developed from taped interviews with the instructors in the program. Teachers were evaluated as either successful or unsuccessful on the basis of ratings of twenty-five categories concerning teacher attitudes, behavior, and effectiveness. The unsuccessful category included teachers who fell into an "average" bracket because it appeared that the general effect of instructors who were only "average" was detrimental to a program which required a highly specialized approach to the type of student enrolled in the experimental program. As a result of the ratings, eight teachers were categorized as successful and fourteen were classed as unsuccessful, including eight ineffective and six average teachers

An unusual feature of this research report is the unstructured, straightforward way in which the interpretation of the taped interviews was approached. The researchers simply reviewed the tapes, sorting out information and classifying it so that similarities were identified. The report is written in a style which indicates that the researchers were confident of their own interpretations, and confident that their personal values and attitudes toward the students and teachers were appropriate. It is clear that others, holding different attitudes and values, might have produced a somewhat different set of findings from the same data. However, that Beberman, Ewalt, Willett, and Steinbeck would likely derive similar findings, since their values are apparently similar to those of Kaufman and his associates. Perhaps many readers will have similar values.

The findings of this portion of the Kaufman study are very briefly summarized below. Acknowledging that "these constellations of variables constantly interact and influence each other and thus in actuality are inseparable," the characteristics of the successful teachers were described as follows:

د موجود با المعطوم . محطوم معطوم المحلوم .

ERIC

There appeared to be three crucial aspects of the teacher's relationship with his students: (1) his ability to relate to them personally, (2) his ability to teach them, and (3) his attitude towards them.

(1) The major correlates of ability to relate to the students include a student-centered approach to teaching, insight, personal flexibility, tendencies to critical self-evaluation, and willingness to assume the role of a "listener" and even of counselor when necessary.

(2) The instructor's success as a teacher depends upon his flexibility and creativity in approaching the teaching situation, his personal dynamism, and his willingness to expend effort and energy beyond the minimum required.

(3) The attitudes which the teacher brings to the classroom are fostered and reinforced by his personal characteristics and his interaction with the students. His success in approaching the youth as a teacher and as a person is contingent upon the projection of a positive, accepting, and caring attitude. Any negative emotions on his part are inevitably communicated to the students in subtle but lethal forms. The examination of attitude will focus on the regard the teacher has for his students personally, socially, and academically.

Each of the above mentioned factors is discussed in the report, with selected samples of teacher comments taken from the taped interviews, as illustrations. To give the reader a bit of the flavor of this research report, the following quotations are presented. The first is taken from an interview with a "successful" instructor in a vocational skill training program illustrating how he was able to relate to his students:

When I started (in the middle of the term) the kids were so wound up I didn't know how to get to them. But when I took off my tie and became a worker with them things started to smooth out better . . . I mentioned they could call me by my first name, being that I was in there as a tradesman going to teach them stuff that I knew. And we could talk man to man more . . . And I'd get down on the floor and work with them . . . When I was working they'd lean on my shoulder and stuff like I was a "big brother." It didn't bother me. I encouraged it.

In contrast, the following are comments by an "unsuccessful" teacher who apparently was not able to relate to his students.

If an appliance doesn't work it takes patience to fix it, patience which these people do not have. These people didn't want to be lectured to . . . their attention span was very short. You had to keep them busy or they'd get into mischief. They're very immature . . . They were horsing around, acting like juveniles, like elementary students really . . . These people have their habits. Their habits are well ingrained by the time we get them and you're not going to see a great change in their personality just by having a short (counseling) interview.

To conclude the review of this study it seems pertinent to relate some of the specific findings with respect to the "successful" teachers' methods and tactics in the teaching-learning situation.

Flexibility and creativity are essential to success in teaching youth who have failed because of personal problems and learning difficulties . . . To retain these students, teachers must develop fresh, exciting approaches to teaching techniques, including selection and presentation of subject matter as well as flexibility and ingenuity in grading systems and testing . . . Many teachers, in attempting to maximize individual contact and attention for each student, found themselves using a great deal of discussion and informal grouping. They tended to avoid straight rows of chairs and constant lecturing, concentrating more on discussion, directed thinking, and the exchange of ideas because these students had a strong need to be heard and to have their opinions accepted.

One of the teachers' first discoveries was that it was essential that they reconstruct their course formats in order to present the students with materials of high personal relevance. Many found that academic abstractions were lost on these students, yet they took great interest in topics which they could identify with themselves or with those around them, even when the topics were very difficult and involved new concepts and ideas . . . The unsuccessful teachers, showing little evidence of creativity or flexibility in teaching, tended to use the same lesson plans they had repeated with other students they had taught in the regular high school. They considered the most serious problem in the program to be the absence of a set text, standard tests, and lesson plans they could follow without thought or effort. Some taught above the heads of the students, never revising their programs to the needs of the youth. Others underestimated the students' abilities and taught them nothing.

Many other studies may be found to describe the teacher and the teacher-coordinator in vocational education, but few have such direct and obvious implications for teacher education.

A study by Lesh (1966, 6.a.) supports the finding in the Kaufman study and the assertion by Willett about the effectiveness of teachers who may not have a high degree of professional training. This document describes how nonprofessional workers can be of service in youth employment programs. It was found that they can relate well with underpriveleged youth.

ERIC

- 18 af 114 - 1 - 8 - 144 - 19 - 19 Lesh recommends that these individuals be given training in social and psychological problems of youth, youth and the labor market, operation of public and private social agencies, and communication skills.

Many review and synthesis papers have been addressed to this topic. If the reader chooses to pursue it in more depth than this chapter provides, an article by Samson (1968, 1.) is recommended. As he reviews research related to "characteristics and competencies" Samson says:

There is little doubt that the personal qualities, subject matter knowledge, and teaching skills of vocational teachers are important to performance. The problem is to identify the kinds and amounts of each of these competencies which distinguish between acceptable and unacceptable performance in order to provide specific goals for use in curriculum development and for teacher evaluation.

Following are 16 assorted reviews of the research reports which were found in this search of the ERIC collection and *Dissertation Abstracts*. In general they may be identified as descriptive research. Most use a procedure or instrument designed to assess or measure, or simply to identify, some specific characteristic of the group of teacher-coordinators or vocational teachers under investigation.

### **Teacher-Coordinator Personality**

• • • • • • • • • • •

A doctoral study by Harry Olson (1967, 6.a.) is designed to determine the relationships between certain personality characteristics and the job satisfactions of distributive education coordinators. "Personality" was measured by using *Cattell's Sixteen Personality Factor Questionnaire*. It was found that:

The teacher-coordinators studied were warm-hearted, easy-going, participating; bright, thinking in abstract rather than in concrete terms; stable, calm, realistic; gay, enthusiastic, happy-go-lucky; venturesome, socially bold, uninhibited, spontaneous; good at making contacts, not shy; likely to be elected to leadership positions in face-to-face groups; trusting, free of jealousy, easy to get along with; practical, forthright, natural; possessed by a level of anxiety which is manifested for normal situational reasons; somewhat group-dependent; and generally lacking in closeness to the personality of clinically-diagnosed neurotics.

Many readers may find that their perceptions correspond with Olson's description of the "ideal" distributive education coordinator. It is difficult to imagine how such a person could possibly fail as a teacher. However, if these are minimum requirements, the challenge to a teacher education program appears to be almost too great to contemplate.

With respect to the satisfaction variables in the Olson study, it was found that:

Teacher-coordinators tested were most satisfied with (a) feelings of accomplishment, (b) ability to keep busy all the time, (c) opporÌ

1

tunities to be creative, (d) chances to work alone on the job, (e) lack of conflict with moral values, (f) freedom to use their own judgment, (g) job security, (h) opportunities to do things for other people, and (i) variety on the job.

The Olson study is obviously a very intricately designed piece of research. While the above findings may seem to be the sort of "folklore" which would be found on opinion-based questionnaires, in fact the findings grew out of what appears to be a very scientific approach to the study of personality.

Another doctoral study (Conley, 1965, 6.a.) was designed to identify factors related to teacher effectiveness of high school distributive education teacher-coordinators. This was a very ambitious study which included a wide array of personality measures, biographical factors, ratings of performance, etc. Some of the findings included "grade point for English composition showed a relationship to emotional stability" and "political variable on *Allport-Vernon-Lindzey Study of Values* showed a relationship to personal traits, professional qualities, and composite rating by supervisors." No attempt is made to present a comprehensive review of this study, but it seems that it would be very difficult to develop a teacher education program utilizing the kind of information produced by this type of study.

Musgrove (1968, 6.a.) conducted a unusual study attempting to relate vocational teacher effectiveness to occupational experience and other background data. It was:

A type of ex post facto research wherein the dependent variable of teacher effectiveness was measured and then the independent variables of occupational experience, teaching experience, college training and electronic technical training were examined in retrospect for their possible relations to teacher effectiveness.

The input data were derived from teacher rating scales completed by supervisors, self-evaluations completed by the vocational electronic teachers themselves, and teacher effectiveness scales completed by students. An interesting conclusion was "in view of these inconsistent findings, it would seem that there is insufficient evidence from this study to conclude that the amount of electronics work experience should or should not be a primary consideration in the certification and hiring of vocational electronics teachers." Similar statements are made with respect to the relationship of teacher effectiveness to the amount of previous teaching experience and the amount of college training.

### **Objectives for Teacher Preparation**

Many studies have been designed to determine the job performance requirements and activities of coordinators in cooperative vocational education.

The Crawford study (1969, 6.a.) was described in Chapter III as an example of this kind of research. The purpose of the entire study was to develop an inventory of specific objectives related to distributive teacher

education. The procedure involved the determination of the critical tasks and competencies required of students who would ultimately be employed in distributive occupations. This information was assumed to be essential in the development of the technical competency objectives which should be mastered by prospective teacher-coordinators. An additional set of "professional objectives" relates to the tasks of curriculum development, methods of teaching, understanding of teaching-learning processes, human growth and development, guidance, public relations, coordination, and program administration. This list of specific objectives represents what appears to be a very complete description of the required capabilities and activities. The approach used in the Crawford study represents an interesting contrast to the approach used in the studies reviewed above, especially the Olson study, which produces a very different kind of information. It is our impression that both kinds of information ought to be carefully utilized in the development of the objectives and the design of instructional programs for the training of vocational education teachercoordinators.

Schenk (1969, 6.a.) conducted a study of difficulties of beginning business teachers. He found that the teachers felt that related work experience should be prerequisite for teaching and that college credit should be given for it. The teachers complained that their methods courses had not provided enough specific information about specific subjects. No relationship between the effectiveness of the teacher and the kinds of difficulties encountered was found.

Expert judgment was used by Cook (1966, 6.a.) to determine the "minimum requirements" for office occupations teachers. The procedure consisted of asking "leaders in the fields of office occupations education and business education" to develop guidelines for the preparation of office occupations teachers. This was done in a series of clinics during which city and state education supervisors, teacher-educators, and consultants met to determine the requirements, revise, rephrase, edit, and validate the product.

### **Critical Behaviors of Teacher-Coordinators**

Another approach which has an element of expert judgment in it is the "critical incidents technique." An excellent example of this kind of research is found in the Samson study (1964, 6.a.). The purpose was to determine effective and ineffective behaviors of high school distributive education teacher-coordinators. Students, supervising school administrators, faculty members, and employment training sponsors were asked to report "critical incidents" which they observed to be related to effective performance of distributive education coordinators whom they had known. The information was classified and categorized to produce a list of 77 effective and 50 ineffective "critical behaviors." One interesting finding was that women coordinators were more effective than men. Teacher-coordinators who were younger, in the lower salary group, with less educational

77

preparation. and fewer years of teaching experience in the distributive education field received higher overall percentages of effective critical behaviors than counterpart groups in older or higher divisions. Teacher-coordinators who had more occupational experience in distributive work received a larger percentage of effective behaviors than those with less occupational experience. ŧ

Another study of the critical requirements for teacher-coordinators was conducted by Harris (1965, 6.a.). This study was complicated by an effort to make "reasoned-judgment" comparisons of the critical requirements with various other factors such as program and community characteristics. The findings which have implications here were not substantially different from those of the Samson study.

### **Teacher-Coordinator Roles**

While the above studies are mainly concerned with identification of behavior which is assumed to be appropriate and/or inappropriate, other studies are simply concerned with describing the behavior of the typical coordinator. Often these studies are framed to determine the "role" by first developing a lengthy list of activities in which the coordinator might engage, presenting this list to practicing coordinators, counselors, school superintendents, students, training sponsors, and others. The findings of studies of this type are assumed to represent a sort of job description. An example is a study of the role of the local distributive education coordinators in New Mexico (Lloyd, 1965, 6.a.). The following findings are typical:

It would seem that superintendents want coordinators to exercise initiative in promoting and administering their programs. Superintendents also considered the public relations aspect of the program as very important. Principals wanted coordinators to stress quality of the program and to help DE students to get good training jobs rather than getting part-time jobs for other students. Head counselors ratings of duties reflect high concern for giving information about the program to students, parents, and other members of the school faculty. Businessmen wanted coordinators to screen applicants for DE programs so as to assure some quality of students admitted and to check students' on-the-job performance frequently.

A similar study (Helling, 1965, 6.a.) used the same procedure but compared the roles of counselors and coordinators with respect to counseling functions. As one might expect, the roles of counselors and coordinators overlapped in many activities. It was found that the coordinators rather than the counselors do most of the counseling of cooperative vocational students, and the findings of the study stressed the importance of good communication between counselors and coordinators.

A recent study by Goodman (1969, 6.a.) was concerned with an analysis of the role of the teacher-coordinator in a work-experience education program for potential drop-outs. As in the studies by Helling and Lloyd the coordinator's role was defined by the expectation of certain key people, in this case coordinators, other teachers, school administrators, and work supervisors. The data were gathered by using a questionnaire listing 53 possible tasks, and asking the respondent to indicate whether the coordinator "must," "should," "should not," or "must not," perform the task. Some of the tasks were interviewing students, teaching the related class, assisting with job placement, visiting work stations, visiting homes of students, securing progress reports, etc. Most of the respondents indicated that the coordinator should perform the listed tasks.

### **Teacher Attitudes and Opinions**

Another type of study which logically fits into this presentation is concerned with opinions or attitudes of cooperative vocational education coordinators. The topics of these studies are many and varied. Four that were found in this search are briefly described.

Brown (1965, 6.a.) investigated the attitudes and opinions of vocational agriculture teachers and their administrators regarding certain aspects of the vocational agriculture program. The purpose of the study was to determine whether these two groups agreed with each other about the importance of such program features as the need for adult and young farmer education, the value of the student club program, and whether curriculum changes were needed. Both groups were in "harmonious agreement" on most issues.

Brantner (1964, 6.a.) studied trade and technical teachers' opinions on inservice education. The main purpose of this questionnaire-survey was to identify in-service training activities in which the teachers would be willing to participate.

A study by Miller (1966, 6.a.) was designed to describe and compare teachers' views and their perceptions of their principal's views toward vocational agriculture programs, supervised practice programs, and vocational education generally. The main concern was the relationship between the teachers' attitudes and the teachers' adoption of a new concept of supervised practice. Some of the findings showed that the teachers' attitudes were more positive than what they perceived their principal's views to be.

Norma Bobbitt (1969, 6.a.) conducted a somewhat more complex study with several objectives. The purpose of the study can be defined by simply quoting the title which was: "A Comparative Study of Undergraduates, Homemaking Teachers and Occupational Teachers to Ascertain Attitudes, Knowledges and Plans in Relation to an Employment Emphasis in High School Home Economics." The subjects of the study were 25 home economics students, 25 homemaking teachers, and 25 cooperative occupational teachers. A 40-item questionnaire was administered to provide information about attitudes toward the employment aspect of home economics, preferences for teaching in employment related home economics programs, and knowledge which would have been taught in a senior course of study. It was found that students were most favorable, occupational teachers next, and homemaking teachers least favorable toward the idea of teaching home economics with an occupational emphasis. An attitude scale was used, with F-ratios produced for each item on the questionnaire. The knowledge test appeared to be the final examination for a course in wage earning home economics. Few significant differences were found between the attitudes of the occupational teachers and the students, as might be expected. However, the homemaking teachers differed both in attitudes and in their knowledge of the program, with the other two groups.

### Instructional Methods for Teacher Training

The studies reviewed to this point have been mainly concerned with determining the roles, functions, attitudes, perceptions, activities, and various other characteristics of the teacher-coordinator. In most cases, the purpose of the study was to learn something which might have implications for the development of a teacher education program. Following is a review of research related to the broad strategies and specific tactics for training teacher-coordinators. Only two studies were found which were directly concerned with instructional methods or techniques. One has been described earlier (Pratzner, 1969, 6.b.) in which it was found that motion pictures with sound were more effective than traditional instruction in the presentation of fundamental concepts of teaching to craftsmen who were to become part-time industrial education instructors. The second study was concerned with micro-teaching and classroom teaching skills (Brown, 1968, 6.b.). This study was designed to produce information about two related questions. First was the question of whether micro-teaching was more effective than a traditional method in teaching business and distributive education interns a set of six basic instructional skills. The second purpose was to determine if the type of audience in the micro-teaching situation was related to the effectiveness of the instruction.

It was found that micro-teaching produced "significant levels of change" (p < .05) in five of the six teaching skills while the control method produced change in only one skill. This evidence suggests that micro-teaching (with television recording and playback as part of the process) is significantly more effective than traditional instruction as a method for training teachers.

The second question was approached by comparing three microteaching groups: one with high school students as the audience, another with beginning education students, and a third with the methods class peers. It was found that the type of audience made no difference. If this evidence is accepted, the more economical method of using the class members (role playing) as students is justified.

### **Pilot Demonstration Projects**

To conclude the review of research concerned with teaching and leadership resources, five examples of experimental pilot or demonstration projects are discussed. The purpose is to illustrate the nature and variety to be found in this type of research.

An interesting project directed by Meyer (1967, 6.c.) brought distributive education coordinators together for seven weeks of directed occupational experience. The participants were employed for two eight-day periods in two different firms. Seminars and workshop activities were also included. The learning activities touched upon many curriculum and course development tasks such as job analysis and development of instructional materials. As is typical of this type of research, the findings are presented in terms of the various benefits derived and apparent growth of the participants.

While the purposes of the project described above are to strengthen the participants in their present roles, the purpose of a project directed by Wenrich (1966, 6.c.) was to assist the participants in preparation for future employment in leadership positions in vocational-technical education. Candidates were selected on the basis of their performance on standardized tests. Selection criteria also included age, work experience, teaching experience, and education. The group was randomly divided with one-half attending an eight-week summer workshop followed by a year of "internship" which included periodic seminars. The other half participated only in the "internship" experience. Comparison of the two groups revealed that the selection procedure was ineffectual, with the conclusion that better tests were needed and that more appropriate selection criteria should be identified.

Both the Meyer and Wenrich projects have been followed by improved, expanded and updated efforts, but the reports were not available for this review. On the basis of the available evidence it appears that these two projects represent a very desirable pattern where a need is identified, a project initiated to demonstrate the feasibility of a strategy for satisfying the need, and ultimately a series of projects follows to make a significant impact. The result is not simply more knowledge of what should or can be done, but also an important contribution is made in satisfying the need.

A project described by Bohn (1967, 6.c.) was similar to the Meyer project in that occupational experience was a component of a system to upgrade the technical competency of teachers of industrial subjects. The main strategy of the project was to provide the teachers, during a summer term, with short employment experiences and field study in their specialty areas. A laboratory was set up on-campus with up-to-date industrial materials and equipment in the areas of automotive power, industrial drafting, electricity and electronics, and metals technology. Success of the project was measured in terms of new course offerings and new units of instruction initiated by the participants, equipment requests and the number of schools using the instructional materials. According to these measures, the project had a very substantial impact on what happened to students in the teaching-learning situation.

Hull and associates (1967, 6.c.) used a similar approach to evaluate the effectiveness of a series of workshops to introduce vocational agriculture teachers to instructional materials content and procedures which were already in use in distributive education. Since many off-farm occupations are in fact distributive or industrial occupations (or a combination of both),

81

t i

teacher educators at Oklahoma State University acted on the assumption that it would be better to utilize appropriate existing materials and techniques, than to "start from scratch" in program development.

Pre- and post-test data showed that participants' cognitive learning in the area of distribution increased significantly. However, follow-up evaluation revealed that implementation was apparently difficult. Many of the participants had integrated the distribution units into their regular instruction but the anticipated emergence of cooperative vocational programs did not come about to a significant degree. It appeared that problems of administrative support, convenient availability of training stations, and other related problems hampered the implementation process.

### Institutes and Workshops

Another important scarce of information about teaching and leadership resources development is the report of conference, institute, seminar, or workshop proceedings. Typically a document is prepared to describe the program and summarize the content, usually in the form of transcripts of speeches or workshop reports. These documents are not viewed as research project reports in the usual sense. Some examples are mentioned in the following paragraphs. Many more may be found through a casual search of the ERIC collection index catalogues.

Vivian and Hoffman (1967, 6.c.) brought vocational teacher educators and national leaders in vocational education together for a seminar to identify alternative approaches for improving programs to prepare and upgrade teachers. The document includes speeches on a variety of topics.

A booklet based on a series of institutes on work education for retarded youth (Lord, 1964, 6.c.) summarizes speeches and panel presentations on how to establish work education programs.

The final report of a workshop on organization and operation of cooperative work experience programs in trade and industrial education (Harris, 1967, 6.c.) includes summaries of various presentations.

Another project report (Haines, 1968, 6.c.) includes a series of papers presented at a seminar designed to assist teacher educators and supervisors in distributive education in responding to the Vocational Act of 1963. Although the "project plan" was the focus of the seminar, the papers presented range across an assortment of problems and issues.

Beckman and Quirk (1967, 6.c.) conducted a conference with the objective of presenting the findings of research on apprenticeship training as the basis for a discussion of problems and concerns in this area. Again, the document appears as a collection of the transcripts of papers presented at the conference.

A workshop on agri-business program development was conducted by the Oklahoma State University Research Foundation (1965, 6.c.). The document includes units of content material produced by the participants, and a set of program operation guidelines.

The last example is a series of conference seminars on cooperative vocational education sponsored by the U.S. Office of Education. First in the

series was conducted at the University of Minnesota (1969, 6.c.). The notes and working papers plus a set of guidelines for cooperative vocational education seem to be the most valuable of the conference reports reviewed here in presenting current thinking of key people concerned with cooperative vocational education.

This concludes the consideration of research and literature related to the development of teachers and leaders for cooperative vocational education.

### **Program Administration**

Many of the tasks identified at the end of Chapter I as essential in cooperative vocational education may be viewed as administrative activities. Taking a more comprehensive view, many of the administrative activities in the broad fields of occupational education directly affect cooperative vocational education. Therefore, a review of pertinent research in the area of program administration would be a very large undertaking. This presentation includes only a few examples, the documents (listed in the bibliography) are classified as follows:

1. Reports of research on various aspects of program administration.

2. Literature or administrative guidelines for various aspects of program administration.

3. Manuals which present guidelines for program development and operation.

Here are identified some examples of the various types of research and literature that might be found, so that the reader may have a better perspective of what a comprehensive search and review would produce. A review and synthesis project sponsored by The Center for Vocational and Technical Education is entirely devoted to this topic (Wenrich, 1969, 7.a.). An article by Lee and Hamlin (1968, 1.) is another good source of reference material on organization and administration of vocational education programs.

Research oriented to some specific aspect of cooperative program administration is not as common as one would expect. No well-articulated theory of administration is found at this time, as the framework for such research, and what appeared in the ERIC search was disappointing. The few studies applying cost-benefit analysis to administrative decision-making in vocational education (Warmbrod, 1968, 7.a.) suggest that perhaps the next decade will bring substantial research and innovation in this area.

Following are a few examples of research which are concerned with a specific aspect of vocational program administration.

Two doctoral studies were designed to determine the functions of advisory committees. Klein (1964, 7.a.) developed a "Curriculum Advisory Council Performance Scale" which he proposed as an instrument for evaluating the effectiveness of advisory committees. The advisory committee would be assumed to be effective if it performed the functions or roles corresponding to those on which the instrument was based. Using a sophisticated procedure for interpreting the responses of members of junior college vocational program advisory committees, Carlson (1967, 7.a.) produced a list of suggested functions and activities. Some examples are: "Carefully planned agenda should be distributed to committee members well in advance of "cheduled meetings" and "Committees should conduct follow-up studies of students who have completed vocational programs."

Using a widely distributed mail questionnaire, Jantze (1966, 7.a.) studied college level office work experience programs. Six institutions which seemed to have good programs were studied in depth through personal visitations by the researcher. A set of "basic principles" of work experience in office occupations was developed and validated by ratings of "prominent business educators and curriculum specialists."

A doctoral study by Yeo (1965, 7.a.) was addressed to the interesting question: "Does, as the theorists assume, a curriculum developed without detailed local research differ from one developed with such research?" The procedure was to identify a community college program which was presumably developed without the benefit of detailed local research. A summary of detailed information about the community including questionnaire studies to determine opinions, attitudes, feelings, and needs of students, along with pertinent facts about staffing, budgeting, facilities, etc., was presented to a "panel of experts" who were asked to make curricular recommendations. Comparisons of the expert and actual curricular decisions revealed that "while this particular college adopted the meeting the needs goal, based on judgments of unbiased, knowledgeable judges, that college's curricular plans did not fulfill that goal."

A study by Purtzer (1967, 7.a.) used a mail questionnaire to determine policies affecting acceptance of transfer credit for courses in technical education. Forty-eight colleges responded. It was found that all colleges except one granted credit for courses in accredited junior colleges but half refused credit from non-accredited technical schools and 40 percent would not grant credit for work experience.

Wenrich (1963, 7.a.) conducted a survey of local vocational administrators regarding the financing of vocational education in Michigan. One interesting finding was that if salary reimbursements were eliminated, most of the programs would continue in operation without major modification. Therefore, it was recommended that support be withdrawn for salaries after five years of program operation.

These few studies are examples of the kinds of research which might be conducted with respect to the many and varied problems of program development and administration in cooperative vocational education.

Another good source of information about various aspects of program administration is literature which is not based on research. Some examples are: A guide to the selection of clinical facilities for associate degree nursing programs (New York State Education Department, 1966, 7.b.); a booklet on the role of the advisory committee in occupational education in the junior college (Riendeau, 1967, 7.b.); an article on the utilization of a new type of

building and a new concept in apprentice training in a junior college (Arnold, 1966, 7.b.); a report of an in-service teacher education institute for off-farm agricultural occupations teachers, which identified a number of problems of administration in this type of cooperative vocational education program (Dupy, 1966, 7.b.).

- Batal Company

ERIC

To conclude the review of materials concerned with program administration, it seems appropriate to present solle examples of the guidelines for program development and administration which were found in the search of the ERIC collection. Table 5 shows that some of the studies are oriented toward a specific student clientele, while others are oriented toward a specific occupational field, and still others are broadly oriented across all the areas of vocational and technical education.

### TABLE 5

# PROGRAM ADMINISTRATION GUIDELINES

Reference	Topic
Cowles, 1967, 7.c.	Work-study program for exceptional children
Crawford, W., 1967, 7.c.	Work-study program for slow learners
Jones, 1964, 7.c.	Occupational therapy programs for the physically handicapped
Kolstoe, 1965, 7.c.	Work-study program for mentally subnormal students
Miller, 1965, 7.c.	Work-study program for educable mentally handicapped
Santa Cruz, 1966, 7.c.	Work-study program for severely mentally retarded pupils
Crockett, 1968, 7.d.	Law enforcement education in community colleges
Hedinger, 1967, 7.d.	Apprentice education in community colleges
Mississippi, 1964, 7.d.	Trade and industrial education cooperative part-time programs
Anderson, 1967, 7.d.	Vocational agriculture cooperative work experience programs
Wolf, 1966, 7.d.	Agri-Business and services program
Levandowski, 1969, 7.d.	Cooperative distributive and office education
Lowman, 1963, 7.d.	Diversified cooperative training
Davis, 1966, 7.d.	Occupational experience programs
Huffman, 1967, 7.d.	Cooperative education
Festante, 1965, 7.d.	Part-time cooperative education programs
University of Minnesota, 1969, 7.d.	Cooperative vocational education

# **Program** Evaluation

Evaluative studies in cooperative vocational education are found in profusion in the ERIC Collection and in *Dissertation Abstracts*. Most commonly found are follow-up studies of the student graduates of specific local programs. Another type is the descriptive report, in which factual information is accumulated and used as the basis for assessing the effectiveness of the program. Rather than attempt a review and synthesis of these studies, they are presented in Table 6, classified according to program type. A few descriptive studies are large scale, comprehensive descriptions of statewide, regional, or national programs.

A comprehensive evaluation of vocational education in secondary schools was conducted by Kaufman (1967, 2.a., 8.b.). This monumental study provides an abundance of descriptive material and information which can be most useful in gearing the cooperative vocational programs to meet the demands and challenges of our modern society.

An entirely different type of research which is equally pertinent and useful appears as the notes and working papers concerning the administration of programs authorized under the Vocational Education Act of 1963 prepared for the subcommittee on education of the Labor and Public Welfare Committee of the United States Senate (1968, 1., 8.b.). The materials in this series of three documents (which are bound in one cover) were produced in order that the members of the subcommittee and interested senators could have immediate access to the recommendations of the members of the advisory council on vocational education. A large amount of pertinent descriptive material is found and the testimonies of many eminent people are presented to reflect their perceptions of needs, problems, issues, and concerns.

### TABLE 6

# **RESEARCH CONCERNING PROGRAM EVALUATION**

**Program Descriptions** 

Mock, 1965, 8.b.	Cooperative distributive education programs in Arkansas
Travis, 1967, 8.b.	Cooperative programs in a college of business
Miller, 1968, 8.b.	A work experience program for potential high school drop-outs
Meisner, 1967, 8.b.	Neighborhood Youth Corps projects
Wasden, 1968, 8.b.	A study of trade and industrial education in Utah
Eisen, 1966, 8.b.	Work experience education in California high schools
Rajan, 1965, 8.b.	Registered apprenticeship program in Wisconsin

# TABLE 6—Continued

۰,

ERIC

McCleary, 1967, 8.b.	Metropolitan high school vocational education programs
Moore, 1966, 8.b.	Distributive education programs in post-secondary schools
Holloway, 1967, 8.b.	High school cooperative vocational education program
	Follow-Up Studies
Herman, 1967, 8.c.	Neighborhood Youth Corps in New York City
Matteson, 1966, 8.c.	Vocational education students in Wisconsin
Stavros, 1966, 8.c.	Youth employment project trainees
Levenson, 1964, 8.c.	Automotive mechanics program graduates
Eggenberger, 1964, 8.c.	High school vocational agriculture graduates, Texas Panhandle area
Priebe, 1967, 8.c.	Vocational agriculture graduates, North Dakota
Dunlap, 1967, 8.c.	Terminees from out-of-school projects, New York City
Buenaventura, 1967, 8.c.	MDI A program for Mexican migrant farm workers
Haines, 1966, 8.c.	Cooperative vocational education graduates in Michigan
Zancanella, 1965, 8.c.	High school cooperative part-time distributive educa- tion students
Larson, 1967, 8.c.	Two-year college cooperative retailing program
Robertson, 1965, 8.c.	Cooperative education program graduates
Lelievre, 1968, 8.c.	Cooperative program for accounting majors, University of Cincinnati
Findley, 1967, 8.c.	Educable mentally retarded vocational education grad- uates
Hecht, 1963, 8.c.	High school retailing program graduates
Tuttle, 1965, 8.c.	Cooperative training program graduates
Landrum, 1968, 8.c.	Neighborhood Youth Corps program enrollees
Nennich, 1969, 8.c.	Office clerical students in cooperative office education

.

87

العبار الجراك تهرين

.

1

ł

An example of a statewide effort (Borosage, 1963, 8.b.) was a study of vocational education in Michigan. The recommendations which grew out of this evaluation project have had an obvious impact on vocational program development in that state. 1

i.

Another type of study is designed to produce a set of evaluative criteria, an instrument, or perhaps a total system for program evaluation. An example of the latter type is a project for developing and validating a system for evaluating local programs of vocational-technical education (Byram, 1968, 8.a.). This was a project in which "clinical schools" were set up around the country as a basis for developing and testing the various evaluative criteria, procedures, and instruments.

The Pennsylvania State Department of Public Instruction (1965, 8.a.) developed an instrument for evaluating a department of vocational agriculture. Another example of this type of research was the development of a self-evaluation instrument for the business and office education programs in secondary schools (Addison, 1967, 8.a.). Hoffman (1968, 8.a.) developed an instrument to assess the composite subject matter achievement of high school cooperative distributive education students.

There is much that might be said about the evaluation of occupational education programs. The theoretical model for the development of educational programs (Figure 1) implies that evaluation should be a major factor in promoting innovation, improvement, and constant reappraisal of the educational enterprise. Moss (1967, 1.) produced a tentative model for conceptualizing the roles of evaluation as an agent in the process of change in education. For the reader who might wish to explore more fully a theoretical framework in which evaluation might operate, this interesting document is recommended.

Moss makes the observation that:

One of the most critical aspects of program evaluation, and the one which has thus far probably received the least attention, is the identification and measurement of the program outcomes which are to serve as evaluative criteria. Everyone affected by evaluation, and that is all educators, must be concerned with developing as complete an array of relevant potential outcomes as possible for use by evaluators.

Another important point which Moss makes, and which this review procedure has confirmed, is that evaluative criteria should be in terms of program outcomes rather than in terms of program characteristics. Finally, new approaches and procedures in program evaluation are needed. Moss suggests the following: formative evaluation, expert and self-evaluations, follow-ups, experiments, interrupted time series, regressional analysis, and others. It appears that the technology required for more effectively evaluating occupational education programs is available. What is needed is an effort to adopt and utilize the best available techniques and procedures when programs are evaluated.

ERIC

· •

ر هر او دارد. و مهما ومسلوما استاد در

### **PRIORITIES, PROBLEMS, AND ISSUES**

### State of the Art

The process of development of a scientific discipline may be viewed as consisting of several stages. First, basic concepts are formulated, communicated, and accepted informally as guidelines for practice, but no wellarticulated theory has emerged. The second stage is one in which selected postulates are tested as a means of validating or verifying some of the basic concepts and the beginnings of theory building occur. During the third stage the basic concepts appear, cloaked with academic respectability, in the form of a logically structured theoretical (or philosophical) system. Research and development reaches a peak in the fourth stage as theorists coordinate their efforts to transform the soft theoretical structure, part by part, into a solid set of scientific principles or laws.

The reader may visualize this concept of scientific discipline building by considering an example from the medical profession. A century ago, Joseph Lister brought to surgery the principle of antisepsis, an outgrowth of Pasteur's theory that bacteria cause infection. Using carbolic acid as the antiseptic agent, he devised techniques of applying it which, when used in conjunction with heat sterilization of instruments, brought about dramatic decreases in postoperative fatality. Pasteur formulated basic concepts and initiated the theory building process. Lister, after extensive research and development activities, transformed the theory into a set of principles which now govern medical practice.

As assessment of the current status of cooperative vocational education research is summarized by one of the technical reviewers. His comments are characteristic of the second stage. After reading this paper, he concluded that:

The real and telling aspects of cooperative education are yet crying to be carefully researched. The major portion of that done to this point is peripheral—and that which needs to be done so badly is dodged because it takes resources, research sophistication in many cases, and commitment which we do not seem to have.

He said that he ". . . would like to see, as a concluding statement, a summary of the 'state of the art' along with a pulling together of the nature and priorities for future research effort needed in this field." One roadsign on the way to the development of a set of principles is the emergence of "state of the art" reports to a community of scholars who are interested in, and perhaps involved in theory building research.

An obvious finding in this search and review effort is that the Joseph Lister for cooperative vocational education has not yet appeared. How-

VI

ever, the counterpart of Louis Pasteur may now be at work (as an individual or as a group). It would be easy to name a dozen prominent individuals who might be able at this moment, to formulate a theoretical framework for cooperative vocational education, if they were given the opportunity and the challenge. Perhaps a product of the 1969-70 U.S. Office of Education sponsored series of institutes on cooperative vocational education will set the pattern for theory building research. In any case, it appears that the basic concepts of cooperative vocational education need to be logically organized, articulated, and subjected to systematic theory building with the establishment of guiding principles as the pervasive goal. This appears to be the item which should receive first priority in the research and development of cooperative vocational education.

### Gaps in the Research Effort

-----

For the reader who has had the endurance to read the preceding chapters, the priorities, problems, and issues identified here will be recognized as only the beginning of a list that should be more fully developed and refined.

The theoretical model for program development and the 15 cooperative vocational program development tasks identified in Chapter I are used as a framework for the following review of research needs and priorities.

1. There is a need for full and comprehensive development of a theoretical and philosophical framework for research and development in vocational and technical education. The fragmentary, isolated theory building efforts which are now in process should be more effectively communicated and coordinated. Moss (1967, 1.) makes this point with respect to teacher education but the same might be said of other components of cooperative vocational education. At the conclusion of a brief research review in which a model for classifying teacher education research was suggested, Moss concluded:

With some exceptions of course, little has been done which materially contributes to the development of a science of teacher education. We need a system of verified principles which will permit us to understand and control the teacher education process. At present we are still operating programs primarily on the basis of tradition, "convention" wisdom, and personal experience. This does not imply that current teacher education practices are necessarily bad, only that we really don't know their worth. . .

2. Interpretation dissemination systems should be designed so that program developers will have easy access to manpower analysis data. For additional discussion of this problem, see Kaufman (1968, 1.).

3. With the growing determination to harmonize curricula with the demands to be made upon the student-learner as he begins and progresses on a career ladder, there is a growing need for the "software" to apply modern concepts of data management to large scale occupational analysis studies (such as the Crawford study, 1967, 3.b.). Also, inexpensive, effective methods are needed for smaller scale "do-it-yourself" task analysis research (such as the Clark study, 1966, 3.b.). Additional discussion is found under "Task Analysis Design Problems" in Chapter III.

1

, ئىتىنىشە ھ

4. Research technology is needed to provide for transformation of occupational analysis data into appropriate, valid instructional objectives. With present research procedures and techniques, the resulting statements of objectives may be unsatisfactory because intellectual behavior and characteristics are neglected while observable behavior is overemphasized. Krathwohl (1964, 1.) elaborates on this problem as he discusses "the erosion of affective objectives." A host of other problems and issues might be identified but this will serve to indicate that there is a research and development gap in this area.

5. Techniques and instruments for the evaluation of instruction are needed and it appears that this need is being recognized. This problem is evident both for cooperative vocational programs and for teacher education, where it seems that learning activities are seldom directly related to the anticipated outcomes. For example, no cases were found in which assessment of the effectiveness of a teacher education program was in terms of the changed employment behavior of the cooperative vocational students who ultimately come under the influence of the teachers in training. It appears that the chain of events between the teacher education activities and the students' job performance behavior is simply too long and tenuous.

6. There is a need to adapt standardized techniques and measurement instruments (such as the GATB) by validating them on samples from the populations with which they are used in vocational and technical education. Also, new and appropriate instruments should be developed as tools for solving the particular measurement and assessment problems in cooperative vocational education. This need is highlighted in Chapter II.

7. It appears that certain important research topics are avoided, either because they are too threatening or because they appear to be too difficult to study. Some examples are questions relating to the impact of occupational experience of the teacher-coordinator on the behavior of the student-learner; the comparative effectiveness of professionally trained vs. untrained teacher-coordinators; the educational significance to the teacher-coordinator (and his students) of the various aspects of vocational teacher education; utilization of advisory committees; development of public relations programs; student recruitment and selection; guidance and placement of students; articulation among educational institutions and levels; provision for remedial instruction and tor special programs for gifted students; the impact of individualized instruction on the job performance capabilities of the cooperative student; cost-effectiveness and cost-benefit analysis of cooperative vocational programs.

8. Perhaps because objective appraisal of the effectiveness of the teacher is so threatening (to the teacher *and* the evaluator) most research efforts employ indirect measures such as supervisors' ratings (when the supervisor may not have seen the teacher in action). Valid and reliable predictors and criterion measures are needed.

9. Research on teacher education is mainly oriented to the technological aspects, the tools of teaching and learning, with only a few limited efforts at research on the artistic aspects and the human interaction aspects of the enterprise.

10. Research and development in cooperative vocational education has been almost entirely concerned with "the characteristic skill, duties, and practical understandings associated with the occupation." Very little research effort has been directed to what Borow (University of Minnesota, 6.c.) calls "the work ethos, a set of attitudes, rules of etiquette, and interpersonal skills involving relations with fellow workers, supervisors, and clients." What is needed is a redirection of cooperative vocational education so that each student may have an opportunity to cultivate the "work ethos," and to ". . . learn to see himself psychologically mirrored in the work situation, . . . to build his self-identity as worker-to-be and to know better what manner of person he is—what strengths, limitations, aspirations, and personal values characterize him." If this concept of the emerging role of cooperative vocational education is accepted, a large area of research and development is being neglected.

11. If the above statement reflects a common concern, if instructional objectives related to higher level intellectual skills, social skills, and attitudes are assumed to be important, and if the concept of teaching and learning shown in Figure 2 is accepted, a great gap in educational measurement should receive attention. Research involving such psychological constructs as "personality," "work values," "personal adjustment," and many others should receive a greater share of the available resources than the vocational education community has been willing to provide. Most of this kind of research is now limited to doctoral studies which utilize "borrowed" instruments that were developed and validated in other disciplines. Also, research is too often undertaken with inadequate instruments and procedures because they are the "best available," with frequently disappointing results.

12. Research which focuses on teaching and learning is largely oriented to technical factors. Many examples are found in the latter portion of Chapter IV. Research on the human interaction aspects of the teachinglearning situation is neglected and should be pursued with more vigor. However, the lack of a research methodology for such a task, combined with reluctance to enter the cloister of the classroom (or the training station, youth club program, counseling interview, etc.), may prevent substantial movement in this direction. First in priority, and perhaps least threatening, might be an effort to find research designs which can control the intervening variables that apparently dilute the research efforts of those who are now investigating educational technology in cooperative vocational education. (This problem is discussed and illustrated in Chapter IV.) Eventually, research efforts must be directed to the impact of certain highly personal qualities of the teacher and the behavior of the teacher as the manager of the educational enterprise.

13. As indicated in Chapter II, there are many aspects of cooperative vocational program administration which deserve research attention. Particularly important in current philosophy is the notion that no program should operate without continuing feedback concerning the effectiveness and appropriateness of the product. Increasingly administrators are being expected to develop and justify program objectives, and to produce a continuing flow of evidence concerning the quantity and quality of achievement. Therefore, new and more stringent patterns of follow-up investigation are emerging. Evaluative criteria are receiving critical attention, with more concern about their validity. Much more could be said to suggest directions and priorities for research in the area of program administration. It is sufficient here to say that research in this area is now in the process of redirection and constructive development.

14. It seems appropriate to conclude by identifying what might be the greatest gap, and suggesting a way for the reader to build his own bridge. There is a great and increasing need for the practitioners in the vocational-technical education community to communicate their research and development products. Even more critical is the need for communication with those having similar interests outside this community, in related disciplines, and in the employment community. A most effective, and apparently uncongested bridge which was of great value in the development of this document, is the ERIC collection. A few file cabinets filled with postcard sized film, a stack of reference catalogues, and a microfiche reader can provide access to a fantastic quantity of research reports and literature. A sign of genuine progress in bridging the communication gap in cooperative vocational education will be when the demand for access to ERIC microfiche collections appears as a problem on some state of the art report.

### **BIBLIOGRAPHY**<sup>1</sup>

#### **1. GENERAL REFERENCES**

#### (Boldface type indicates pages which eite the reference)

- Bloom, Benjamin S. (ed.) Taxonomy of Educational Objectives, Handbook I: Cognitive Domain. New York: David McKay Company, Inc., 1956. 54
- Chadderdon, Hester and Fanslow, Alyce M. Review and Synthesis of Research in Home Economics Education. Columbus, Ohio: The Center for Vocational and Technical Education, The Ohio State University, 1966. 118 pp. (ED 011-563 MF \$.60 HC \$6.00)
- Christensen, Virgil E. and Others, Priority Problems in Vocational Education for the Nation's Big Cities, Research Training Institute (Denver, December 5-9, 1966). Columbus, Ohio: The Center for Vocational and Technical Education, The Ohio State University, 1967. 42 pp. (ED 011-300 MF \$.25 HC \$2.20)
- Committee for Economic Development. Raising Low Incomes Through Improved Education, A Statement on National Policy. New York, September, 1965. 54 pp. (ED 019-396 MF \$.25 HC \$2.80)
- Committee on Labor and Public Welfare, United States Senate. Notes and Working Papers Concerning the Administration of Programs Authorized Under Vocational Education Act of 1963, Public Law 88-210 As Amended. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1968. 5, 86
- Corplan Associates. A Bibliography of Published and Unpublished Vocational and Technical Education Literature. Chicago: Illinois Research and Development Coordination Unit, June, 1966. 225 pp. (ED 018-531 MF \$1.00 HC \$11.35)
- Gagne, Robert M. The Conditions of Learning. New York: Holt, Rinchart and Winston, Inc., 1965. 54
- Haines, et al. Readings in Distributive Education. East Lansing: Department of Secondary Education and Curriculum, Michigan State University, 1968.
- Kaufman, Jacob J. and Brown, Anne F. "Manpower Supply and Demand." *Review* of Educational Research. October, 1968. 35, 40, 90
- Kotz, Arnold. Occupational Education—Planning and Programming, Volume One. Menlo Park, California: Stanford Research Institute, September, 1967. 221 pp. (ED 017-733 MF \$1.00 HC \$1.15)
- Krathwohl, David R. and Others. Taxonomy of Educational Objectives, Handbook II: Affective Domain. New York: David McKay Company, Inc., 1964. 54, 91

<sup>1</sup>Bibliographical entries followed by an ED number in parenthesis are generally available in hard copy or microfiche through the Educational Resources Information Center (IERIC). This availability is indicated by the abbreviations, MF for microfiche and HC for hard copy. Order from ERIC Document Reproduction Service (EDRS), The National Cash Register Company, 4936 Fairmont Avenue, Bethesda, Maryland 20014. For all orders, add \$0.50 handling charge and sales tax appropriate to the state where the order is originated. Foreign orders must be accompanied by a 25 percent service charge, calculated to the nearest cent. Payment must accompany orders totaling less than \$5.00. Items with ED numbers only are available from the publisher. Dissertations are usually available from University Microfilms, Inc., Ann Arbor, Michigan. Items with VT numbers are available in the VT-ERIC microfiche set listed.

ERIC

-----

Lanham, Frank W. and Trytten, J. M. Review and Synthesis of Research in Business and Office Education. Columbus, Ohio: The Center for Vocational and Technical Education, The Ohio State University, 1966. 144 pp. (ED 011-566 MF \$.75 HC \$7.30)

FRIC

- Larson, Milton E. Review and Synthesis of Research in Technical Education. Columbus, Ohio: The Center for Vocational and Technical Education, The Ohio State University, 1966. 84 pp. (ED 011-559 MF \$.50 HC \$4.30)
- Lee, Allen and Hamlin, Herbert M. "Organization and Administration," Review of Educational Research. October, 1968. 83
- Marks, Mary V. "The Project Method in Action," Unpublished Paper Presented at American Vocational Education Association, Miami, 1965. 66
- Meyer, Warren G. and Logan, William B. Review and Synthesis of Research in Distributive Education. Columbus, Ohio: The Center for Vocational and Technical Education, The Ohio State University, 1966. 231 pp. (ED 011-565 MF \$1.00 HC \$11.65)
- Moss, Jerome, Jr. Review of Research in Vocational Technical Teacher Education. Minnesota Research Coordinating Unit in Occupational Education, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, 1967. 42 pp. (ED 016-803 MF \$.25 HC \$1.76) 88, 90
- Moss, Jerome, Jr. "The Evaluation of Occupational Education Programs," Technical Report. Minneapolis, Minnesota: Research Coordination Unit in Occupational Education, University of Minnesota, September, 1968. Found in Business Education World, April, 1969. 88
- Nelson, Edwin L. "Cases for Curricula Development in Distribution," Paper Presented at the National Clinic on Distributive Education, Washington, D.C., October, 1963.
- President's Committee on Youth Employment. Reports of Subcommittees of the President's Committee on Youth Employment. June, 1963. 98 pp. (ED 018-610 MF\$.50 HC\$5.00)
- Samson, Harland E. "Staffing," Review of Educational Research. October, 1968. 75
- Streichler, Jerry. Review and Synthesis of Research in Industrial Education. Columbus, Ohio: The Center for Vocational and Technical Education, The Ohio State University, 1966. 102 pp. (ED 011-564 MF \$.50 HC \$5.20)
- Taylor, Robert E. Summary of Research Findings in Off-Farm Agricultural Occupations. Columbus, Ohio: The Center for Research and Development in Vocational and Technical Education, The Ohio State University, 1965. 50
- Tennyson, Wesley W. "Career Development," Review of Educational Research. October, 1968. 15
- Tuckman, Bruce W. and Schaefer, Carl J. Review and Synthesis of Research in Trade and Industrial Education. Columbus, Ohio: The Center for Vocational and Technical Education, The Ohio State University, 1966. 91 pp. (ED 011-560 MF\$.50 HC\$4.70)
- Venn, Grant. Man, Education and Work. Washington, D.C.: American Council on Education, 1964.7
- Warmbrod, J. Robert and Phipps, Lloyd J. Review and Synthesis of Research in Agricultural Education. Columbus, Ohio: The Center for Vocational and Technical Education, The Ohio State University, 1966. 155 pp. (ED 011-562 MF \$.75 HC \$7.85)

95

- Wenrich, Ralph C. Review and Synthesis of Research on Administration in Vocational-Technical Education. Columbus, Ohio: The Center for Vocational and Technical Education, The Ohio State University, 1969. 69, 83
- Wirtz, W. Willard. Report of the Secretary of Labor on Manpower Research and Training under the Manpower Development and Training Act of 1962. Office of Manpower Policy, Evaluation, and Research, Department of Labor, 1966. 214 pp. (MF \$1.00 HC not available from EDRS)

#### 2. STUDENT CHARACTERISTICS

#### a. Personal, Social, and Environmental Characteristics

- Bledsoe, Harry James. A Comparison of the Educational Development of Diversified Cooperative Education Students and Non-Diversified Cooperative Education Students in Selected Indiana High Schools. Doctoral Study, Purdue University, 1968. D.A. 29:756-A. 12, 30
- Boatner, Edmund B. and Others. Occupational Status of the Young Adult Deaf of New England and the Need and Demand for a Regional Technical-Vocational Training Center. West Hartford, Connecticut: American School for the Deaf, September, 1964. 140 pp. (ED 014-167 MF \$.75 HC \$7.10) 12, 23
- Briggs, Merold S. A Comparative Study of the Characteristics of Personality Among Selected Groups of Freshmen in the Work-Study Program at Colorado State College. Doctoral Study, Colorado State College, 1966. D.A. 28:2268-A. 12, 31
- Bushnell, David S. Technological Change and the Journeyman Electrician, An Experimental Study in Continuing Education. Volume I, Part II, Chapter 3. Menlo Park, California: Stanford Research Institute, March, 1963. 131 pp. (ED017-671 MF \$.75 HC \$6.65) 12, 27, 51, 52, 57, 64
- Cushman, Harold R. and Others. The Concerns and Expectations of Prospective Participants in Directed Work Experience Programs. Ithaca, New York: State University of New York, 1967. 57 pp. (ED 019-494 MF \$.25 HC \$2.95) 13, 25, 33
- Edgerton, Harold A. and Sylvester, Robert W. Job Corps Trainees as a Sample of the Population. Washington, D.C.: Performance Research Inc., March, 1967. 33 pp. (ED 015 309 MF \$.25 HC \$1.75) 13, 30
- Harper, Dale Homer. A Comparison of Drop-Outs and Continuing Students in Special Education Work-Study Programs for the Mentally Handicapped in Public Secondary Schools. Doctoral Study, Colorado State College, 1968. D.A. 29:1039-A. 13, 30
- Herman, Melvin and Sadofsky, Stanley. Study of the Meaning, Experience, and Effects of the Neighborhood Youth Corps on Negro Youth Who Are Seeking Work. Part I, Work Attitudes, Self-Image, and the Social and Psychological Background of Work-Seeking Negro Young Adults in New York City. New York: Graduate School of Social Work, January, 1967. 242 pp. (ED 015-312 MF \$1.00 HC \$12.20) 13, 33
- Howe, Trevor G. and Buntrock, Kermit. Occupational Problems and Vocational Training Needs of High School Drop-Outs from Rural Areas in Iowa. Ames, Iowa: Iowa State University of Science and Technology, November, 1966. 61 pp. (ED 016-799 MF \$.50 HC \$3.15) 13, 32

ERIC

-----

- Kaufman, Jacob J. and Others. The Role of the Secondary Schools in the Preparation of Youth for Employment. University Park, Pennsylvania: The Pennsylvania State University, Institute for Research on Human Resources, February, 1967. 448 pp. (ED 011-060 MF \$1.75 HC \$22.50) 13, 29, 86
- Kronenberg, Henry H. and Blake, Gary D. A Study of the Occupational Status of the Young Adult Deaf of the Southwest and Their Need for Specialized Vocational Rehabilitation Facilities. Final Report. March, 1966. 155 pp. (ED 011-414 MF \$.75 HC \$7.85) 12, 23
- London, Jack and Others. Adult Education and Social Class. Berkeley, California: Survey Research Center, University of California, December, 1963. 258 pp. (ED 003-010 MF \$1.00 HC \$13.00) 14
- Mills, Chester Otto. Academic Status of High School Distributive Education Cooperative Students. Doctoral Study, The Ohio State University, 1963. D.A. 24:2759. 14, 30
- Parrish, Edwin Hugo. Apprentices Enrolled in Related Instruction Classes in Nebraska Public Schools. Doctoral Study, The University of Nebraska Teachers College, 1964. D.A. 25:5693. 14
- Scruggs, Marguerite and Souder, Mary Fern. Interrelationship of Home Environment and Employment. Ames, Iowa: Iowa State University of Science and Technology, November, 1966. 64 pp. (ED016-766 MF \$.50 HC \$3.30) 14, 33

### b. Aspirations, Values, and Self-Concepts

ومراجع مراجع المراجع

- Bernstein, Bruce Harvey. A Study of the Work Values of a Group of Disadvantaged High School Boys in a Co-operative Education Program. Doctoral Study, New York University, 1968. D.A. 29:2512-A. 12, 31
- Brazziel, William F. A Study of Factors in Workers' Decisions to Forego Retraining Under Manpower Development and Training Act of 1962. Norfolk, Virginia: Virginia State College, June, 1964. 63 pp. (ED MF \$1.50 HC \$3.25) 12, 33
- Brookover, Wilbur B.; Erickson, Edsel L.; and Joiner, Lee M. "Relationship of Self-Concept to Achievement in High School." Self-Concept of Ability and School Achievement, III Report of Cooperative Research Project No. 2831, U.S. Office of Education. East Lansing, Michigan: Educational Publication Services, College of Education, Michigan State University, 1967. 368 pp. (ED 010-796 MF \$1.50 HC \$18.50) 15
- Ginsberg, Eli and Others. Occupational Choice: An Approach to a General Theory. New York: Columbia University Press, 1951. 15
- Golden, Robert R. and Weiss, David J. Relationship of Vocational Satisfaction to the Correspondence of Job Reinforcement and Vocational Needs. Work Adjustment Project. Minneapolis, Minnesota: University of Minnesota, August, 1968. 13, 16, 23
- Gorelick, Molly C. An Assessment of Vocational Realism of High School and Post-High School Educable Mentally Retarded Adolescents. Los Angeles, California: Exceptional Children's Foundation, March, 1966. 175 pp. (ED 011-163 MF \$.75 HC \$8.85) 13, 19, 20
- Hacrer, David L. "A Comparative Study of Self-Concept of Ability: Delinquent and Non-Delinquent Boys" reported in Brookover and Associates, Self-Concept of Ability and School Achievement, 1967. 13

- Harding, Kenneth A. A Comparative Study of Caucasian Male High School Students Who Stay in School and Those Who Drop Out. Doctoral Study, Michigan State University, 1966. 13
- Hodge, James Leslie. Cooperative Office Education and Its Effects on Attitudes Toward Office Employment. Doctoral Study, Arizona State University, 1968. D.A. 29:1364-A.
- Jones, Philip Robert. The Relationship of Vocational Outlook and Special Educational Programs for Educable Mentally Handicapped. Urbana, Illinois: Illinois University, 1966. 87 pp. (ED 018 883 MF \$.50 HC \$4.45) 13, 19
- Judge, Homer Virtes. Work Experiences of Michigan High School Students of Vocational Agriculture and Their Relation to Occupational and Educational Plans. Doctoral Study, Michigan State University, 1963. D.A. 24:1029.13
- Keig, N. G. "Occupational Aspirations and Labor Force Experiences of Negro Youth." The American Journal of Economics and Sociology. Vol. 28 (April, 1969). 13
- Klaurens, Mary Kathryn. The Underlying Sources of Job Satisfaction of Distributive Education Student-Trainees. Doctoral Study, University of Minnesota, 1967. D.A. 28:4952-A. 14, 17
- Mead, George Herbert. Mind, Self and Society. Chicago: The University of Chicago Press, 1934. 15
- Schill, James F. Educational Aspirations, Expectations, and Abilities of Rural Male High School Seniors in Mississippi. Report 24, Education Series 4, Office of Education, 1968. 14
- Super, Donald. "Vocational Development in Adolescence and Early Adulthood: Tasks and Behaviors." Career Development: Self-Concept Theory. New York: College Entrance Examination Board, 1963. 15
- Thompson, Orville E. "Personal Values of Vocational Agriculture Students and Their Teachers." The Agriculture Education Magazine, April, 1964. 14
- Wamhoff, Carroll H. Self-Concept of Vocational Ability and Its Relation to Selected Factors in Career Development. Doctoral Study, Michigan State University, 1969. 14, 15
- Weiss, D. J.; Dawis, R. V.; England, G. W.; and Lofquist, L. H. "Construct Validation Studies of the Minnesota Importance Questionnaire." *Minnesota Studies in Vocational Rehabilitation*, 1964. 17

### **3. GOALS OF INSTRUCTION**

# a. Analysis of Manpower Demanas and Resources of the Employment Community

- Carter, Deane Milton. A Study of Crice Training Programs for Data-Processing Personnel in Selected Businesses in Metropolitan Denver, Colorado, with Implications for Business Education in the Secondary Schools. Doctoral Study, State University of Iowa, 1965. D.A. 26:2521.
- Jacobsen, Eckhart A. and Swanson, Merlyn. A Survey of the Technical Needs of Industry and Implications for Curriculum Development in Higher Education. DeKalb, Illinois: North Illinois University, 1966. 244 pp. (ED 010-257 MF \$1.00 HC \$12.30) 38

.....

- Russell, Wendell H. and Brinker, Paul. Resources for Southern Manpower Development. Oak Ridge, Tennessee: Oak Ridge Institute of Nuclear Studies, October, 1965, 69 pp. (ED 017-672 MF \$.50 HC \$3.55) 41
- Teel, Ward and Others. The Need to Establish a Marine Science Technology Program at Shoreline Community College. Seattle, Washington: Shoreline Community College, 1966. 39 pp. (ED 011-781 MF \$.25 HC \$2.05) 37, 51, 53
- United States Department of Labor. Manpower Report of the President. Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C., 1969. 14, 29, 40
- b. Career Demands, Task Analysis, and Derivation of Objectives
- Allen, David and Others. A National Study of the Aviation Mechanics Occupations. Sacramento: California State Department of Education, 1966. 235 pp. (ED 010-279 MF \$.36 HC \$9:40) 42, 52
- Bakamis, William A. and Others. Identification of Task and Knowledge Clusters Associated with Performance of Major Types of Building Trades Work. Report Number 7. Pullman, Washington: Washington State University and Washington State Board for Vocational Education, Olympia, December, 1966. 184 pp. (ED 010-658 MF \$.27 HC \$7.36) 43
- Ball, Howard G. The Analysis of Characteristics and Needs for Middle Management in Department Stores. Doctoral Study, University of Wisconsin, 1969.
- Berry, Doris A. The Role of Office Practice Instruction in the Training for General Office Assignments. Doctoral Study, University of Indiana, 1964.
- Carmichael, John H. An Analysis of Activities of Middle Management Personnel in the Retail Trade Industry with Implications for Curriculum Development in Post Secondary Institutions. Doctoral Study, Michigan State University, 1968.49, 52
- Clark, Raymond M. Vocational Competencies Needed for Employment in the Agricultural-Chemical Industry in Michigan. East Lansing, Michigan: College of Education, Michigan State University, 1966. 49, 53, 91
- Crawford, Lucy C. A Competency Pattern Approach to Curriculum Construction in Distributive Teacher Education. Blacksburg, Virginia: Virginia Polytechnic Institute, 1967. Volumes I, II, III, IV. 44, 52, 53, 66, 90
- Ertel, Kenneth. Identification of Task and Knowledge Clusters in General Merchandise Retailing. Pullman, Washington: Washington State University, 1967. 43, 52
- Lynn, Frank. An Investigation of the Training and Skill Requirements of Industrial Machinery Maintenance Workers. Volume I. Final Report. Midwest Institute for Educational Research and Training, 1967. 112 pp. (ED 016-832 MF \$.50 HC \$5.70)
- Ozzello, Lawrence M. Analysis of Accounting-Type Activities Performed by Technical Accountants in Firms Manufacturing Durable Goods with Implications for Evaluation of Post-High School Terminal Accounting Programs. Doctoral Study, Michigan State University, 1967. 54
- Perkins, Edward A., Jr. and Byrd, F. Ross. A Research Model for Identification of Task and Knowledge Clusters Associated with Performance of Major Types of Office Employees' Work. Final Report No. 5. Pullman, Washington: Washington State University, December, 1966. 73 pp. (ED010-656 MF\$.18 HC\$2.92) 43

ERIC

99
- Petro, Peter K. The Derivation of Learning Hierarchies and Instructional Objectives in Accounting with Implications for Developing Instructional Systems for Post-High School Programs. Doctoral Study, Michigan State University, 1969. 54
- Rahmlow, Harold F. and Winchell, Leonard. Mathematics Clusters in Selected Areas of Vocational Education. Report No. 8. Pullman, Washington: Washington State University and Washington State Board for Vocational Education, Olympia, November, 1966. 15 pp. (ED 010-659 MF \$.09 HC \$.60) 43

# 4. INSTRUCTIONAL CONTENT AND MATERIALS

a. Oriented to Substantive Fields

1. Agriculture

ر. و به و از ایرونه . میتونونیه منطقه مورد مرد از ۲

- Albracht, James J. What Does It Take to Sell Feed? November, 1966. (ED 015-301 Document not available from EDRS)
- Burcroff, Walter and Others. Records of Supervised Occupational Experience and Training in Vocational Agriculture. 1964. 18 pp. (ED 018-596 MF \$.25 HC \$1.00)
- Center for Vocational Education. Orientation to the Supervised Occupational Experience Program. Agricultural Supply-Sales and Service Occupations, Module Number 2. Columbus, Ohio: The Ohio State University, August, 1965. 22 pp. (ED 015-234 MF \$.25 HC \$1.20)
- Duncan, A. O. and Toben, George E. A Guide on Record Keeping and Analysis in the Vocational Agriculture Record Book for Production Agriculture. Athens, Georgia: University of Georgia, March, 1966. 66 pp. (ED 014-556 MF \$.50 HC \$3.40)
- Duncan, A. O. Development of a Guide on Record Keeping and Analysis in the Vocational Agriculture Record Book for Production Agriculture. Athens, Georgia: University of Georgia, September, 1966. 84 pp. (ED 011-084 MF \$.50 HC \$4.30)
- Fitts, James and Johnson, Johnny. Assistant Groundskeeper, Teacher's Copy. College Station, Texas: Texas A and M University, Texas Education Agency, Austin, 1966. 326 pp. (ED 016-034 MF \$1.25 HC not available from EDRS)
- Fitts, James and Johnson, Johnny. Greenhouse Worker, Teacher's Copy. College Station, Texas: Texas A and M University, Texas Education Agency, Austin, 1966. 258 pp. (ED 016-024 MF \$1.00 HC not available from EDRS)
- Fitts, James and Johnson, Johnny. Nursery Worker, Teacher's Copy. College Station, Texas: Texas A and M University, Texas Education Agency, Austin, 1966. 343 pp. (ED 016-037 MF \$1.50 HC not available from EDRS)
- Fitts, James and Johnson, Johnny. Parks and Landscape Employee, Teacher's Copy. College Station, Texas: Texas A and M University, Texas Education Agency, Austin, 1966. 362 pp. (ED 013-891 MF \$1.50 HC \$18.20)
- Lintner, J. H. and Becker, William. Course Outline for Agricultural Supply-Sales and Service Occupations. Columbus, Ohio: The Center for Vocational Education, The Ohio State University, August, 1965. 36 pp. (ED 015-232 MF \$.25 HC\$1.90)

100

- Long, Gilbert A. Animal Nutrition. Programmed Instruction Units, Animal Nutrition, Feed Characteristics, Vitamins, Minerals. Final Report, Number 12. Pullman, Washington: Washington State University and Washington State Board for Vocational Education, Olympia, December, 1966. 110 pp. (ED 010-663 MF \$.50 HC \$5.60)
- Long, Gilbert A. Land Judging and Plant Nutrition. A Programmed Instruction Unit. Report Number 13. Pullman, Washington: Washington State University and Washington State Board for Vocational Education, Olympia, December, 1966. 85 pp. (ED 010-664 MF \$.50 HC \$4.35)
- Martin, W. Howard and Others. Teacher's Guide for the Effective Use of Records of Supervised Occupational Experience and Training in Vocational Agriculture. 1964, 12 pp. (ED 018-594 MF \$.25 HC \$.70)
- Oklahoma State University Research Foundation. Developing Curriculum Materials for Cooperative Experience Programs in Agriculture, Agricultural Occupations Institute 1966 Workshop Report (June 6-July 15, 1966). Stillwater, Oklahoma: Oklahoma State University, 1966. 256 pp. (ED 018-607 MF \$1.00 HC \$12.90)
- Quimby, Milford E. Effectiveness of the Budgetary Analysis Approach of Teaching Farm Management to Vocational Agriculture Students in the Secondary Schools of Northeastern Oklahoma. 1965. (ED 020-371 Document not available from EDRS)
- Venable, Benny Mac and Hill, Durwin. Agricultural Machinery—Power, Teacher's Copy. College Station, Texas: Texas A and M University, Texas Education Agency, Austin, 1966. 327 pp. (ED 013-892 MF \$1.25 HC not available from EDRS)
- Vocational Agriculture Record Book for Production Agriculture. 1966. 33 pp. (ED 018-595 MF \$.25 HC \$1.75)
- Wiggs, J. T. Feed Sales and Serviceman, Teacher's Copy. College Station, Texas: Texas A and M University, Texas Education Agency, Austin, 1965. 186 pp. (ED013-893 MF \$.75 HC not available from EDRS)
- Wiggs, J. T. and Others. Fertilizer Sales and Serviceman, Teacher's Copy. College Station, Texas: Texas A and M University, Texas Education Agency, Austin, 1966. 222 pp. (ED 013-890 MF \$1.00 HC not available from EDRS)

2. Industrial-Technical

- Bates, Neil W. and Others. *Glazing Workbook*. Sacramento, California: California State Department of Education, 1967. 343 pp. (ED 013-934 MF \$1.50 HC not available from EDRS)
- California State Department of Education. Instructional Materials Catalog, Sacramento, California. September, 1966. 6 pp. (ED 011-555 MF \$.25 HC \$.40)
- Dover, Buel H. Auto Parts Man, Workbook. Sacramento, California: California State Department of Education, 1967. 155 pp. (ED 013-941 MF \$.75 HC not available from EDRS)
- Dutter, Ralph and Others. Floor Covering--Part I, Resilient Coverings, Workbook. Sacramento, California: California State Department of Education, 1965. 194 pp. (ED014-558 MF \$.75 HC \$9.80)
- Fredricks, John and Others. *Roo/ing, Part 1, Workbook.* Sacramento, California: Colifornia State Department of Education, 1964. 140 pp. (ED 014-562 MF \$.75 HC \$7.10)

Louisiana State Vocational Curriculum Development and Research Center. State Vocational-Technical and Trade Schools of Louisiana Catalog. June, 1967. 345 pp. (ED011-561 MF\$1.50 HC\$17.35) 1

- Lynn, Frank. An Investigation of the Training and Skill Requirements of Industrial Machinery Maintenance Workers. Volume I. Final Report. Midwest Institute for Educational Research and Training. July, 1967. 112 pp. (ED 016-832 MF \$.50 HC \$5.70)
- McPherson, William W. and Others. Floor Covering—Part 2, Carpeting, Workbook. Sacramento, California: California State Department of Education, 1966. 113 pp. (ED014-563 MF \$.50 HC \$5.75)
- Ohio State University. Instructional Materials for Trade Industrial and Technical Occupations. Columbus, Ohio: Trade and Industrial Education, 1967. 56 pp. (ED 011-558 MF \$.25 HC \$2.90)
- University of Alabama. Automobile Body and Fender Repair and Refinishing, A Study Guide and Progression Record in Automobile Body and Fender Repair and Refinishing. February, 1966. 92 pp. (ED 013-929 MF \$.50 HC not available from EDRS)
- University of Alabama. Barbering, A Study Guide and Progression Record for Barbering Students in a Cooperative Training Program. November, 1963. 75 pp. (ED 013-948 MF \$.50 HC not available from EDRS)
- Woltjes, William and Others. *Roofing, Part 2, Workbook.* Sacramento, California: California State Department of Education, 1967. 255 pp. (ED 014-559 MF \$1.00 HC \$12.85)

3. Business and Office

- Fedrick, Robert J. Third Generation Computer Curriculum and Innovative Teaching Methods at El Camino College. March, 1968. 38 pp. (ED 019-059 MF \$.25 HC \$2.00)
- Jurist, Rodney G. The Curriculum for a Model Business Education Program. Trenton, New Jersey: New Jersey State Department of Education, June, 1967. 168 pp. (ED 013-335 MF \$.75 HC not available from EDRS)

4. Distributive

Florida State Department of Education. The Project Plan for Distributive Education in Florida High Schools. Tallahassee, Florida. January, 1967. 68 pp. (ED 017-712 MF \$.50 HC \$3.50)

5. Health Occupations

- Karnes, James B. Medical Record Technology, A Course of Study Designed for Cooperative Part-Time Students Employed in Medical Record Libraries. Columbia, Missouri: Missouri University, Department of Education and Missouri State Department of Education, Jefferson City, August, 1964. (ED 017-657 MF\$.75 HC not available from EDRS)
- b. Oriented to Specific Student Groups

1. Mentally Handicapped

Bitter, James A. and O'Neil, Lawrence P. Work Experience Center, Habilitation of the Retarded. Final Report. St. Louis, Missouri: Jewish Employment and Vocational Services, August, 1967. 38 pp. (ED 015-608 MF \$.25 HC \$2.00) 60

- Calemine, Mary and Others. Special Education, Secondary Level. Cumberland, Maryland: Allegany County Board of Education, 1966. 337 pp. (ED 011-421 MF\$1.25 HC\$16.95)
- Carson, Esther and Others. Training the Custodian's Assistant. Haywood, California: Alameda County School Department, 1962. (ED 012-121 Document not available from EDRS)
- Crump, William A. and Others. Vocational Rehabilitation for Mentally Retarded Pupil-Clients. Final Report. Georgia State Office of Vocational Rehabilitation, September, 1966. 193 pp. (ED 011-729 MF \$.75 HC \$9.75) 60
- Devereux Fiftieth Anniversary Monograph Series. Vocational Rehabilitation in a Residential Treatment Center. Devon, Pennsylvania: Devereux Foundation, 1964. (ED016-324 Document not available from EDRS) 60
- Eddy, Max and Others. A Cooperative Job Training Program for Retarded Youth. Part I, The Establishment and Operation of the Cooperative Work-Study Program. Lafayette, Indiana: Purdue University, School of Technology and Evansville-Vanderburgh School Corporation, 1966. 90 pp. (ED 014-538 MF \$.50 HC \$4.60) 60
- Erickson, Richard C. A Cooperative Job Training Program for Retarded Youth. Part II, The Relationship Between Selected Variables and Success of the Retardate in the Cooperative Work-Study Program, an Analysis of Predictive Power. Lafayette, Indiana: Purdue University, School of Technology, 1966. 84 pp. (ED 014-539 MF \$.50 HC \$4.30)
- Georgia State Department of Education. Vocational Rehabilitation for Mentally Retarded Pupil-Clients. Summary of Final Report. Atlanta, Georgia. September, 1966. 1 p. (ED016-116 MF \$.25 HC \$.15) 60
- Greenstein, Melvin. An Opportunity for Dignity Through Work. An Occupational Training Center for the Mentally Handicapped. Final Project Report. April, 1963-May, 1966. Joseph P. Kennedy School for Exceptional Children. May, 1966. 84 pp. (ED011-427 MF \$.50 HC \$4.30) 60
- Harvey, Jasper and Others. An Investigation of the Terminal Public School Special Class Curriculum and Environment and Vocational Rehabilitation of Mentally Retarded Young Adults. Second Year Report. University of Alabama, August, 1963. 270 pp. (ED 010-929 MF \$1.25 HC \$13.60) 60
- Illinois State Board of Vocational Education and Rehabilitation. Cooperative Supervised Job Training Program. The Final Report and Evaluation. Carbondale, Illinois: Southern Illinois University, School of Technology, August, 1966. 54 pp. (ED 014-540 MF \$.25 HC \$2.80) 60
- Nicolaysen, G. Roy. Groundsman-Gardener for Special Class Students (Educable Mentally Retarded Youth). Final Report. Oakland: Oakland Unified School District, California, July, 1965. 33 pp. (ED 010-280 MF \$.25 HC \$1.75) 60
- Oklahoma State Department of Education. Oklahoma Curriculum Guide for Teacher-Coordinators of Educable Mentally Handicapped Students, Volume 4, Special Education-Vocational Rehabilitation Cooperative Program, Grades 10-11-12. Oklahoma City, 1966. 107 pp. (ED011-715 MF \$.50 HC \$5.45)

2. Culturally Deprived

Gillie, Angelo C. A General Technician Program for Disadvantaged Youth. June, 1967. 17 pp. (ED015-727 MF \$.25 HC \$.95) 60

- Mitchell, Howard E. A Summer Pilot Residential Educational Project for Culturally Deprived Youth. Philadelphia: Pennsylvania University, 1965. 164 pp. (ED 010-112 MF \$.75 HC \$8.30) 60
- Rhodes, Charles W. Appalachia Tries a Co-op. May, 1968. ED 020-030. November, 1968. (Document not available from EDRS) 60
- Schrank, Robert and Lorber, Fred. The Bioomingdale Project, Report of a Demonstration On-the-Job Training Program. New York: Mobilization for Youth, Inc., November, 1964, 21 pp. (ED 012-290 MF \$.25 HC \$1.15) 60

3. High School Drop-Outs

- Canadian Department of Citizenship and Immigration. The Canada Newstart Program. September, 1967. 21 pp. (ED 013-404 MF \$.25 HC \$1.15) 61
- Jeffery, C. Ray. Development of a Program to Prepare Delinquents, Disadvantaged Youths and Slow Learners for Vocational Education. Final Report. Washington, D.C.: Washington School of Psychiatry, June, 1967. 194 pp. (ED 019-498 MF\$.75 HC\$9.80) 61
- Kaplan, Leon L. Occupational Training Centers for 16-18 Year-Old Youth. A Demonstration Program for Potential or Actual Drop-outs. Los Angeles: Los Angeles City Schools, January, 1967. 110 pp. (ED 010-620 MF \$.50 HC \$5.60) 60
- Manzanares, Jess and Barnes, Bill. Vocational Core Program. Santa Fe, New Mexico: New Mexico State Department of Education, 1966. 20 pp. (ED 011-296 MF \$.20 HC \$1.10) 60
- Office of Education (DHEW). A Pilot Project to Develop a Program of Occupational Training for School Alienated Youth, Interim Report and Statistical Evaluation. Washington, D.C. Connecticut: Connecticut State Department of Education, Hartford and Norwalk Board of Education, August, 1967, 167 pp. (ED 016-868 MF \$.75 HC \$8.45) 61
- Seattle Public Schools. A Proposal for a Modified Job Corps Program to Accommodate High School Drop-outs or Potential Drop-outs in the Seattle Public School District -- Project Interchange. Revision. Seattle, Washington, May, 1967. 28 pp. (ED 017-608 MF \$.25 HC \$1.50) 61

4. Youthful Offenders

- McKee, John M. and Others. MDTA Vocational Experimental-Demonstration Project for Training and Placement of Youthful Offenders. 12th Progress Report, Auto Service Station Mechanic-Attendant Course. Elmore, Alabama: Rehabilitation Research Foundation, 1966. 128 pp. (ED 013-421. MF \$.75 HC \$6.50)
- McKee, John M. and Others. MDTA Vocational Experimental-Demonstration Project for Training and Placement of Youthful Offenders. 15th Progress Report. Elmore, Alabama: Rehabilitation Research Foundation, 1967. 127 pp. (ED 013 424 MF\$.50 HC\$6.45) 61
- Sullivan, Clyde E. and Mandell, Wallace. Restoration of Youth Through Training, Final Report. Staten Island, New York: Wakoff Research Center, April, 1967. 409 pp. (ED016-138 MF\$1.75 HC\$20.55) 61

5. Adults

Cohen, Audrey C. The Women's Talent Corps, Proposal. New York: Women's Talent Corps. 30 pp. (ED 012-873 MF \$.25 HC \$1.60)

- Georgia State Department of Education and Georgia State Board of Health. A Project Demonstrating the Effectiveness of Vocational Rehabilitation Services in a Total Psychiatric Care Program. Atlanta, 1964. 103 pp. (ED 016-105 MF\$.50 HC\$5.25)61
- Kaufman, Jacob J. Research, Development and Demonstration in Adult Training and Retraining. Final Report. University Park, Pennsylvania, September, 1966. 256 pp. (ED 010-495 MF \$1.00 HC \$12.90) 61
- New Haven Visiting Nurse Association and Greater New Haven Community Council. *Home Health Aide Training Project*. Final Report. New Haven, Connecticut, 1967. 27 pp. (ED 021-071 MF \$.50 HC \$1.45)
- Stevens, Glenn Z. Continuing Education of Adults. 1967. 25 pp. (ED 020-455 MF \$.25 HC \$1.35) 61
- Women's Talent Corps. Women's Talent Corps. Progress Report, March-April, 1967. New York: Women's Talent Corps, April, 1967. 22 pp. (ED 012-869 MF\$.25 HC\$1.20)61

6. Career Development and Work Adjustment

- Ashcraft, Kenneth B. and Others. A Report of the Invitational Conference on Implementing Career Development Theory and Research Through the Curriculum. Washington, D.C.: National Vocational Guidance Association. August, 1966. 205 pp. (ED 010-182 MF \$1.00 HC \$10.35)
- District of Columbia Employment Service. Start Your Career with Apprenticeship in Washington, D.C. Washington, D.C., January, 1966. 54 pp. (ED 016-126 MF \$.25 HC \$2.80)
- Parr, Cadar. Student's Personal Adjustment to Work, Suggested Plans for Group Discussions in Vocational Industrial Education, Volume I. Austin, Texas: Texas University, Department of Industrial Education and Texas Education Agency, Industrial Education Division, February, 1963. (ED 016-764 Document not available from EDRS)
- Stahlecker, Lotar V. (ed.). Occupational Information for the Mentally Retarded, Selected Readings. 1967. (ED 018-034 Document not available from EDRS)
- Texas University, Department of Industrial Education and Texas Education Agency, Industrial Education Division. Student's Personal Adjustment to Work, Suggested Plans for Group Discussions in Vocational Industrial Education. Volume II. Austin, Texas, February, 1963. (ED 016-765 Document not available from EDRS)

7. General

a service and the service of the ser

- Chandler, Harold R. Project Accent—A Cooperative Program of San Bernardino Valley College and Surrounding High Schools in Auto-Mechanics, Applied Electronics, and Office Occupations Training in Grades 11, 12, 13, and 14. March, 1967. 26 pp. (ED 013-074 MF \$.25 HC \$1.40) 61
- Minelli, Ernest L. The Partnership Vocational Education Project, A New Program in Industrial-Technical Education. Mount Pleasant, Michigan: Central Michigan University, 1965. (ED012-313 MF \$.25 HC \$.75) 61
- Ramey, George L. The Programs and Services of an Outstanding Area Vocational School. October, 1967. (ED 014-355 MF \$.25 HC \$.40) 61

### 5. INSTRUCTIONAL STRATEGIES AND METHODS

- Ashmun, Richard D. The Effectiveness of a Non-Computer Business Game in Teaching Post-High School Business Problems Class. Doctoral Study. Minneapolis, Minnesota: University of Minnesota, 1966, 57, 63
- Bobbitt, Frank. A Comparative Study of Two Concurrent Work-Education Models in Agriculture. Doctoral Study. University of Illinois, 1969. 56, 58, 65
- Brown, Francis Joseph. A Final Outcome Analysis to Compare the Effectiveness of an Experimental Business Education System Versus a Traditional Business Education System to Prepare Students to Secure Entry Jobs in Office and Retail Occupations. Doctoral Study. Wayne State University, 1968, 61
- Edwards, Ronald K. An Experimental Study in the Teaching of Business Machines Utilizing an Audio-Visual-Tutorial Laboratory Approach with Continuous-Loop Sound Films. Doctoral Study. Michigan State University, 1969. 57, 62
- Ferguson, Edward, Jr. A Pilot Program Comparing Cooperative and Project Methods of Teaching Distributive Education. Final Report of Project 301. East Lansing, Michigan: Michigan State University, College of Education and National Business Education Association, Washington, D.C., 1967. ED 019-473. 56, 58, 66
- Householder, Daniel L. "Techniques and Modes of Instruction." Review of Educational Research. October, 1968. 56
- Lanham, Frank W. and Others. A Pilot Project in Programmed Learning to Extend the Purposes and Increase Factors of Motivation. Ann Arbor, Michigan: University of Michigan, School of Education and Michigan State Board of Control for Vocational Education, October, 1963. 90 pp. (ED 016-039 MF \$.50 HC \$4.60) 57, 63
- Minelli, Ernest L. The Partnership Vocational Education Project, A New Program in Industrial-Technical Education. Mount Pleasant, Michigan: Central Michigan University, 1965. 17 pp. (ED 012-313 MF \$.25 HC \$.95)
- Poland, Robert and Haines, Peter. A Study of a Block-Time Schedule for Teaching Vocational Office Practice. East Lansing, Michigan: Michigan State University, July, 1969.
- Robertson, Roy Parker. An Experimental Comparison of Two Methods of Teaching Related Information in Distributive Education at the High School Level, Doctoral Study. University of Missouri, 1967. D.A. 28:4058-A. 57, 64
- Rowe, Kenneth L. Development of Selected Marketing Competencies Through Utilization of Two Methods of Teaching in the Secondary School. East Lansing, Michigan State University, 1969. 56, 58, 66
- Sanders, Lester Earl. A Comparison of Two Methods of Preparing Youth for Employment: Cooperative Occupational Education Versus the Preparatory Vocational-Technical School. Doctoral Study. University of Missouri, 1967. D.A. 28:4059-A. 56, 58, 64
- Urban Action Clearing House. "Detroit Industries Become Partners of Core-City High Schools," Case Study Number 9. Washington, D.C.: Chamber of Commerce of the U.S.
- Wallace, Harold R. "The Block-Time Project Plan in Distributive Education." National Business Education Association Yearbook. 1969. 67

·····

## 6. TEACHING AND LEADERSHIP RESOURCES

### a. The Teacher-Coordinator

1. Effectiveness

A second s

- Conley, Naomi Lee. Factors Related to Teacher Effectiveness of High School Distributive Education Teacher-Coordinators. Doctoral Study. The University of Tennessee, 1965. D.A. 26:6440. 76
- Kaufman, Jacob J. and Others. The School Environment and Programs for Dropouts. University Park, Pennsylvania: The Pennsylvania State University, Institute for Research on Human Resources, August, 1968. 62 pp. (ED 028-133) 72
- Lesh, Seymour. The Non-Professional Worker in Youth Employment Programs. New York: New York University, 1966. 17 pp. (ED 013 674 MF \$.25 HC \$.95) 74
- Musgrove, William Robert. Relationship of Occupational Experience, Teaching Experience, Technical Training and College Training to Rated Teaching Effectiveness of Vocational Electronics Teachers. Doctoral Study. University of Missouri, 1968. D.A. 29:2546-A. 76

2. Personal Qualities and Characteristics

Olson, Harry. Personality Characteristics and Job Satisfactions of Distributive Education Coordinators. Doctoral Study. University of Minnesota, 1967. 75

3. Competencies, Behaviors, Roles

- Casey, Raymond P. An Emerging Program of Cooperative Education for the Warwick Public School, Grades 9-12. Rhode Island: Warwick School District, 1965. 55 pp. (ED 012-525 MF \$.25 HC \$2.85)
- Cook, Fred S. Office and Business Education Teacher Training Clinics. Detroit, Michigan: Wayne State University, 1966. 97 pp. (ED 010-195 MF \$.56 HC \$4.95)77
- Crawford, Lucy C. A Competency Pattern Approach to Curriculum Construction in Distributive Teacher Education, Volume V: Professional and Technical Objectives. Blacksburg, Virginia: Virginia Polytechnic Institute, 1969.76
- Dorr, Eugene L. A Case Study of Weaknesses in Coordination Practices. 1962. 19 pp. (ED 020-421 MF \$.25 HC \$1.05)
- Goodman, Steven E. An Analysis of the Role of the Teacher-Coordinator in a Work-Experience Education Program for Potential School Drop-outs. Doctoral Study. University of Rochester, 1969. 78
- Harris, Earl Edward. Office Education and Distributive Education Teacher-Coocilinators: Critical Requirements and Reasoned Judgment Comparisons. Doctoral Study. Northern Illinois University, 1965. D.A. 28:2421-A.78
- Helling, Cliff E. "The Overlapping Roles of Counselors and Coordinators." Delta Pi Epsilon Journal. VII:3 (May, 1965), pp. 88-94. 78
- Loyd, Pat Winfred. A Study of the Role of the Local Distributive Education Coordinators in New Mexico. Doctoral Study. Colorado State College, 1965. D.A. 26:2018.78
- Samson, Harlan E. Critical Requirements for Distributive Education Teacher-Coordinators. Minneapolis, Minnesota: University of Minnesota, 1964. 77

### 4. Opinions

- **Bobbitt**, Norma S. A Comparative Study of Undergraduates, Homemaking Teachers and Occupational Teachers to Ascertain Attitudes, Knowledge, and Plans in Relation to an Employment Emphasis in High School Home Economics. Doctoral Study. University of Illinois, 1969. 79
- Brantner, S. T. Trade and Technical Teacher's Opinions on In-Service Education. University Park, Pennsylvania: Pennsylvania State University, 1964. 92 pp. (ED 016-044 MF \$.50 HC \$4.70) 79
- Brown, Herman Dale. An Investigation of Attitudes and Opinions Held by Teachers of Vocational Agriculture and Their Administrators Regarding Selected Areas of the Vocational Agriculture Program. Doctoral Study. Oklahoma State University, 1965. D.A. 27:63-A. 79
- Miller, Texton R. Teacher Perception of Principals' Views on Vocational Education. Raleigh, North Carolina: North Carolina University, 1966. 29 pp. (ED 011-295 MF\$.25 HC\$1.55)79
- Schenk, Ronald L. Teaching Difficulties of Beginning Business Teachers in Relation to Secondary School Enrollment. Doctoral Study. University of Nebraska, 1969. 77

### b. Instructional Strategies and Methods

- Brown, Daniel Paul. Micro-Teaching and Classroom Teaching Skills. Doctoral Study. Wayne State University, 1968. 80
- Kennedy, John J. and Others. The Effectiveness of Two Interaction Analysis Instructional Modules Within an In-Service Setting. Charleston, West Virginia: Appalachia Educational Laboratory, Inc., September, 1969. 119 pp. (ED 030-600 MF \$.50 HC \$6.05) 57, 59, 63
- Pratzner, Frank C. and Hanson, Marjory. The Relative Effectiveness of Two Ways of Structuring and Presenting Pre-Service and Initial In-Service Vocational-Industrial Teacher Education Lessons. Minneapolis: Minnesota Research Coordination Unit in Occupational Education, University of Minnesota, April, 196° ?0 pp. (ED029-995 MF \$.25 HC \$1.10) 57, 62, 80
- c. Institutes, Conferences, Workshops for Teaching and Leadership Resources Development
- Ashcraft, Kenneth B. and Others. A Report of the Invitational Conference on Implementing Career Development Theory and Research Through the Curriculum. Washington, D.C.: National Vocational Guidance Association, August, 1966. ED010-182.
- Beckman, Ann C. and Quirk, Cathleen. Research in Apprenticeship Training, Proceedings of a Conference. Madison, Wisconsin: University of Wisconsin, 1967. ED018-632.82
- Bohn, Ralph C. Summer Program for Updating the Technical Competency of Teachers of industrial Subjects. Final Report. San Jose State College, California, 1967. ED012-348.
- Borow, Henry. Notes and Working Papers from the National Conference on Cooperative Vocational Education. Minneapolis, Minnesota, 1969. 7, 18, 92

California State Department of Education. California State Conference on Vocational Education (Los Angeles, January 11-12, 1965). Sacramento, 1965. ED 011-921.

-----

ERIC

- Haines, Peter G. and Others. Readings in Distributive Education: The Project Plan of Instruction and Related Teacher Education. Project Report. East Lansing, Michigan: Michigan State University, 1968. ED 020-423.
- Harris, James N. and Sherard, Austell O. Workshop on Organization and Operation of Cooperative Work Experience Programs in Trade and Industrial Education. Final Report. 1967. 177 pp. (ED 017-727 MF \$.75 HC \$8.95) 82
- Hull, William L. and Others. Training Institute to Upgrade Teachers of Vocational Agriculture in Distributive Education and Supervised Training in Off-Farm Agricultural Occupations. Final Report. Stillwater, Oklahoma: Oklahoma State University, 1967. 133 pp. (ED 016-846 MF \$.75 HC \$6.75) 81
- Kaufman, Jacob J. Research, Development, and Demonstration in Adult Training and Retraining. Final Report. University Park: Pennsylvania State University, September, 1966. 256 pp. (ED 010-495 MF \$1.00 HC \$12.90)
- Lord, Frances E. Institutes on Work Education for Educable Retarded Youth. Los Angeles: California State College, 1964. 93 pp. (ED 015-562 MF \$.50 HC \$4.75) 82
- Meyer, Warren G. Pilot Training Project, Based on Directed Occupational Experience for Teachers of Marketing and Distribution. Minneapolis, Minnesota: University of Minnesota, 1967. 149 pp. (ED 016-805 MF \$.75 HC \$7.55) 81
- Oklahoma State University Research Foundation. Preparing Students for Employment in Agriculture. Stillwater, Oklahoma: Agricultural Occupations Institute, Workshop Report, 1965. 117 pp. (ED 017-625 MF \$.50 HC \$5.95) 82
- Silvius, B. Harold and Ford, Andrew F. The Report of the Michigan Study of Industrial Teacher Competence. Detroit: Wayne State University, 1965. 127 pp. (ED 014-529 MF \$.50 HC \$6.45)
- University of Minnesota. Notes and Working Papers from the National Conference on Cooperative Vocational Education. Minneapolis, Minnesota, 1969. 3, 6, 83, 92
- Vivian, Neal E. and Hoffman, Kenneth E. Vocational-Technical Teacher Education: National Seminar Proceedings. Columbus, Ohio: Ohio State University, 1967. 275 pp. (ED 020-431 MF \$1.25 HC \$13.85) 82
- Wenrich, Ralph C. and Hodges, Lewis H. Experimental Programs for the Identification, Selection, and Development of Persons for Leadership Roles in the Administration and Supervision of Vocational and Technical Education. Ann Arbor, Michigan: University of Michigan, 1966. 85 pp. (ED 013-883 MF \$.50 HC \$4.35) 81

#### 7. ADMINISTRATION

- a. Research Concerned with a Particular Aspect of Program Administration
- Carlson, Henry Leonard. Functions and Activities of Lay Advisory Committees for Selected Junior College Vocational Programs. Doctoral Study. University of California, Los Angeles, 1967. D.A. 28:419-A. 84

- Jantze, Margaret L. "Collegiate Level Office Work Experience Programs." Delta Pi Epsilon Journal. IX:1 (November, 1966), pp. 6-13, 84
- Klein, Raymond Simon. Curriculum Functions of Lay Advisory Councils in Technical Institutes: An Analysis of Selected Factors Related to Role Theory, Doctoral Study. State University of New York at Buffalo, 1964. D.A. 25:3326, 83
- Purtzer, Wayne R. Policies Affecting Acceptance of Transfer Credit for Courses in Technical Education. 1967. 25 pp. (ED 019-046 MF \$.25 HC \$1.35) 84
- Warmbrod, J. Robert. Review and Synthesis of Research on the Economics of Vocational-Technical Education. Columbus, Ohio: Center for Vocational and Technical Education, 1968. ED 023-927. 69, 83
- Wenrich, Ralph C. and Van Dyke, Robert S. A Follow-Up Study of the Attitudes of Local Administrators Regarding the Financing of Vocational Education in Michigan. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan, School of Education, October, 1963. 54 pp. (ED 011-913 MF \$.25 HC \$2.80) 69, 84
- Wenrich, Ralph C. Review and Synthesis of Research on Administration of Vocational-Technical Education. Columbus, Ohio: Center for Vocational and Technical Education, 1969. 69. 83
- Yeo, Richard Dean. A Comparison Between Curricular Judgments Made by College Officials and Educational Theorists for a New Community College's Technical-Vocational Program. Doctoral Study. Stanford University, 1965. 84

# b. Literature on a Particular Aspect of Program Administration

- Arnold, Walter M. San Diego Facility Sets New Pattern for Apprentice Training. Washington, D.C.: American Vocational Association, January, 1966. 5 pp. (ED 016-465 MF\$.25 HC\$.35) 85
- Dean, C. E. and Others. Improving Supervised Practice in Vocational Agriculture. Raleigh, North Carolina: North Carolina State Board of Education, 1963. 34 pp. (ED 013-904 MF \$.25 HC \$1.80)
- Dupy, Cleo A. and Hull, William L. Problems of Implementing Agricultural Occupations Programs in Twenty-Eight Selected Vocational Agriculture Departments. Stillwater, Oklahoma: Oklahoma State University, 1966. 26 pp. (ED 011-291 MF \$.25 HC \$1.40) 85
- New York State. Guide to Selection of Clinical Facilities for an Associate Degree Nursing Program. Albany: New York State Education Department, 1966. 31 pp. (ED 020-430 MF \$.25 HC \$1.65) 84
- Riendeau, Albert J. The Role of the Advisory Committee in Occupational Education in the Junior College. American Association of Junior Colleges, Washington, D.C., 1967. 31 pp. (ED017-266 MF \$.25 HC \$1.65) 84

# c. Administrative Guidelines for Programs Oriented to Specific Student Group

- Cowles, Anna and Others. Pre-Vocational Preparation of Exceptional Children and Youth in the City of Everett, Washington. Everett, Washington: Everett School District, January, 1967. 78 pp. (ED 012-526 MF \$.50 HC \$4.00) 85
- Crawford, William L. and Cross, Jacque L. Work-Study Programs for Slow Learning Children in Ohio Schools, Guidelines. Columbus, Ohio: Ohio State Department of Education, 1967. 58 pp. (ED 018-048 MF \$.50 HC \$3.00) 85

Jones, Mona and Kandel, Ditha. Work Adjustment as a Function of Occupational Therapy, Study Course V. New York: American Occupational Therapy Association, 1964. ED015-602. June '68 (Not available from EDRS) 85

- Kolstoe, Oliver P. and Frey, Roger M. A High School Work-Study Program for Mentally Subnormal Students, 1965. (ED 012-136 Not available from EDRS) 85
- Miller, Donald Y. and Danielson, Richard H. Work-Study for Slow Learners in Ohio, Selected Training Materials for Use in Ohio Institutes on Work-Study Programs. Columbus, Ohio: Ohio State Board of Education, 1965. 106 pp. (ED 012-112 MF \$.50 HC \$5.40) 85
- Santa Cruz County. Policy and Procedure for a Vocational Education Work-Study Program for Severely Mentally Retarded Pupils. Santa Cruz, California: Santa Cruz County Superintendent of Schools, July, 1966. 55 pp. (ED 012-541 MF \$.25 HC \$2.85) 35
- d. Administrative Guidelines for Programs Oriented to Substantive Fields or to Vocational Education in General
- Anderson, B. Hacold and Bender, Ralph E. Guidelines for Planning and Conducting Cooperative Work Experience Programs in Vocational Agricultural Education. Columbus: Ohio State University, Department of Agricultural Education, February, 1967. 67 pp. (ED 016-782 MF \$.50 HC \$3.45) 85
- Crockett, Thompson S. and Stinchcomb, James D. Guidelines for Law Enforcement Education Programs in Community and Junior Colleges. Washington, D.C.: American Association of Junior Colleges, 1968. 38 pp. (ED 019-965 MF \$.25 HC \$2.00) 85
- Davis, Lowery H. Supervising Occupational Experience Programs, A Special Conference Report. University Park: New Mexico State University, February, 1966. 67 pp. (ED 012-309 MF \$.50 HC \$3.45) 85
- Festante, Peter and Others. A Guide for Part-Time Cooperative Education Programs. Trenton: Trenton State College, Department of Industrial Education/ Technology and New Jersey State Department of Education, December, 1965. 59 pp. (ED 018-540 MF \$.50 HC \$3.05) 85
- Hedinger, Howard E. Apprentice Education, Related Instruction for Apprentices. Raleigh, North Carolina: North Carolina State Board of Education, September, 1967. 150 pp. (ED 017-708 MF \$.75 HC \$7.60) 85
- Huffman, Harry. Guidelines for Cooperative Education and Selected Materials from the National Seminar held August 1-5, 1966. A Manual for the Further Development of Cooperative Education. Columbus: Ohio State University, Center for Vocational Education, 1967. 245 pp. (ED 011-044 MF \$1.00 HC \$12.35) 85
- Levendowski, Jerry. Cooperative Distributive and Office Education Programs. University of California, Division of Vocational Education, 1969. 85
- Linson, Marvin G. and Anderson, Harold. Handbook for Developing and Operating Agricultural Occupations Programs. Denver: Colorado State Board for Vocational Education and Colorado State University, Fort Collins, August, 1964. 121 pp. (ED016-053 MF \$.50 HC \$6.15)
- Lowman, C. L. Handbook for Diversified Cooperative Training. Distributive, Cooperative, and Business Education. Tallahassee: Florida State Department of Education, June, 1963. 130 pp. (ED 012-748 MF \$.75 HC \$6.60) 85

- Mississippi State University and Mississippi State Department of Education. A Handbook for Coordinators of Part-Time Cooperative Training Programs in Trade and Industrial Education. Jackson, 1964. 191 pp. (ED 013-331 MF \$.75 HC not available from EDRS) 85
- Montana State University. Vocational Agriculture in Transition for Occupational Education. Bozeman, Montana: Department of Agricultural Education, 1966. 77 pp. (ED 018-560 MF \$.50 HC \$3.95)
- University of Minnesota. A Guide for Cooperative Vocational Education. Minneapolis, Minnesota, 1969. 85
- Way, Darrel. Supervised Training for Agricultural Employment for Students of Vocational Agriculture in Arkansas. Little Rock: Arkansas State Department of Education, 1963. 69 pp. (ED 018-603 MF \$.50 HC \$3.55)
- Wolf, Willard H. Agri-Business and Services, Report of the Workshop, Program Planning (Agricultural Education 799B). Columbus: Ohio State University, Department of Agricultural Education and the Ohio State Department of Education, 1966. 64 pp. (ED 019-422 MF \$.50 HC \$3.50) 85

# 8. EVALUATION

## a. Procedures, Instruments, Criteria

- Addison, Robert T. and Others. A Self-Evaluation Instrument for the Business and Office Education Programs in the Secondary Schools. (A Trial Document). Columbus: Ohio State Department of Education. June, 1967. 40 pp. (ED 018-666 MF \$.25 HC \$2.10) 88
- Byram, Harold M. Evaluation Systems for Local Programs of Vocational-Technical Education. East Lansing, Michigan: Michigan State University, 1968. 10 pp. (ED 014-548 MF \$.25 HC \$.60) 88
- Hoffman, Kenneth Eugene. Development of an Instrument to Assess the Composite Subject Matter Achievement of Secondary Cooperative Distributive Education Students in Ohio. Doctoral Study. Ohio State University, 1968. D.A. 29:2888-A.
   88
- Pennsylvania State Department of Public Instruction and Pennsylvania State University. Instrument for Evaluating a Department of Vocational Agriculture. University Park, Pennsylvania, 1965. 12 pp. (ED 018-571 MF \$.25 HC \$.70)
  88
- b. Descriptive Evaluations

1. National

- Committee on Labor and Public Welfare. Notes and Working Papers Concerning the Administration of Programs Authorized Under the Vocational Education Act of 1963. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1968. 86
- Kaufman, Jacob J. and Others. The Preparation of Youth for Effective Occur ational Utilization, the Role of the Secondary School in the Preparation of Youth for Employment. University Park: Pennsylvania State University, February, 1967. 448 pp. (ED011-060 MF \$1.75 HC \$22.50) 86

McCleary, Joseph Leon. Vocational Education Programs Offered in the Metropolitan Public High Schools of the United States. Doctoral Study. University of Southern California, 1967. D.A. 28:2951-A. 87

2. State

• ···· 2

ERIC

- Borosage, Lawrence and Others. Vocational Education in Michigan. The Final Report of the Michigan Vocational Education Evaluation Project. East Lansing, Michigan: Michigan State University, College of Education, September, 1963. 271 pp. (ED 010-794 MF \$1.25 HC \$13.65) 88
- Colorado State General Assembly. Vocational Education in Colorado, Legislative Council Report to the Colorado General Assembly. Denver, November, 1966. 114 pp. (ED 016-819 MF \$.50 HC \$5.80)
- Eisen, Norman Behr. Work Experience Education in California High Schools: Status, Evaluation, and Implications. Doctoral Study. University of Southern California, 1966. D.A. 26:7111. 86
- Gray, James D. and Committee. Michigan's Educational Contributions to the World of Work. A Report from the Senate Education Subcommittee assigned to assess occupational education in Michigan schools, 1969.
- Martin, Charles Wilford. A Study of the Cooperative Office Work Experience Program in New Jersey, 1958-1959. Doctoral Study. Temple University, 1962. D.A. 23:2448.
- Mock, Oliver Perry. An Evaluative Study of the Federally Reimbursable Part-Time Cooperative Distributive Education Programs in the Public Secondary Schools of Arkansas. Doctoral Study. University of Arkansas, 1965. D.A. 25:63. 86
- Rajan, Govindarajalu Soundara. A Study of the Registered Apprenticeship Program in Wisconsin. Doctoral Study. University of Wisconsin, 1965. D.A. 26:5079. 86
- Wasden, Jed William. A Study of Trade and Industrial Education in Utah. Doctoral Study. Brigham Young University, 1968. D.A. 29:2978-A. 86

### 3. Local

- Holloway, Lewis Darrow. An In-Depth Study of the Cooperative Vocational Education Program. Champaign, Illinois: Champaign Central High School. Doctoral Study. University of Illinois, 1967. 87
- Meisner, Robert Gene. Incorporating Federally Supported Work Training Programs into the Public Schools. Doctoral Study. University of California, Berkeley, 1967. D.A. 29:4421-A. 86
- Miller, Clarence Melvin. An Experiment Designed to Determine the Holding Power of a Work Experience Program for Students Classified as Potential Dropouts. Doctoral Study. Colorado State College, 1968. D.A. 29:4444-A. 86
- Moore, Harold Wayne. An Analysis of Certain Factors of Distributive Education Programs in Selected Post-Secondary Schools. Doctoral Study. Indiana University, 1966. D.A. 28:1985-A. 87
- Parrish, Edwin H. A Look at Education for Work in the Omaha Public Schools. Omaha, Nebraska: Omaha Board of Education, September, 1964. 153 pp. (ED 017-648 MF \$.75 HC \$7.75)

113

40. 17.

Travis, Anna Lynn. An Evaluation of Cooperative Work Positions in a College of Business. Doctoral Study. State University of New York at Buffalo, 1967. D.A. 28:1635-A. 86

#### c. Program Effectiveness, Follow-Up Studies

.

----

- Blake, Duane LeRoy. Relationship of High School Training in Vocational Agriculture to Subsequent Establishment in Farming and Participation in Organized Groups. Doctoral Study. Iowa State University of Science and Technology, 1963. D.A. 24:4048.
- Bournazos, Kimon. A Comparative Study of the Effects of Vocational Training on the Career Patterns of High School Graduates. Doctoral Study. Michigan State University, 1963. D.A. 25:261.
- Braden, Paul Vaughn. Effects of High School Vocational-Office Training Upon Subsequent Beginning Career Patterns. Doctoral Study. Michigan State University, 1963. D.A. 24:84.
- Buenaventura, Angeles. Follow-Up Study of MDTA E and D Project Conducted by the Michigan Catholic Conference, Lansing. Washington, D.C.: Bureau of Social Science Research, Inc., March, 1967. 112 pp. (ED 015-315 MF \$.50 HC \$5.70) 87
- Christensen, Virgil E. Factors Influencing Acquisition and Retention of Learning in Vocational Agriculture. Doctoral Study. University of Wisconsin, 1964. (ED 010-332 Not available from EDRS)
- Dunlap and Associates. Survey of Terminees from Out-of-School NYC Projects. Summary. Darien, Connecticut, May, 1967. 11pp. (ED 016-076 MF \$.25 HC \$.65) 87
- Eggenberger, Lewis. An Analysis of High School Vocational Agriculture from Evaluations of Graduates in the Panhandle-Plains Area of Texas. Lubbock, Texas: Texas Technological College, July, 1964. 56 pp. (ED MF \$.25 HC \$2.90) 87
- Fifield, Marvin and Watson, Larry E. A Follow-Up Study of Pocatello and Idaho Falls High School Graduates (1954-1963). Idaho Occupational Research Coordinating Unit, June, 1967. 158 pp. (ED 012-784 MF \$.75 HC \$8.00)
- Findley, William Louis. A Follow-Up of the Financial Assets and Liabilities of Mentally Retarded Youth as Related to the Cost of Vocational Training in Four Public School Systems. Doctoral Study. Colorado State College, 1967. D.A. 28:2938-A.87
- Fram, Eugene Harry. An Evaluation of the Work-Study Program at the Rochester Institute of Technology. Doctoral Study. State University of New York at Buffalo, 1964. D.A. 26:3780.
- Haines, Peter G. and Ozzello, Lawrence M. How High School Cooperative Trainees Fare in the Labor Market. Phase C., A Follow-Up Study of 1964 Graduates Ten Months after Graduation. East Lansing: Michigan State University, College of Education and Michigan State Department of Public Instruction, Lansing, August, 1966. 66 pp. (ED 013-919 MF \$.50 HC \$3.40) 89
- Hecht, Joseph C. A Follow-Up Study of High School Graduates of Three Retailing Programs. Doctoral Study. New York University, 1963. D.A. 23:36. 87

Herman, Melvin and Sadofsky, Stanley. Study of the Meaning, Experience, and Effects of the Neighborhood Youth Corps on Negro Youth Who are Seeking Work. Part II, A Follow-Up Study of Work-Seeking Negro Young Men Who are Not Placed in Jobs by Intake Centers. New York: Graduate School of Social Work, New Yory University, April, 1967. 160 pp. (ED 015-313 MF \$.75 HC \$8.10) 87

ERIC

- James, Calvin E. An Analysis of the Effectiveness of Vocational-Industrial Day-Trade Preparatory Programs in Arizona High Schools. Doctoral Study. Arizona State University, 1963. D.A. 25:5631.
- Landrum, John W.; Kerman, Sam; and Via, Murray. "An Evaluation of the Effects of the Neighborhood Youth Corps Program on the Performance of Enrollees in the Schools." *California Journal of Educational Research*. Vol. XX:1, pp. 21-23.87
- Larson, Roger Allan. A Comparative Study of Retailing and Non-Retailing Students in the General College. Doctoral Study. University of Minnesota, 1967. D.A. 28:4382-A. 87
- Lelievre, Thomas William, Sr. A Study of the 1950-1959 Graduates of the Cooperative Program of Education for Accounting Majors in the College of Business Administration at the University of Cincinnati. Doctoral Study. University of Alabama, 1968. D.A. 29:3262-A. 87
- Levenson, Bernard and McDill, Mary S. Employment Experiences of Graduates in Automotive Mechanics, Mergenthaler and Carver High Schools, Baltimore. Youth Employment Project, Report 2. Baltimore, Maryland: Johns Hopkins University, August, 1964. 36 pp. (ED 016-768 MF \$.25 HC \$1.90) 87
- Matteson, Gerald R. Vocational Education Completed by East Central Wisconsin Graduates and Selected Employment Factors. 1966. (ED 020-376 Not available from EDRS) 87
- Matteson, Richard V. The Junior College Program of Instruction and the Employment Experiences of Graduates. Berkeley: University of California, School of Education, April, 1966. 70 pp. (ED 012-168 MF \$.50 HC \$3.60)
- Nennich, Florence. "Meeting Individual Needs of Office Clerical Students Through the Cooperative Office Education Program." Business Education Forum. Vol. 23:5 (February, 1969). 87
- Priebe, Donald W. A Study of the Job and Educational Experience of the 1959 Vocational Agriculture Graduates of Selected North Dakota High Schools. Grande Forks: North Dakota University, College of Education, August, 1967. 36 pp. (ED 016-098 MF \$.25 HC \$1.90) 87
- Robertson, Leonard Frank. An Exploratory Study of the Effect of Cooperative Education Programs in Beginning Occupations on Selected Employment Factors. Doctoral Study. Colorado State College, 1965. D.A. 26:7182. 87
- Stark, Menzo H. An Appraisal of the Work-Study Program at Wilmington College and the Cooperating Industry, The Randall Company. Doctoral Study. Colorado State College, 1965. D.A. 26:5183.
- Stavros, Denny and Kobernick, Allan. A Follow-Up Study of a Sample of Trainees from the Mayor's Youth Employment Project. March, 1966. 84 pp. (ED 017-647. (MF \$.50 HC \$4.30) 87

- Storer, Marjorie and Others. A Profile of Chicago City College 1965 Graduates, Follow-Up Number 2. March, 1967. 26 pp. (ED 012-186 MF \$.25 HC \$1.40)
- Tuttle, David Chester. A Follow-Up Study of Graduates' and Employers' Opinions of a Cooperating Training Program. Doctoral Study. Colorado State College, 1965. D.A. 28:66-A. 87
- Zancanella, James A. An Exploratory Study of the Effect of the Secondary School Cooperative Part-Time Training Program in the Distributive Occupations on Selected Employment Factors. Doctoral Study. Colorado State College, 1965. D.A. 26:5314.87

116

ERIC

k